(Revision of ASME QME-1-2017)

Qualification of Active Mechanical Equipment

Asing Revision of A Mechanical Equip Used in Nuclear of Facilities

Facilities

Restaurante Cook, Clark to Italy to Ital

AN AMERICAN NATIONAL STANDARD



Qualification of Active Mechanical Equipment Used in Nuclear Facilities

ASMENORMOC.COM. Click to view the full Doc. Com.

AN AMERICAN NATIONAL STANDARD



Date of Issuance: February 10, 2023

The next edition of this Standard is scheduled for publication in 2027.

This code or standard was developed under procedures accredited as meeting the criteria for American National Standards. The standards committee that approved the code or standard was balanced to ensure that individuals from competent and concerned interests had an opportunity to participate. The proposed code or standard was made available for public review and comment, which provided an opportunity for additional public input from industry, academia, regulatory agencies, and the public-at-large.

ASME does not "approve," "certify," "rate," or "endorse" any item, construction, proprietary device, or activity. ASME does not take any position with respect to the validity of any patent rights asserted in connection with any items mentioned in this document, and does not undertake to insure anyone utilizing a standard against liability for infringement of any applicable letters patent, nor does ASME assume any such liability. Users of a code or standard are expressly advised that determination of the validity of any such patent rights, and the risk of infringement of such rights, is entirely their own responsibility.

Participation by federal agency representatives or persons affiliated with industry is not to be interpreted as government or industry endorsement of this code or standard.

ASME accepts responsibility for only those interpretations of this document issued in accordance with the established ASME procedures and policies, which precludes the issuance of interpretations by individuals.

The endnotes and preamble in this document (if any) are part of this American National Standard.

ASME Collective Membership Mark

"ASME" and the above ASME symbols are registered trademarks of The American Society of Mechanical Engineers.

No part of this document may be reproduced in any form, in an electronic retrieval system or otherwise, without the prior written permission of the publisher.

The American Society of Mechanical Engineers Two Park Avenue, New York, NY 10016-5990

Copyright © 2023 by
THE AMERICAN SOCIETY OF MECHANICAL ENGINEERS
All rights reserved

CONTENTS

Foreword	v
Committee Roster	vi
Correspondence With the QME Cor	mmittee
Organization of ASME QME-1	x
	and the second second
Section QR	General Requirements
QR-1000	Scope
QR-2000	Purpose
QR-3000	References
QR-4000	Definitions
QR-5000	Qualification Principles
QR-6000	Qualification Specification
QR-7000	Qualification Program
QR-8000	Documentation and Certification Requirements
Mandatory Appendix QR-I	Qualifications and Duties of Certifying Engineers for Certification Activities 1
QR-I-1000	Scope
Nonmandatory Appendix QR-A	Seismic Qualification of Active Mechanical Equipment
QR-A-1000	Scope
QR-A-2000	Purpose 1
QR-A-3000	References
QR-A-4000	Definitions
QR-A-5000	Earthquake Environment and Equipment Response
QR-A-6000	Seismic Qualification Requirements
QR-A-7000	Qualification Methods
QR-A-8000	Documentation
Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B	Guide for Qualification of Nonmetallic Parts
QR-B-1000	Scope
QR-B-2000	Purpose
QR-B-3000	References
QR-B-4000	Definitions
QR-B-5000	Requirements
QR-B-6000	Methods of Qualification
QR-B-7000	Documentation
Nonmandatory Appendix QR-C	Sample Certifying Engineer Certification Statements
Section QDR	Qualification of Dynamic Restraints
QDR-1000	Scope
QDR-2000	Purpose
ODR-3000	Definitions 4

QDR-4000	Qualification Principles and Philosophy	42
QDR-5000	Qualification Specification	44
QDR-6000	Qualification Program	44
QDR-7000	Documentation Requirements	49
Mandatory Appendix QDR-I	Qualification Specification for Dynamic Restraints	52
QDR-I-1000	Scope	52
QDR-I-2000	Purpose	52
QDR-I-3000	References	52
QDR-I-4000	Definitions	52
QDR-I-5000	Qualification Specification Contents	52
QDR-I-6000	Filing Requirements	54
Nonmandatory Appendix QDR-A	Restraint Similarity	55
QDR-A-1000	Scope	55
QDR-A-2000	Examples of Design Similarity	55
Nonmandatory Appendix QDR-B	Typical Values of Restraint Functional Parameters.	57
QDR-B-1000	Scope	57
QDR-B-2000	Functional Parameters	57
QDR-B-3000	Aging and Service Condition Simulation Qualification Program	58
Section QP	Qualification of Active Pump Assemblies	59
QP-1000	Scope	59
QP-2000	Purpose	59
QP-3000	References	59
QP-4000	Definitions	59
QP-5000	Qualification Principles and Philosophy	60
QP-6000	Qualification Specification	60
QP-7000	Qualification Program	60
QP-8000	Documentation	65
Mandatory Appendix QP-I	Qualification Specification for Active Pump Assemblies	67
QP-I-1000	Scope	67
QP-I-2000	Purpose	67
QP-I-3000	References	67
QP-I-4000	Definitions	67
QP-I-5000	Qualification Specification Contents	67
Nonmandatory Appendix QP-D	Pump Similarity Checklist	72
QP-D-1000	Scope	72
QP-D-2000	Pump Design	72
QP-D-3000	Process Design	72
Nonmandatory Appendix QP-E	Guidelines for Shaft-Seal System Material and Design Consideration	73
QP-E-1000	Scope	73
QP-E-2000	Purpose	73
QP-E-3000	Definition	73
QP-E-4000	Material Considerations	73
QP-E-5000	Design Considerations	73
	<u> </u>	_

Section QV	Qualification Requirements for Active Valve Assemblies for Nuclear Facilities	76
QV-1000	Scope	76
QV-2000	Purpose	76
QV-3000	References	76
QV-4000	Definitions	76
QV-5000	Qualification Principles and Philosophy	77
QV-6000	Qualification Specification	77
QV-7000	Qualification Program	77
QV-8000	Documentation Requirements	89
Mandatory Appendix QV-I	Qualification Specification for Active Valves	91
QV-I-1000	Scope	91
QV-I-2000	Purpose	91
QV-I-3000	References	91
QV-I-4000	Definitions	91
QV-I-5000	Qualification Specification Contents	91
QV-I-6000	Actuator Requirements	92
QV-I-7000	Self-Operated Check Valve Characteristics	92
QV-I-8000	Pressure Relief Valve Characteristics	93
QV-I-9000	Special Material Requirements	93
QV-I-10000	Installation Requirements	93
QV-I-11000	Maintenance Requirements	93
QV-I-12000	Qualification Requirements	93
QV-I-13000	Inservice Testing	93
QV-I-14000	Filing Requirements	93
Nonmandatory Appendix QV-B	Static Side Load Testing for Power-Actuated and Relief Valve Assemblies	94
QV-B-1000	Scope	94
QV-B-2000	Purpose	94
QV-B-3000	Pefinitions	94
QV-B-4000	General Requirements	94
QV-B-5000	Test Method	95
QV-B-6000	Evaluation of Results	96
QV-B-7000	Extrapolation of Results for Power-Operated Valves	97
QV-B-5000 QV-B-6000 QV-B-7000 Section QVG	Guide to Section QV: Determination of Valve Assembly Performance Characteristics	98
QVG-1000	Scope	98
QVG-2000	Introduction	98
QVG-3000	References	98
QVG-4000	Definitions	98
QVG-5000	Valve Assembly Performance Characteristic Requirements	98
QVG-6000	General Considerations	99
QVG-7000	Power-Actuated Valve Assembly Considerations	101
QVG-8000	Valve Considerations	102

m 11			
Tables QR-3100-1	Reference Standards	2	
QR-A-6210-1	Damping Values: Percent of Critical Damping	16	
PR-A-7422-1 Reduction Factors			
QP-E-5300-1	Shaft-Seal System Specification		
QV-7300-1	Valve Assembly Qualification Requirement Matrix	75 79	
QV 7300 I	valve rissembly Qualification requirement Matrix	,,	
Forms	-ch		
QR-C-1	Sample Qualification Specification (QP, QV) Certification Statement	38	
QR-C-2	Sample Qualification Specification (QDR) Certification Statement	38	
QR-C-3	Sample Qualification Report (QP, QV) Certification Statement	39	
-		39	
QR-C-5	Sample Application Report (QP, QV) Certification Statement	40	
QR-C-6	Sample Application Report (QDR) Certification Statement	40	
	S. S		
	*//E		
	M		
	ile		
	*0		
	i ch		
	ON,		
,00			
SML			
.012			
1 Plant of the second of the s			
ME			
Y			
	Sample Application Report (QPR) Certification Statement Sample Application Report (QPR) Certification Statement Sample Application Report (QDR) Certification Statement Citizen Statement Citize Control Con		

FOREWORD

Federal regulations applicable to nuclear power plants require that measures be established to ensure that certain equipment operates as specified. This Standard sets forth requirements and guidelines that may be used to ensure that active mechanical equipment is qualified for specified service conditions. As determined by federal regulators and/or nuclear power plant licensees, this Standard may be applied to future nuclear power plants or existing operating nuclear power plant component replacements, modifications, or additions.

In the early 1970s, initial development of qualification standards was assigned to the N45 Committee of the American National Standards Institute (ANSI). The N45 Committee in turn established a task force to prepare two series of standards to ensure that pumps and valves used in nuclear plant systems would function as specified. The N45 Committee's valve task force (N278) was reassigned in 1974 to the American National Standards Committee B16 and designated Subcommittee H. The first qualification standard to be issued for valves was ANSI N278.1-1975, which covered the preparation of functional specifications. In 1982, the task force was reassigned to The American Society of Mechanical Engineers (ASME) Committee on Qualification of Mechanical Equipment Used in Nuclear Power Plants (QME) and designated the Subcommittee on Qualification of Valve Assemblies. As an interim measure, in 1983, ANSI B16.41 was issued to cover functional qualification requirements for power-operated active valve assemblies for nuclear power plants.

The N45 Committee's pump task force (N551), established in 1973, was assigned to ASME Nuclear Power Codes and Standards along with N278 as part of the Subcommittee QNPE, Qualification of Nuclear Plant Equipment. Both N551 and N278 operated as Subcommittee QNPE until 1982, when they were reassigned to the QME Committee and designated as, respectively, the Subcommittee on Qualification of Pump Assemblies and the Subcommittee on Qualification of Valve Assemblies. In June 1977, an agreement between the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers (IEEE) and ASME was formulated, giving primary responsibility for qualification standards to IEEE and for quality assurance standards to ASME. This arrangement remained in effect until ASME established the Committee on Qualification of Mechanical Equipment Used in Nuclear Power Plants, now known as the Committee on Qualification of Mechanical Equipment Used in Nuclear Facilities.

The various parts of ASME QME-1–1994 were approved by ANSI on the following dates: Section QP, September 22, 1992; Section QR, June 8, 1993; Section QR, Nonmandatory Appendix A, October 7, 1993; Section QR, Nonmandatory Appendix B, May 14, 1993; and Section QV and its Nonmandatory Appendix A, February 17, 1994. Section QV was a revision and redesignation of ANSI B16,41–1983.

ASME QME-1–2002 was published in 2003. In September 2003, it was recognized that the Standard had aspects, such as the process for valve qualification, that could better use new computer analytical techniques and that were proscriptive in nature. In addition, seismic qualification needed to be updated to recognize new industry guidance. New sections were needed on standardization of experience-based seismic equipment qualification and the qualification of dynamic restraints. At the time, industry experience had demonstrated that qualification to ASME QME-1 was required without the specification of the parameters for which equipment needed to be qualified. The use of this Standard requires that a Qualification Specification be provided.

ASME QME-1–2007 was endorsed by the Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC) and was the first edition of ASME QME-1 to be so endorsed. It was approved as an American National Standard on June 25, 2007.

The 2012 edition of this Standard was approved as an American National Standard on September 17, 2012.

The 2017 edition of this Standard was approved as an American National Standard on March 21, 2017.

Following approval by the ASME QME Committee, ASME QME-1–2023 was approved by ANSI as an American National Standard on January 13, 2023.

COMMITTEE ON QUALIFICATION OF MECHANICAL EQUIPMENT USED IN NUCLEAR FACILITIES

(The following is the roster of the Committee at the time of approval of this Standard.)

STANDARDS COMMITTEE OFFICERS

S. Norman, Chair S. M. Jones, Vice Chair R. Rahaman, Secretary D. Wiener, Secretary

STANDARDS COMMITTEE PERSONNEL

- T. Apelian, Curtiss-Wright
- R. W. Barnes, Anric Enterprises, Inc.
- A. Cardillo, Nuscale Power, LLC
- D. P. Crane, Westinghouse Electric Co.
- J. R. Holstrom, Val-Matic Valve and Manufacturing Corp.
- S. M. Jones, Fisher Controls
- I. T. Kisisel, Retired
- H. S. Koski, Jr., Altran Solutions
- A. M. Kouvolo, Consultant
- J. P. Lambin, Crane Nuclear
- K. A. Manoly, U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
- S. Norman, Enercon Services, Inc.
- M. A. Pressburger, Sargent & Lundy, LLC
- R. Rahaman, The American Society of Mechanical Engineers

- T. P. Ruggiero, Consultant
- M. S. Shutt, Duke Energy Corp.
- W. Velkoff, Curtiss-Wright, Target Rock
- D. Wiener, The American Society of Mechanical Engineers
- R. D. Yeardley, National Technical Systems Huntsville Operations
- K. DeWall, Contributing Member, Adjunct Faculty at Idaho State University
- H. Mearns, Contributing Member, DHS/ST/CSAC
- N. Paterson, Contributing Member, Rolls-Royce
- **D. Ragavendran,** Contributing Member, Neles India Private, Ltd.
- H. R. Sonderegger, Contributing Member, Fluoroseal Valves USA
- D. C. Stanze, Contributing Member, Fisher Controls
- T. Adams, Honorary Member, Jensen Hughes

SUBCOMMITTEE ON QUALIFICATION OF VALVE ASSEMBLIES

- S. M. Jones, Chair, Fisher Controls
- R. Rahaman, Secretary, The American Society of Mechanical Engineers
- A. Cardillo, Nuscale Power, LLC
- D. P. Crane, Westinghouse Electric Co.
- S. G. Harris, Nuscale Power, LLC
- J. R. Holstrom, Val-Matic Valve and Manufacturing Corp.
- I. T. Kisisel, Retired
- A. M. Kouvolo, Consultant
- J. P. Lambin, Crane Nuclear
- M. Laney, Flowserve
- W. K. Roit, General Electric Hitachi Nuclear Energy

- T. P. Ruggiero, Consultant
- T. G. Scarbrough, U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
- H. R. Sonderegger, Fluoroseal Valves USA
- P. W. Turrentine, National Technical Systems Huntsville Operations Nuclear Engineering and Test Services
- W. Velkoff. Curtiss-Wright. Target Rock
- R. Viswanathan, Bray Controls India Private, Ltd.
- R. D. Yeardley, National Technical Systems Huntsville Operations
- K. DeWall, Contributing Member, Adjunct Faculty at Idaho State University
- **D. C. Stanze,** *Contributing Member*, Fisher Controls

ATION OF ACTIVE DYNAMIC RES. M. Palmer, Anvil EPS L. A. Phares, National Technical Systems Nuclear Engineering and Test Services Nuclear Enginee

L. A. Phares, National Technical Systems — Huntsville Operations

R. L. Portmann, Jr., Contributing Member, Duke Energy Corp.

V. H. Salcedo, Contributing Member, GERB Vibration Control System,

CORRESPONDENCE WITH THE QME COMMITTEE

General. ASME codes and standards are developed and maintained by committees with the intent to represent the consensus of concerned interests. Users of ASME codes and standards may correspond with the committees to propose revisions or cases, report errata, or request interpretations. Correspondence for this Standard should be sent to the staff secretary noted on the committee's web page, accessible at https://go.asme.org/QMEcommittee.

Revisions and Errata. The committee processes revisions to this Standard on a continuous basis to incorporate changes that appear necessary or desirable as demonstrated by the experience gained from the application of the Standard. Approved revisions will be published in the next edition of the Standard.

In addition, the committee may post errata on the committee web page. Errata become effective on the date posted. Users can register on the committee web page to receive e-mail notifications of posted errata.

This Standard is always open for comment, and the committee welcomes proposals for revisions. Such proposals should be as specific as possible, citing the paragraph number(s), the proposed wording, and a detailed description of the reasons for the proposal, including any pertinent background information and supporting documentation.

Cases

- (a) The most common applications for cases are
 - (1) to permit early implementation of a revision based on an urgent need
 - (2) to provide alternative requirements
- (3) to allow users to gain experience with alternative or potential additional requirements prior to incorporation directly into the Standard
 - (4) to permit the use of a new material or process
- (b) Users are cautioned that not all jurisdictions or owners automatically accept cases. Cases are not to be considered as approving, recommending, certifying, or endorsing any proprietary or specific design, or as limiting in any way the freedom of manufacturers, constructors, or owners to choose any method of design or any form of construction that conforms to the Standard.
- (c) A proposed case shall be written as a question and reply in the same format as existing cases. The proposal shall also include the following information:
 - (1) a statement of need and background information
 - (2) the urgency of the case (e.g., the case concerns a project that is underway or imminent)
 - (3) the Standard and the paragraph, figure, or table number(s)
 - (4) the edition(s) of the Standard to which the proposed case applies
- (d) A case is effective for use when the public review process has been completed and it is approved by the cognizant supervisory board. Approved cases are posted on the committee web page.

Interpretations. Upon request, the committee will issue an interpretation of any requirement of this Standard. An interpretation can be issued only in response to a request submitted through the online Interpretation Submittal Form at https://go.asme.org/InterpretationRequest. Upon submitting the form, the inquirer will receive an automatic e-mail confirming receipt.

ASME does not act as a consultant for specific engineering problems or for the general application or understanding of the Standard requirements. If, based on the information submitted, it is the opinion of the committee that the inquirer should seek assistance, the request will be returned with the recommendation that such assistance be obtained. Inquirers can track the status of their requests at https://go.asme.org/Interpretations.

ASME procedures provide for reconsideration of any interpretation when or if additional information that might affect an interpretation is available. Further, persons aggrieved by an interpretation may appeal to the cognizant ASME committee or subcommittee. ASME does not "approve," "certify," "rate," or "endorse" any item, construction, proprietary device, or activity.

 $Interpretations \ are \ published \ in the \ ASME \ Interpretations \ Database \ at \ https://go.asme.org/Interpretations \ as \ they \ are issued.$

Committee Meetings. The QME Standards Committee regularly holds meetings that are open to the public. Persons wishing to attend any meeting should contact the secretary of the committee. Information on future committee meetings can be found on the committee web page at https://go.asme.org/QMEcommittee.

ASMENORADOC.COM. Click to view the full Polif of ASME OME. 1 2023

ORGANIZATION OF ASME QME-1

1 GENERAL

ASME QME-1 is divided into sections that are designated by capital letters: the letter "Q," which stands for *qualification,* followed by one or more letters that generally indicate the subject matter of the section. This Standard consists of four major sections as follows:

- (a) Section QR: Qualification Requirements
- (b) Section QDR: Qualification of Dynamic Restraints
- (c) Section QP: Qualification of Active Pump Assemblies
- (d) Section QV: Qualification Requirements for Active Valve Assemblies for Nuclear Facilities

2 SECTIONS

Sections are divided into articles, subarticles, subsubarticles, paragraphs, and, where necessary, subparagraphs and subsubparagraphs.

3 ARTICLES

Articles are designated by the applicable letters indicated above for the sections, followed by Arabic numbers in units of 1,000, such as QR-1000, QP-2000, or QV-6000. Whenever possible, articles dealing with the same topic are given the same number in each section in accordance with the general scheme that follows:

Article Number	Title
1000	Scope
2000	Purpose
3000	References
4000	Definitions
5000	Qualification Principles and Philosophy
6000	Qualification Specification Criteria
7000	Qualification Program
8000	Documentation

The numbering of the articles and the material contained in the articles may not, however, be consecutive. Due to the fact that the complete outline may cover phases not applicable to a particular section or article, the rules have been prepared to allow gaps in the numbering.

4 SUBARTICLES

Subarticles are numbered in units of 100, such as QR-7100 or QV-7200. When more than nine subarticles are required, numbering is done by paragraph and units of 1 starting with 10.

5 SUBSUBARTICLES

Subsubarticles are numbered in units of 10, such as QR-8310 or QR-8320.

6 PARAGRAPHS

Paragraphs are numbered in units of 1, such as QR-8321 or QV-8322.

7 SUBPARAGRAPHS

Subparagraphs, when they are major subdivisions of a paragraph, are designated by adding a decimal followed by one or more digits to the paragraph number, such as QR-8321.1 or QV-8321.2. When they are minor subdivisions of a paragraph, subparagraphs may be designated by lowercase letters in parentheses, such as QR-8321(a) or QV-8321(b).

8 SUBSUBPARAGRAPHS

Subsubparagraphs are designated by adding lowercase letters in parentheses to the major subparagraph numbers, such as QR-8321.1(a) or QV-8321.1(b). When further subdivisions of minor subparagraphs are necessary, subsubsubparagraphs are designated by adding Arabic numbers in parentheses to the subsubparagraph designation, such as QR-8321.1(a)(1) or QV-8321.1(a)(2).

9 REFERENCES (23)

References used within this Standard generally fall into one of the following three categories:

- (a) References to Other Portions of This Standard. When a reference is made to another article, subarticle, or paragraph, all numbers subsidiary to that reference shall be included. For example, reference to QR-5000 includes all material in article QR-5000; reference to QR-7300 includes all material in subarticle QR-7300; reference to QR-7320 includes all material in subsubarticle QR-7320.
- (b) References to the Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code (ASME BPVC) and to Other Standards. When a reference is made to any section of the BPVC, or to other standards, it

shall be understood to mean the designated article, paragraph, figure, or table in the designated document. All such references shall be identified in the text of this Standard by the document's issuing source and the document's unique identification number, e.g., ASME BPVC, Section III, Subsection NF; IEEE Std 627; or 10CFR50 Part A. If required, further reference to unique articles or paragraphs of the referenced document may also be described. e.g., ASME BPVC, Section III, Subsection NF, subpara. NF-3211.1(a). Each short reference made in the text shall be described in more complete detail in Article 3000 by issuing source, unique identification number, year of publication being referenced, and full title, e.g., IEEE Std 382-1980, Standard for Qualification of Safety Related Valve Operators. It should be noted by users of this Standard that regulatory requirements and

Codes of Record for a particular nuclear power plant may take precedence over references used within this Standard. Article QR-3000 lists the references applicable for all sections.

(c) References to Appendices. Two types of appendix are included in this Standard, designated Mandatory and Nonmandatory. Both types of appendix are designated by the prefix Q. This is followed by letter(s), which are the same used by the section to which the appendix applies, e.g., QR. Mandatory appendices contain requirements that must be followed in qualification; such references are uniquely identified by a roman numeral, e.g., Mandatory Appendix QR-I, and its specific title. Nonmandatory appendices provide information or guidance; such references are designated by a capital letter, e.g., Nonmandatory Appendix QR-A, and its specific title.

ma ced b, pendix QR, pendix QR, pendix QR, click to view the full path of Ashir.

Ashir no Anno C. Com. Click to view the full path of Ashir no Ash

ASME QME-1-2023 SUMMARY OF CHANGES

Following approval by the ASME QME Committee and ASME, and after public review, ASME QME-1–2023 was approved by the American National Standards Institute on January 13, 2023.

Throughout this Standard, the phrase "Registered Professional Engineer" has been changed to "Certifying Engineer." In addition, ASME QME-1–2023 includes the following changes identified by a margin note, (23).

Page	Location	Change Paragraph 9(b) revised Updated in its entirety
xii	Organization of ASME QME-1	Paragraph 9(b) revised
1	QR-3000	
3	QR-4000	Definition of significant aging mechanism added
5	QR-5310	Revised
8	QR-8000	In QR-8200, QR-8300, QR-8400, and QR-8500, lists reformatted
10	QR-I-1120	Revised in its entirety
11	QR-I-1300	Added
12	QR-A-3000	Revised
15	QR-A-5610	Reference in last sentence updated
15	QR-A-5620	Reference in last sentence updated
21	QR-A-7210	Revised
26	QR-A-7500	Added
30	QR-A-8340	Added, and subsequent paragraph redesignated
30	QR-A-8350	Formerly QR-A-8340, first sentence revised
31	QR-B-3000	Revised
41	QR-B-3000 QDR-3000 QDR-4110	(1) Definition of <i>activation</i> revised
		(2) Definitions of <i>fatigue failure</i> and <i>fatigue life</i> added
42	QDR-4110	Revised
43	QDR-4210	Revised
43	QDR-4310	Revised
43	QDR-4410	Revised
45	QDR-6223.1	Subparagraphs (a), (b), and (g) revised
46	QDR-6223.2	Subparagraphs (a), (b), (f), and (g) revised
46	QDR-6223.3	Subparagraphs (b) and (c) revised
47	QDR-6223.4	(1) Subparagraph (b) revised(2) Subparagraphs (d) through (f) added
47	QDR-6223.4.2	Subparagraph (a) revised
47	QDR-6224	Revised
47	QDR-6226	First paragraph revised
52	QDR-I-5300	Revised
53	QDR-I-5320	Subparagraph (f) added, and the subsequent subparagraph redesignated

Page	Location	Change
53	QDR-I-5400	(1) Subparagraphs (a)(2) and (b)(2) revised
	•	(2) Subparagraph (c)(5) added and subsequent subparagraph redesignated
55	Nonmandatory Appendix QDR-A	Revised
57	Nonmandatory Appendix QDR-B	Revised
59	QP-3000	Revised
65	QP-8310	In subpara. (c), cross-reference updated
65	QP-8320	In subpara. (e), cross-reference updated
79	Table QV-7300-1	Note (6) revised
85	QV-7561	Last sentence added
87	QV-7660	Last sentence added
91	QV-I-2000	Last sentence added
98	QVG-3000	Revised
100	QVG-6500	Example (3) added
105	QVG-8400	Added
107	QVG-8500	Added
ASM	ENORMOC. COM. Click	Revised In subpara. (c), cross-reference updated In subpara. (e), cross-reference updated Note (6) revised Last sentence added Last sentence added Revised Example (3) added A

INTENTIONALLE THE FUND OF A REAL PARTY OF STATE OF THE PARTY OF THE PA

Section QR General Requirements

QR-1000 SCOPE

This Standard provides the requirements and guidelines for the qualification of active mechanical equipment whose function is required to ensure the safe operation or safe shutdown of a nuclear facility. In addition to requirements and guidelines put forth in this Standard, the active mechanical equipment shall comply with the requirements of the applicable design and construction codes and standards.

This Standard does not apply to electric components such as motors, electric valve actuators, instrumentation, and controls, which are qualified by conformance with appropriate IEEE standards.

QR-2000 PURPOSE

The purpose of this Standard is to provide the requirements and recommended practices to qualify active mechanical equipment to meet specified functional requirements during operation and during or after any postulated abnormal or accident conditions.

(23) QR-3000 REFERENCES

This article lists reference documents from which guidance, concepts, principles, practices, criteria, and parameters have been carried forward into this Standard. QR-3100 provides the industry standards and applicable editions referenced in ASME QME-1 and QR-3200 provides general reference documents used in ASME QME-1.

QR-3100 Qualification Requirement

Table QR 3100-1 lists the current industry standards referenced by ASME QME-1 and earlier editions considered acceptable for use with ASME QME-1. It is the responsibility of the user to select an edition of an industry standard that has been accepted by the Regulatory Authority having jurisdiction over the Nuclear Facility to which the ASME QME-1 standard is to be applied.

QR-3200 General Reference Documents

Listed below are general reference documents discussed and used in the development of this Standard.

QR-3210 Applicable in Mandatory Appendix QR-I

Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) agreement (www.apec.org)

Fédération Européenne d'Associations Nationales d'Ingénieurs (European Federation of National Engineering Associations) (FEANI) (www.feani.org)

International Professional Engineers Agreement (IPEA), formerly known as the Engineering Mobility Forum (www.ieagreements.org/agreements/ipea)

The Washington Accord

(www.ieagreements.org/accords/washington)

QR-3220 Applicable in Nonmandatory Appendix QR-4

Advanced Light Water Reactor (ALWR) First-of-a-Kind Engineering (FOAKE) Project on Equipment Seismic Qualification, Advanced Reactor Corporation (ARC), April 1995

Publisher: U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC), One White Flint North, 11555 Rockville Pike, Rockville, MD 20852-2738 (www.nrc.gov)

EPRI NP-5228-V1R1, Addendum to Seismic Verification of Nuclear Plant Equipment Anchorage: Volume 1: Development of Anchorage Guidelines, Revision 1, June 30, 1994

Publisher: Electric Power Research Institute (EPRI), 3420 Hillview Avenue, Palo Alto, CA 94304 (www.epri.com)

NRC Regulatory Guide (RG) 1.60, Design Response Spectra for Seismic Design of Nuclear Power Plants, Revision 2, dated July 2014

NRC RG 1.61, Damping Values for Seismic Design of Nuclear Power Plants, Revision 1, dated March 2007

NRC Supplemental Safety Evaluation Reports on the GIP, Revision 2, Corrected 2/14/92 (SSER No. 2), the GIP, Revision 3, Updated 5/16/97 (SSER No. 3), and the GIP, Revision 3A, dated December 2001

NRC NUREG-0800, Standard Review Plan, Section 3.7.2, Seismic Systems Analysis, Revision 4, September 2013

NRC NUREG-0800, Standard Review Plan, Section 3.7.3, Seismic Subsystem Analysis, Revision 4, September 2013

Table QR-3100-1 Reference Standards

Designator	Title	Latest QME Referenced Edition	Other Acceptable Editions	Applicable Sections or Appendices
American Nuclea		Luitivii	Luitions	Appendices
ANS 51.1	Nuclear Safety Criteria for the Design of Stationary Pressurized Water Reactor Plants	1988		QR
ANS 52.1	Nuclear Safety Criteria for the Design of Stationary Boiling Water Reactor Plants			
American Nation	al Standards Institute/Hydraulic Institute (ANSI/HI)			-ပုံ့၁
ANSI/HI 1.1-1.5	Centrifugal Pumps	1994		QPO
ANSI/HI 1.6	Centrifugal Pump Tests	2000	1994	Øb N
ANSI/HI 9.1-9.5	Pumps — General Guidelines for Types, Definitions, Application, Sound Measurement and Decontamination	2015	2000	QP
American Petrol	eum Institute (API)		, O'	
API 610	Centrifugal Pumps for Petroleum, Petrochemical, and Natural Gas Industries	2021	2010, 2004, 2003, 1995, 1989	QP
API 611	General-purpose Steam Turbines for Petroleum, Chemical, and Gas Industry Services	2008	1997, 1988	QP
API 682	Pumps — Shaft Sealing Systems for Centrifugal and Rotary Pumps	2014	2004, 2002, 1994	QP
American Society	y of Civil Engineers (ASCE)	QV		
ASCE Standard 4	Seismic Analysis of Safety-Related Nuclear Structures	2016	1998, 1986	QR, QR-A, QDR, QV, QP
American Society	y of Mechanical Engineers (ASME)	<u> </u>		
ASME BPVC, Section III	Rules for Construction of Nuclear Facility Components	2021	2019, 2017, 2015, 2013, 2010, 2007, 2004, 2001, 1998, 1995, 1992	QR, QR-A, QDR, QV, QP
ASME B73.1	Specification for the Horizontal End Suction Centrifugal Pumps for Chemical Process	2020	2012, 1991	QP
ASME B73.2	Specification for Vertical In-Line Centrifugal Pumps for Chemical Process	2016	2003	QP
ASME O&M Code	Operations and Maintenance of Nuclear Power Plants, Division 1, OM Code: Section IST	2020	2017, 2015, 2012, 2009, 2004, 2001, 1998, 1995, 1990	QR, QR-A, QP, QV
ASME PTC 8.2	Centrifugal Pumps	1990		QP
Institute of Elect	rical and Electronics Engineers (IEEE)			
IEEE Std 101	IEEE Guide for the Statistical Analysis of Thermal Life Test Data	1995	1974	QR, QR-B, QP, QV
IEEE Std 323	IEEE Standard for Qualifying Class 1E Equipment for Nuclear Power Generating Stations	2003	1996, 1980	QR, QR-B, QP, QV
IEEE Std 334	EEE Standard for Qualifying Continuous Duty Class 1E Motors for Nuclear Power Generating Stations	2006	1994	QR, QV, QP
IEEE Std 344	IEEE Standard for Seismic Qualification of Equipment for Nuclear Power Generating Stations	2013	2004, 1993, 1987	QR, QR-A, QV, QI
IEEE Std 382	IEEE Standard for Qualification of Safety-Related Actuators for Nuclear Power Generating Stations and Other Nuclear Facilities	2019	2006, 1996, 1985	QR, QV, QP, QVG
IEEE Std 627	IEEE Standard for Qualification of Equipment Used in Nuclear Facilities	2019	2010, 1980	QR, QR-B, QP, QV
International Or	ganization for Standardization (ISO)			
ISO 13709	Centrifugal pumps for petroleum, petrochemical and natural gas industries	2009	2003	QP

Table QR-3100-1 Reference Standards (Cont'd)

Designator	Title	Latest QME Referenced Edition	Other Acceptable Editions	Applicable Sections or Appendices
National Electri	cal Manufacturers Association (NEMA)			
SM 23	Steam Turbines for Mechanical Drive Service	2002	1997, 1991	QP

NRC NUREG-0800, Standard Review Plan, Section 3.10, Seismic and Dynamic Qualification of Mechanical and Electrical Equipment, Revision 4, December 2016

NRC NUREG/CR-5012, July 1988, "Similarity Principles for Equipment Qualification by Experience"

NRC NUREG/CR-6464 (1997), An Evaluation of Methodology for Seismic Qualification of Equipment, Cable Trays, and Ducts in ALWR Plants by Use of Experience Data

SQUG Generic Implementation Procedure (GIP) for Seismic Verification of Nuclear Plant Equipment, Seismic Qualification Utility Group (SQUG), Revision 2, updated 2/14/92, Revision 3, updated 5/16/97, and Revision 3A, Updated December 2001

Publisher: U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC), One White Flint North, 11555 Rockville Pike, Rockville, MD 20852-2738 (www.nrc.gov)

QR-3230 Applicable in Section QP

STLE SP-1, Glossary of Seal Terms, March 1995 STLE SP-30, Guidelines for Meeting Emission Regulations for Rotating Machinery With Mechanical Seals, April 1994

Publisher: Society of Tribologists and Lubrication Engineers (STLE), 840 Busse Highway, Park Ridge, IL 60068-2302 (www.stle.org)

QR-3240 Applicable in Section QVG

EPRI TR-103237-R2, EPRI MOV Performance Prediction Program Topical Report, Addendum 10, April 2019 Publisher: Electric Power Research Institute (EPRI), 3420

Hillview Avenue, Palo Alto, CA 94304 (www.epri.com)

NRC Generic Letter (GL) 89-10, Safety-Related Motor-Operated Valve Testing and Surveillance, and Supplements, June 1989

NRC GL 95-07, Pressure Locking and Thermal Binding of Safety-Related Power-Operated Gate Valves, August 1995

NRC GL 96-05, Periodic Verification of Design-Basis Capability of Safety-Related Motor-Operated Valves, September 1996

NRC IN 96-48, Motor-Operated Valve Performance Issues, August 1996 NRC IN 96-48, Supplement 1, Motor-Operated Valve Performance Issues, July 1998

NRC Letter dated March 15, 1996, from Ashok C. Thadani, NRC, to Thomas E. Tipton, Nuclear Energy Institute, forwarding Safety Evaluation by the Office of Nuclear Reactor Regulation of Electric Power Research Institute Topical Report TR 103237, EPRI MOV Performance Prediction Program, and Supplements

NRC RG 1.89, Environmental Qualification of Certain Electric Equipment Important to Safety for Nuclear Power Plants, Revision 1, dated June 1984

NRC RG 1.100, Seismic Qualification of Electrical and Active Mechanical Equipment and Functional Qualification of Active Mechanical Equipment for Nuclear Power Plants, Revision 4, dated May 2020

NRC NUREG/CP-0152 (July 1996), Proceedings of the Fourth NRC/ASME Symposium on Valve and Pump Testing

NRC NUREG/CR-6100 (May 1995), Gate Valve and Motor-Operator Research Findings

Publisher: U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC), One White Flint North, 11555 Rockville Pike, Rockville, MD 20852-2738 (www.nrc.gov)

QR-4000 DEFINITIONS

(23)

active mechanical equipment: mechanical equipment containing moving parts, which, in order to accomplish its required function as defined in the Qualification Specification, must undergo or prevent mechanical movement. This includes any internal components or appurtenances whose failure degrades the required function of the equipment.

aging: the cumulative effects of operational, environmental, and system conditions on equipment during a period of time up to, but not including, design-basis events or the process of simulating these effects.

Application Report: documentation for a specific application showing that the required pressure ratings, qualification loading levels, and operating condition capabilities are equaled or exceeded by the corresponding pressure ratings, qualification loadings, and operating condition capabilities shown in the Qualification Report.

candidate equipment: active mechanical equipment to be qualified in accordance with the rules of this Standard.

Class 1E: the safety classification of the electric equipment and systems that are essential to emergency reactor shutdown, containment isolation, reactor core cooling, and containment and reactor heat removal, or are otherwise essential in preventing significant release of radioactive material to the environment.

component supports: structural elements that transmit loads between the components and building structure; intervening elements, such as electric motors and valve operators, are not included in the component support load path.

demonstration: the provision of evidence to support the conclusion derived from assumed premises.

design-basis event (DBE): postulated events (specified by the safety analysis of the facility) used in the design to establish the acceptable performance requirements of the structures and systems.

design life: the time during which satisfactory performance can be expected for a specific set of service conditions (the time may be specified in real time, number of operating cycles, or other performance intervals, as appropriate).

Design Specification: a document prepared by the Owner or the Owner's designee that provides a basis for the design of a system or component.

essential-to-function parts/components: those parts or components of the assembly that are essential to cause, permit, or enable the assembly to perform the specified accident-condition function or whose failure could prevent the performance of this function.

functionality: ability of an active component to perform the mechanical motion required to fulfill its specified function when subjected to the prescribed service conditions. installed life: the interval from installation to removal

installed life: the interval from installation to removal during which the equipment or component thereof may be subject to design service condition and system demands.

maintenance: work performed on an item to keep it operable or to restore it to an operable condition.

malfunction: the loss of capability of equipment to initiate or sustain its specified function or the initiation of undesired actions that might result in adverse consequences.

margin: the amount by which the qualification condition levels exceed the service condition levels.

may: an expression of permission.

mechanical component: those items of a facility such as pumps, valves, vessels, and piping.

mechanical equipment: for the purposes of this Standard, mechanical equipment may be used interchangeably with *mechanical component* or *assembly*.

modification: a change in a system component or equipment configuration.

natural aging: aging that occurs within normal service environments as opposed to simulated service environments.

operability: see *functionality* for the definition of this term for use in this Standard.

operating basis earthquake (OBE): the vibratory seismic motion associated with the facility shutdown and inspection, which may be identified as a design input as specified by the safety analysis of the facility.

production equipment: equipment fabricated with the same manufacturing techniques, materials, production testing, and quality assurance that were used for prototype or parent equipment.

prototype equipment: production equipment representing the first model/type or original design/pattern. Prototype equipment may be used for qualification testing; when selected for qualification testing, the equipment may also be called *candidate equipment*.

qualification: the generation and maintenance of evidence to ensure/demonstrate that the equipment can meet its specified service conditions in accordance with the Qualification Specification.

qualification criteria: criteria developed from those specific service conditions for which the equipment is to be qualified.

qualification life: the period of time, prior to the start of a design-basis event, for which the active mechanical equipment was demonstrated to meet the design requirements for the specified service conditions. (Note that at the end of the qualified life, the active mechanical equipment shall be capable of performing the function required for the postulated design-basis and post-design-basis events.)

qualification program: the overall cumulative process of specifying, conducting, and documenting the results of those activities required to qualify active mechanical equipment to perform its function in accordance with the Qualification Specification.

Qualification Report: documentation of tests, analyses, operating experience, or any combination of these performed in accordance with this Standard or the Qualification Specification that demonstrates functionality of the active mechanical equipment.

Qualification Specification: the specification or portion of the Design Specification that describes the qualification requirements to be met in the qualification of the active mechanical equipment.

qualified candidate equipment: equipment that has been qualified primarily by methods described in the *candidate equipment* definition.

qualified parent equipment: equipment that has been qualified primarily by testing.

safe shutdown earthquake (SSE): the vibratory seismic motion (greater than the OBE) for which certain structures, systems, and components in a facility are designed to remain functional as specified by the safety analysis of the facility.

service conditions: postulated conditions specified for environmental, dynamic/static/pressure loadings, material degradation, etc., for normal operation, abnormal operation, and design-basis events.

shake table system: an assembly that is able to induce and control seismic-type motion into a test specimen and measure the vibratory responses that are to be documented.

shall: an expression of a requirement.

should: an expression of a recommendation.

significant aging mechanism: an aging mechanism that, under normal and abnormal service conditions, causes degradation of equipment that progressively and appreciably renders the equipment vulnerable to fail to perform its safety function(s) during the design basis event or function in accordance with its specification requirements.

test equipment: active mechanical equipment selected for qualification testing.

tests: those testing activities conducted to specified. service conditions to demonstrate that such active mechanical equipment can subsequently perform its intended function.

QR-5000 QUALIFICATION PRINCIPLES

The principles pertinent to active mechanical equipment qualification are provided in the following subarticles. Subarticles QR-5100 and QR-5200 outline the fundamental requirements and approaches for active mechanical equipment qualification programs. Subarticle QR-5300 then establishes the general requirements for the qualification program.

QR-5100 Qualification Requirement

To establish active mechanical equipment qualification, it shall be demonstrated that the active mechanical equipment can perform its specified required function when operational and environmental conditions are imposed on the equipment in accordance with the active mechanical equipment Qualification Specification.

QR-5200 Approaches to Qualification

Active mechanical equipment shall be qualified by one or a combination of the methods described in article QR-7000. The requirements generally address a single active mechanical equipment application, but they may envelop the service conditions for more than one application. In addition, a family of active mechanical equipment may be qualified by using one or more of the qualification methods described in QR-7300 or further described in a Qualification Specification. Such extension of qualification requires consideration of significant design parameters to establish the similarity of the candidate active mechanical equipment to the reference active mechanical equipment.

The pressure boundary integrity and structural supports of active mechanical equipment shall be qualified in accordance with the applicable design codes and standards.

QR-5300 General Requirements for a Qualification **Program**

A qualification program for active mechanical equipment shall include the following:

- (a) qualification requirements
- (b) a process to demonstrate that the active mechanical equipment satisfies the qualification requirements by analysis, test, experience, or a combination of these
 - (c) evidence of successful completion of a qualification
 - (d) documentation containing (a) through (c)

The requirements to satisfy (a) through (d) should be contained in the active mechanical equipment Qualification Specification.

In a qualification program, aging and qualified life shall be considered as described in the following subsubarti-

QR-5310 Aging. Assessment of active mechanical (23) equipment shall include an analysis and/or evaluation of the active mechanical equipment to determine any significant aging mechanisms, such as thermal, radiation, corrosion, erosion, vibration, aggressive chemical attack, or wear. When one or more mechanisms are identified as significant, the assessment shall be developed as part of the overall qualification program. When natural aging results are used in the qualification program, it may not be necessary to conduct a detailed analysis or evaluation to determine significant aging mechanisms.

Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B provides supplementary details associated with the qualification of nonmetallic parts.

QR-5320 Determination of Qualified Life. For active mechanical equipment with significant aging mechanisms, a qualified life shall be established. For active mechanical equipment with no significant aging mechanisms, the qualified life is equal to the design life.

The determination of qualified life shall be based on engineering analysis and/or evaluation in these instances. The analysis and/or evaluation should take into account, if available, the following:

(a) results of age conditioning used in qualification (aging may be natural, artificial, or a combination thereof)

- (b) active mechanical equipment operating data
- *(c)* previous test results for the same material and the same type of service
- (d) understanding of significant aging mechanisms that have been identified
- (e) margins in excess of those required for the most adverse service conditions for which the equipment is qualified

The qualified life of a particular active mechanical equipment item may be changed during its installed life when justified. For example, the qualified life of active mechanical equipment may be limited by certain internal components or appurtenances that have a shorter qualified life than the installed life of the equipment. By periodic replacement of those internal components or appurtenances, the qualified life of the active mechanical equipment may be extended.

QR-6000 QUALIFICATION SPECIFICATION

The Qualification Specification for active mechanical equipment shall describe the requirements to be met to qualify the active mechanical equipment for its intended application. The Qualification Specification shall state whether function is required during, after, or during and after the design-basis event. This forms the basis for development of an active mechanical equipment qualification program. As a minimum, the following shall be included in the Qualification Specification:

- (a) Active mechanical equipment performance requirements, both normal and design-basis event, including a description of the basis for its classification as active mechanical equipment, and a description of the required function, including the time period it shall remain operable, shall be specified.
- (b) Active mechanical equipment description and boundary, including components that are inside the boundary, and the physical orientation/location of the active mechanical equipment shall be specified. Attachments, motor power connection, seals, and control circuitry that cross this boundary shall be described.
- (c) Interface loadings through attachments of the active mechanical equipment at the active mechanical equipment boundary shall be specified for each operating mode. In the same manner, motor power or control signal inputs, including those that deviate from normal, shall be specified.
- (d) The Qualification Specification for active mechanical equipment within the scope of this Standard shall reference specifically invoked codes and standards. For example, Section QP may furnish a substantial part of the qualification program for a complete pump assembly.
- (e) The service conditions and concurrent loads for the active mechanical equipment shall be specified. Examples of such parameters are earthquakes, internal and external pressures/temperatures, relative humidity, radiation, vibration, corrosion effects, and transients.

- (f) Required margin in the qualification parameters shall be specified to account for a variation in performance, errors in experimental measurements, and variations in production, thereby providing a level of confidence that the active mechanical equipment will perform under the most adverse service conditions for which it is qualified.
- (g) Significant aging mechanisms, where known, shall be identified. Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B provides supplementary details associated with the qualification of nonmetallic parts.
- (h) Acceptance criteria for qualification shall be specified to ensure satisfaction of the fundamental qualification requirement. The acceptance criteria shall include limiting values of input to, and performance required from, the equipment under the required operating conditions, as well as environmental parameter levels.
- (i) Active mechanical equipment qualification documentation shall be included as described in article QR-8000.

QR-7000 QUALIFICATION PROGRAM

QR-7100 General Requirements

A qualification program shall be established based on the active mechanical equipment's Qualification Specification. The qualification program shall include and address qualification methods, mandatory requirements, aging, qualified life, and acceptance criteria as described in article QR-5000. The program shall ensure that Qualification Specification and acceptance criteria are properly addressed as described in article QR-6000. In addition, the program shall ensure that qualification is properly addressed by testing, analysis, earthquake experience data, similarity, or combined methods.

QR-7200 Review for Potential Malfunctions

The selection of methods for qualifying active mechanical equipment shall consider potential malfunctions that would degrade the required functions as defined in the Qualification Specification (see article QR-6000).

Components and subassemblies that are not involved in the active mechanical equipment's function may be excluded from the qualification process if it can be shown that their malfunctions have no effect on the specified function of the active mechanical equipment.

QR-7300 Selection of Qualification Methods

Qualification shall be accomplished by test, analysis, use of earthquake experience data, similarity, or some combination of these methods. Regardless of the qualification method, rationale shall be provided to show that the functionality of the active mechanical equipment cannot be degraded to the point that it cannot perform its specified

function. In addition, the method selected shall account for the pertinent interface parameters.

QR-7310 Qualification by Test. Tests shall demonstrate that the active mechanical equipment performance meets or exceeds the requirements of the active mechanical equipment design and applicable Qualification Specifications. Testing of active mechanical equipment satisfies qualification requirements if it accounts for significant aging mechanisms, subjects the active mechanical equipment to specified service conditions, and demonstrates that such active mechanical equipment can perform its specified function for the specified operating time.

The testing shall consist of a planned sequence of test conditions that meets or exceeds the specified service condition. Testing shall include all functional tests, radiation exposure, aging, abnormal or special operation, seismic, accident (design-basis event), and post-test inspection when they are included in the Qualification Specification. Sequence of testing and acceptance criteria shall be established prior to testing.

QR-7311 Aging. Significant aging mechanisms shall be identified and accounted for in an aging program using such methods as cycling, damage due to erosion or corrosion, overstress, and time compression for accelerated aging. The aging acceleration rate and basis on which the rate was established shall be described and justified. If natural aging is used, determination of significant aging mechanisms is not necessary. Components subject to different aging mechanisms of wear or environmental degradation can be separately aged.

QR-7312 Dynamic Loading. Qualification of active mechanical equipment for dynamic loadings, such as but not limited to vibration and seismic loadings, should consider the requirements and general approaches outlined in Nonmandatory Appendix QR-A and IEEE Std 344. Active mechanical equipment shall be demonstrated to be capable of performing its defined function before, during, or after a design-basis event as specified in the Qualification Specification. If specified, functionality of equipment during a dynamic transient event shall use the normal system fluid. Use of an alternative fluid is acceptable, if justified.

QR-7313 Qualification. Interfaces and interrelationships between components shall reflect the in-plant configuration. Otherwise, active mechanical equipment shall be tested as an assembled unit. Active mechanical equipment shall be considered to be qualified by test if it can be demonstrated to meet or exceed its specified functions for applicable design-basis and post-design-basis events at the end of its qualified life. Active mechanical equipment qualified life shall be equal to the equivalent age of the tested unit prior to undergoing design-basis event simulation.

QR-7320 Qualification by Analysis. Qualification by analysis shall consist of the assessment of stresses, strains, loads, or displacements against allowable capacity limits. The basis for assumptions and extrapolations shall be documented. Qualification by analysis may be used when testing is not practical and other supporting data are available to support the analytical assumptions and conclusions reached. Qualification by analysis may also be used when only partial test and other supporting data are available to support the analytical assumptions and conclusions reached.

QR-7321 Aging. Aging can be a concern for metallic and nonmetallic components. Analysis may be used for aging in a supporting capability to simplify or extend active mechanical equipment qualifications in special circumstances.

- (a) Analysis may be used to eliminate consideration of environmental stresses or aging effects that have an insignificant impact on active mechanical equipment functional integrity.
- (b) Analysis may be used to extrapolate or otherwise account for the effect of active mechanical equipment design modifications as well as verification of aging or environmental parameters in instances where intended application exceeds prior qualification constraints.

When analysis is used to simplify or extend active mechanical equipment qualification, the analysis shall consider significant aging mechanisms for the item. Analysis methods can be used in conjunction with supportive empirical data to simplify or supplement the test aging exercise for nonmetallic items.

QR-7322 Dynamic Loading. Active mechanical equipment qualification for dynamic loadings, such as but not limited to vibration and seismic, should consider analytical procedures detailed in Nonmandatory Appendix QR-A, IEEE Std 344, or other acceptable industry practices, as documented in the Qualification Report.

QR-7323 Qualification. The active mechanical equipment shall be considered to be qualified by analysis if the active mechanical equipment is demonstrated to meet or exceed its specified function for design-basis events and post-design-basis events at the end of its qualified life. The active mechanical equipment qualified life shall be equal to the age of the equipment assumed when performing the design-basis event analysis.

QR-7330 Qualification by Earthquake Experience.

Data from the earthquake performance of active mechanical equipment may be used as the basis for seismic qualification. Qualification of active mechanical equipment by use of earthquake experience should consider the requirements in Nonmandatory Appendix QR-A.

QR-7331 Aging. Significant aging mechanisms shall be identified. If aging mechanisms are anticipated in the candidate equipment, which are not represented in

the earthquake experience, then qualification methods other than earthquake experience may be required.

QR-7332 Dynamic Loading. Significant dynamic loads not represented in the earthquake experience that act concurrently with seismic loads for the candidate equipment shall be addressed by supplemental qualification methods.

QR-7333 Qualification. The candidate equipment shall be considered to be qualified by earthquake experience if demonstrated to be bounded by the body of documented equipment performance from facilities that experienced natural earthquakes.

QR-7340 Qualification by Similarity. There are many instances of active mechanical equipment similar to a type that was previously qualified, which differs only in size or in the assembly or structure. The candidate active mechanical equipment may be qualified by demonstrating that it is similar in excitation and physical and dynamic characteristics to the previously qualified active mechanical equipment. The validity of this method depends on demonstrating similarity of the candidate active mechanical equipment and the previously qualified active mechanical equipment.

QR-7350 Combined Methods. Active mechanical equipment may be qualified by a combination of test, analysis, and earthquake experience or similarity, provided partial qualification achieved under multiple procedures can be articulated in a logical fashion to justify the overall equipment qualification. For example, when size, application, time, or other limitations preclude the use of a test on the complete active mechanical equipment assembly, testing of components supplemented by analysis may be used in the qualification process.

(23) QR-8000 DOCUMENTATION AND CERTIFICATION REQUIREMENTS

This Article provides the documentation and certification requirements for use of this Standard to qualify active mechanical equipment. Documentation shall demonstrate that

- (a) the qualification requirements are satisfied
- (b) the qualified life is determined and the basis is established

In addition, any aging processes not treated during initial qualification but addressed by inservice surveillance monitoring shall be specifically identified. Qualification documentation shall be prepared and maintained in accordance with the Owner's applicable Quality Assurance Program.

QR-8100 Scope

Qualification of active mechanical equipment and dynamic restraints requires preparation of the following four distinct documents:

- (a) Qualification Specification
- (b) Qualification Plan
- (c) Qualification Report
- (d) Application Report

QR-8200 Qualification Specification

This subarticle provides the requirements for the Qualification Specification (see Sections QDR, QP, and QV).

For Sections QDR, QP, and QV, it is the responsibility of the Owner or Owner's designee to provide a Qualification Specification to define the functional performance requirements for the testing and qualification for the component to be qualified. The following provides the location of the requirements for the Qualification Specification:

- (a) Section QDR, article QDR-5000
- (b) Section QP, article QP-6000
- (c) Section QV article QV-6000

QR-8300 Qualification Plan

A Qualification Plan shall be developed based on the Qualification Specification to define a step-by-step qualification program and the testing and analysis that are required to be conducted to meet the requirements of the Qualification Specification. The following provides the location of the requirements of the Qualification Plan:

- (a) Section QDR, article QDR-7200
- (b) Section QP, article QP-8200
- (c) Section QV, article QV-8200

QR-8400 Qualification Report

A Qualification Report is required to document the compliance of the tested components to the requirements of the Qualification Specification and this Standard. The following provides the location of the requirements of the Qualification Report:

- (a) Section QDR, article QDR-7310
- (b) Section QP, article QP-8310
- (c) Section QV, article QV-8310

QR-8500 Application Report

An Application Report is required to document the suitability of any qualified component and the resulting production components for a specific nuclear facility application. The following provides the location of the requirements for the Application Report for each component:

- (a) Section QDR, article QDR-7320
- (b) Section QP, article QP-8320
- (c) Section QV, article QV-8320

QR-8600 Certification Requirements

This subarticle provides the requirements for certification of the Qualification Specification, Qualification Report, and Application Report by Certifying Engineer(s).

QR-8610 Certification of the Qualification Specification. The Qualification Specification shall be certified to be correct and complete, and to be in compliance with the requirements of article QDR-5000, article QP-6000, or article QV-6000, as applicable, by one or more Certifying Engineers competent in the applicable field of design, testing, qualification, and related nuclear facility requirements and qualified in accordance with the requirements of Mandatory Appendix QR-I.

QR-8620 Certification of the Qualification Report. The Qualification Report shall be certified to be correct and complete, and to be in compliance with the requirements of QDR-7310, QP-8310, or QV-8310, as applicable, and the Qualification Specification, as applicable, by one or more Certifying Engineers competent in the applicable field of design, testing, qualification, and related

nuclear facility requirements and qualified in accordance with the requirements of Mandatory Appendix QR-I. These Certifying Engineer(s) are required to be independent of the organization preparing the Qualification Specification.

QR-8630 Certification of the Application Report. The Application Report shall be certified to be correct and complete, and to be in compliance with the requirements of QDR-7320, QP-8320, or QV-8320, as applicable, by one or more Certifying Engineers competent in the applicable field of design, testing, qualification, and related nuclear facility requirements and qualified in accordance with the requirements of Mandatory Appendix QR-I. These Certifying Engineers are required to be independent of the organization preparing the Qualification Specification.

QR-8640 Certification Statements. For each required certification, the Certifying Engineer(s) shall provide a statement to be affixed to the subject documents, and the statement shall include the Certifying Engineer(s)' Certification stamp, the Certifying Engineer(s)' name, Registration Number, State or Province of Registration, and the date of certification at shall be signed by the Certifying Engineer(s) certifying the Specification or Report. Nonmandatory Appendix QR-C provides sample certification statements.

QR-8650 Division of Responsibility. The Certifying Engineer(s) certifying the Qualification Report or Application Report shall not be the same Certifying Engineer(s) who certified the Qualification Specification. The Qualification Report and Application Report may be certified by the same Certifying Engineer(s).

Mandatory Appendix QR-I Qualifications and Duties of Certifying Engineers for Certification Activities

QR-I-1000 SCOPE

This Appendix presents the minimum requirements for the qualification and the duties of personnel engaged in certification activities. The personnel addressed are those who perform the following specialty activities:

- (a) certification of the Qualification Specification
- (b) certification of the Qualification Report
- (c) certification of the Application Report

QR-I-1100 Qualifications

This subarticle presents qualification requirements of personnel engaged in certification activities.

QR-I-1110 General. One or more Certifying Engineers shall be selected by the Owner or qualification organization, as applicable, to perform Code activities in the appropriate specialized field(s), provided the qualifications of the Certifying Engineer(s) in meeting the requirements of this Appendix have been evaluated and verified by the Owner or qualification organization, as applicable, responsible for the activity being certified or reviewed. A record of the qualification of the Certifying Engineer(s) shall be maintained by the responsible organization or the Certifying Engineer(s).

- **QR-I-1120 Registration and Experience.** This section provides the Registration and Experience requirements for the Certifying Engineer.
 - (a) The Certifying Engineer shall meet one of the following:
 - (1) The Certifying Engineer shall be a Registered Professional Engineer in at least one state of the United States or province of Canada.
 - (2) The Certifying Engineer shall be a Chartered, Registered, or Licensed Engineer recognized by one of the following:
 - (-a) IPEA, International Professional Engineers Agreement¹
 - (-b) APEC, Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation¹
 - (-c) FEANI, European Federation of National Engineering Associations¹

- (3) The Certifying Engineer shall be a Chartered, Registered, or Licensed Engineer for a country or entity recognized by the Washington Accord as a full signatory member. 1
- (b) The Certifying Engineer shall have 4 yr of varied experience, at least 2 yr of which have been in each specialty field for which the Certifying Engineer performs certifying or review activities as delineated in QR-I-1130 through QR-I-1150.
- (c) Each Certifying Engineer shall keep current their knowledge of the ASME QME-1 Standard requirements and continue their professional development in their specialty field through personal study and experience, or by attendance at appropriate courses, seminars, and technical committee meetings. The Owner or qualification organization, as applicable, shall review the qualifications of the Certifying Engineers at least once every 3 yr to ensure that their qualifications have been maintained. A continuing record of all such activity shall be included in the qualification records of the Certifying Engineers.
- (d) The Certifying Engineer shall attest in writing that the Engineer understands and meets the requirements of the ASME Code of Ethics.

QR-I-1130 Certification of the Qualification Specification. To qualify as certifier of the Qualification Specification on behalf of the Owner, the Certifying Engineer(s)

fication on behalf of the Owner, the Certifying Engineer(s) shall be experienced in the applicable field of design, testing, qualification, and related nuclear facility requirements, and in the application of the requirements of the ASME QME-1 Standard relating to the design, testing, and qualification of active mechanical equipment for use in nuclear facilities. This experience shall indicate that the Certifying Engineer(s) have sufficient knowledge of anticipated plant and system operating and test conditions, and of their relationship to ASME QME-1 Standard qualification criteria pertinent to the applicable ASME QME-1 Standard item.

QR-I-1140 Certification of the Qualification Report.

To qualify as certifier of the Qualification Report, the Certifying Engineer(s) shall be experienced in the applicable field of design, testing, and qualification of the item under review and related nuclear facility requirements, and in the application of the requirements of the ASME QME-1

¹ See article QR-3210

Standard relating to the testing and qualification of the item under review in nuclear facilities.

QR-I-1150 Certification of the Application Report. To qualify as certifier of the Application Report, the Certifying Engineer(s) shall have experience in the application of design, testing, and qualification results to demonstrate the suitability of the qualified item meets the requirements of one or more specific applications in nuclear facilities, and shall have experience in the application of the requirements of the ASME QME-1 Standard related to testing and qualification of the item under review.

QR-I-1200 Duties

This subarticle delineates the duties of the Certifying Engineer(s) engaged in the certification activities.

QR-I-1210 General. The certification activities covered in this Appendix may be performed only if the Certifying Engineer(s) have assured themselves that they are qualified to do so by virtue of self-review establishing that their qualifications meet those required by this Appendix. They shall be familiar with the quality assurance requirements of the organization responsible for providing the documents as these requirements relate to their work. For certification activities, the document being certified must have been reviewed in detail by the certifying Certifying Engineer(s), or prepared by the Certifying Engineer (s) or under their responsible direction.

QR-I-1220 Certification of the Qualification Specification. It is the responsibility of the Certifying Engineer(s) certifying the Qualification Specification (Sections QDR, QP, and QV) to ensure that the Qualification Specification is correct, complete, and in compliance with the requirements of the applicable articles and edition of the ASME QME-1 Standard.

QR-I-1230 Certification of the Qualification Report. It is the responsibility of the Certifying Engineer(s) certifying the Qualification Report to ensure that the testing and qualification of the item comply with the requirements of the applicable articles and edition of the ASME QME-1 Standard for the design or service, loadings, operating conditions, and test loadings that have been specified in the Qualification Specification.

QR-I-1240 Certification of the Application Report. It is the responsibility of the Certifying Engineer(s) certifying the Application Report to ensure application of the item complies with the results of the testing and qualification as described in the Qualification Report and that the Application Report complies with the requirements of the applicable articles and edition of the ASME QME-1 Standard.

QR-J-1300 References

The organizations identified in QR-I-1120 and all other references are provided in article QR-3000.

(23)

Nonmandatory Appendix QR-A Seismic Qualification of Active Mechanical Equipment

OR-A-1000 SCOPE

This Appendix applies to active mechanical equipment in nuclear facilities that must be qualified to function when subjected to earthquake (seismic) loads.

QR-A-2000 PURPOSE

The purpose of this Appendix is to provide the requirements and recommended practices to demonstrate that active mechanical equipment in nuclear facilities can function during or following a design-basis earthquake.

(23) QR-A-3000 REFERENCES

The references are as listed in article QR-3000.

QR-A-4000 DEFINITIONS

The definitions below establish the meanings of words in the context of their use in this Appendix. The definitions in Section QR are also applicable for use in this Appendix.

acceleration design value (ADV): acceleration value that may be used as an alternative response spectrum or time history to define seismic input for design of active mechanical equipment.

assembly: two or more connected components that may be qualified as a unit.

attachment: an item that is appended to a device, component, or assembly.

broadband response spectrum: a response spectrum that describes motion in which amplified response occurs over a wide (broad) range of frequencies.

coherence: the coherence function defines a comparative relationship between two time histories. It provides a statistical estimate of how much two motions are related as a function of frequency. The numerical range is from 0, for unrelated, to 1, for perfectly correlated motions.

correlation coefficient: the correlation coefficient function defines a comparative relationship between two time histories. It provides a statistical estimate of how much two motions are related as a function of time delay. The numerical range is from 0, for unrelated, to 1, for related motions.

cutoff frequency: the frequency in the response spectrum where the zero period acceleration (ZPA) asymptote essentially begins. This is the frequency beyond which the single-degree-of-freedom oscillators exhibit very little or no amplification of motion and indicates the upper limit of the frequency content of the waveform being analyzed.

cycle: one complete sequence of values of an alternating quantity.

damping: a generic name ascribed to the energy dissipation mechanisms or small, otherwise unrepresented nonlinearities that reduce the amplification and broaden the vibratory response in the region of resonance. One-hundred percent critical damping is defined as the least amount of equivalent viscous damping that causes a single-degree-of-freedom system to return to its original position without oscillation after initial disturbance.

device: an item that is used in connection with, or as an auxiliary to, other items of equipment on which it may be mounted.

earthquake experience spectrum (EES): the earthquakebased response spectrum that defines the seismic capacity of a reference equipment class.

effective mass: the mass of the structure or equipment that participates in determining the dynamic response of the structure or equipment.

effective mass ratio: the ratio of the effective mass considered in the response to the total effective mass for the equipment or structure.

equivalent static load: an equivalent statically applied load or acceleration based on a function of the peak of the applicable response spectrum that may be used as an alternative to response spectrum or time history to define seismic input for design of active mechanical equipment.

flexible equipment: active mechanical equipment including the effects of the active mechanical equipment supports whose lowest natural frequency is less than the frequency value at the start of the ZPA or the cutoff frequency of the applicable response spectrum.

foundation: the structure that supports or otherwise provides restraint to active mechanical equipment and buildings.

Fourier spectrum: the Fourier spectrum is a complex valued function that provides amplitude and phase information as a function of frequency for a time domain waveform.

fragility: susceptibility of active mechanical equipment to malfunction as a result of structural or operational limitations or both when subjected to dynamic excitation.

fragility level: the highest level of excitation parameters that equipment can withstand and still perform the specified functions (note that the fragility level may include the interdependence of amplitude, frequency, and time).

ground acceleration: the acceleration time history of the ground resulting from the motion of a given earthquake. The maximum amplitude ground acceleration is the ZPA of the ground response spectrum.

inclusion rules: the physical and operational characteristics that define an acceptable range of equipment physical characteristics, dynamic characteristics, and functions for ensuring seismic ruggedness and defining the bounds of active mechanical equipment included in a reference equipment class (see QR-A-7421).

independent items: items of equipment that have different physical characteristics or experience different seismic motion characteristics, e.g., different earthquakes, sites, buildings, or orientations/locations in the same building.

in-line active mechanical equipment: active mechanical equipment whose loads are caused by the distribution system in which it is installed.

load path: structural path necessary to transmit the seismic forces from the active mechanical equipment centers of mass through to the anchorage.

low-cycle fatigue: a progressive fracture or cumulative fatigue damage of the material that may be inflicted by fewer than 1,000 cycles of load because of localized stress concentration at high strains under fluctuating loads.

mass ratio: the ratio of the active mechanical equipment mass (secondary) to the building mass (primary) participating in the response.

median-centered in-structure response spectrum: in-structure response spectrum developed using realistic damping and best estimate modeling parameters to obtain the most probable structural amplification that could realistically occur for the level of the specified earthquake ground motion.

narrow band response spectrum: a response spectrum that describes motion in which amplified response occurs over a limited (narrow) range of frequencies.

natural frequency: the frequency or frequencies at which a body vibrates due to its own physical characteristics (mass and stiffness) when the body is distorted in a specific direction and then released.

octave: the interval between two frequencies that have a frequency ratio of 2.

power spectral density (PSD): the mean squared amplitude per unit frequency of a waveform. PSD is expressed in g^2 /Hz versus frequency for acceleration waveforms. In this definition, g represents the acceleration due to gravity, i.e., $1 g = 32.2 \text{ ft/sec}^2 (9.8 \text{ m/s}^2)$.

prohibited features: design details, materials, construction features, or installation characteristics that have resulted in seismic-induced failure or malfunction of active mechanical equipment at earthquake excitations up to and including the defined seismic capacity level.

qualification life: see definition in Section QR.

reference equipment class: a group of active mechanical equipment sharing common attributes as defined by a set of inclusion rules and prohibited features.

reference site: a site containing active mechanical equipment or items used to establish a reference equipment class.

required input motion (RIM): the input motion in terms of acceleration, velocity, or displacement expressed as a function of frequency, for which the active mechanical equipment or component is qualified for its acceptance criteria.

required response spectrum (RRS): the response spectrum issued by the Owner or his designee as part of the specification for seismically qualifying active mechanical equipment. The RRS constitutes a requirement to be met in qualifying active mechanical equipment.

resonance frequency: a frequency at which peak response occurs in a structure, component, or system subject to forced vibration.

response spectrum: a plot of the maximum response, as a function of oscillator frequency, of an array of single-degree-of-freedom (SDOF) damped oscillators subjected to the same base excitation.

rigid equipment: active mechanical equipment, including the effects of the active mechanical equipment supports, whose lowest natural frequency is greater than the frequency value at the start of the ZPA or the cutoff frequency of the applicable response spectrum.

ruggedness: ability of active mechanical equipment to maintain its structural integrity and perform its specified function when subjected to dynamic excitation.

seismic proof test: a seismic test conducted to a specified required response spectrum level.

Seismic Qualification Specification (SQS): the document that describes the seismic qualification requirements to be met in the qualification of the active mechanical equipment.

sine beats: a continuous sinusoid, of one frequency, with its amplitude modulated by a sinusoid of a lower frequency.

stationary: a waveform is classified as stationary if its amplitude distribution, frequency content, and other descriptive parameters are statistically constant with time

structural diameter: the diameter of a circle having the equivalent area of the facility foundation.

structural integrity: a condition describing an assembly or grouping of active mechanical equipment relative to their ability to carry applicable loads within the limits of acceptable structural behavior.

structure: a combination of physical members that makes an item, such as a building or support, designed to sustain a load

system: an assembly or grouping of active mechanical equipment that performs a specific facility function.

test response spectrum (TRS): the response spectrum that is developed from the actual time history motion of the shake table or other dynamic input device.

transfer function: the transfer function is a complex frequency response function that defines the dynamic characteristics of a constant-parameter linear system. For an ideal system, the transfer function is the ratio of the Fourier transform of the output to that of a given input. The output/input ratio function versus frequency is called a *transmissibility function*.

zero period acceleration (ZPA): the high-frequency acceleration level of the nonamplified portion of the response spectrum is referred to as zero period acceleration (ZPA). This acceleration corresponds to the maximum acceleration amplitude of the time history used to derive the spectrum.

QR-A-5000 EARTHQUAKE ENVIRONMENT AND EQUIPMENT RESPONSE

This Article provides background on earthquake behavior and methods for simulating seismic events.

QR-A-5100 Earthquake Environment

Earthquakes produce six-degree-of-freedom (three translational and three rotational) random ground motions. These motions, for design purposes, are characterized by simultaneous but statistically independent components, two horizontal and one vertical. The strong-motion portion of the earthquake normally considered in design may last 10 sec to 15 sec, although the measurable earthquake motion duration may be considerably longer. For earthquakes with zero period ground accelerations in excess of about 0.35g, the strong-motion durations often exceed 15 sec. The ground motion is typically broadbanded and random, and amplified response can occur over a frequency range of 1 Hz to 33 Hz.

QR-A-5200 Active Mechanical Equipment on Foundations

The vibratory nature of the ground motion (both horizontal and vertical) can be amplified or attenuated for instructure, mounted active mechanical equipment. For any given ground motion, the alteration depends on the system's natural frequencies of vibration (soil, equipment support, and equipment) and the mechanisms of damping and mass ratio between the equipment and foundation. The response spectra, which describe ground motion, are typically broadbanded, indicating that multiple frequency excitation predominates.

QR-A-5300 Active Mechanical Equipment on Structures

The ground motion (horizontal and vertical) may be filtered by intervening building structures to produce either amplified or attenuated narrow band motions within the structure. The dynamic response of active mechanical equipment on structures may be further amplified or attenuated to an acceleration level many times more or in some instances, less than that of the maximum ground acceleration, depending on the structure and equipment damping, effective mass ratios, and natural frequencies. The narrow band response indicates that single frequency excitation of active mechanical equipment subcomponents can predominate.

QR-A-5400 Active Mechanical Equipment on Systems (in Line)

Similar filtering of in-structure motion may occur in flexible distribution (piping and ducting) systems. For components mounted away from system supports, the resultant motion may be predominantly single frequency in nature and centered near or at the local resonance frequency of the distribution (piping) system. This resonance condition may produce the most critical seismic load on components mounted in the system line. Mass ratio effects or dynamic coupling, which typically reduces the response of the in-line equipment, is often conservatively neglected. The seismic input motions for components mounted on flexible systems may be defined in terms of required input motion (RIM). In addition to inertia effects, the potential for relative motion between a distribution system and its supporting building structure, or between a branch and main line, may be a significant earthquake effect.

QR-A-5500 Nonlinear Equipment Response

Nonlinearity in active mechanical equipment response may exist in addition to the minor nonlinear effects typically associated with damping. These nonlinearities may be of a geometric nature, such as rocking or sliding, a working of connections and rattling of components, or a material behavior source, such as yielding. These effects may result in a significant change in stiffness as a function of load. If a system exhibits significant nonlinearity, such behavior should be recognized and accounted for to accurately predict or bound the active mechanical equipment response. If the nonlinearities cannot be adequately analyzed, testing is required.

Nonlinearity may also occur as a result of local vibrations, contact, or impact of active mechanical equipment. Such examples include the closing of gaps between the active mechanical equipment and its supports or restraints and the high-frequency rattling of valves subject to piping interaction with supporting or adjacent active mechanical equipment on structures. When such nonlinear response conditions exist, the qualification procedure shall account for such behavior.

QR-A-5600 Simulating the Earthquake

The goal of seismic simulation is to reproduce the postulated earthquake environment in a realistic manner that is amenable for use in active mechanical equipment qualification. The form of the simulated seismic input used for qualification of equipment by analysis or testing may be described by one of the following functions: required input motion, response spectrum, time history, power spectral density, acceleration, or equivalent static load design value. This input may be generated for the foundation, floor of the building, or system on which the active mechanical equipment is to be mounted. It is supplied by the Owner or designee to the manufacturer as a part of the Seismic Qualification Specification (SQS) for that equipment, or it is generated by the manufacturer to generically cover future applications.

Because of the directional nature of seismic motion, as well as the filtered response motion of structures and inline systems on which active mechanical equipment may be mounted, the directional components of the motion and their application to the active mechanical equipment shall be specified. Active mechanical equipment can be mounted at varying locations. In addition, the mounting or anchorage of the active mechanical equipment can affect the seismic response of the active mechanical equipment. In generation of the postulated earthquake environment, these factors should be considered and incorporated as required.

(23) **QR-A-5610 Required Input Motion.** The test input motion in terms of accelerations, velocities, or displacements is expressed as a function of frequency, which is applied in the form of a continuous series of sine beats or sinusoids at defined amplitudes and durations over the frequency range of interest (typically 1 Hz to 33 Hz) and shall be consistent with the requirements of IEEE Std 344 (see article QR-3000).

QR-A-5620 Response Spectrum. The response spectrum provides information on the maximum response of single-degree-of-freedom oscillators as a function of oscillator frequency and damping when subjected to an input time history motion. The frequency content as well as the peak amplitude ZPA of the input motion are also indicated.

It is important to recognize that the response spectrum does not supply the following information:

- (a) the unique waveform or time history of the excitation that produced it
- (b) the duration of motion (this shall be given separately in the SQS)
- (c) the response of any particular active mechanical equipment during a test

The application of different waveforms shall meet the requirements of IEEE Std 344 (see article QR-3000).

QR-A-5630 Time History. The expected form of the motion is generally obtained from existing or artificially generated earthquake records. It may also be generated such that its response spectrum will essentially match a given response spectrum. For application at any floor, the time history record generated includes the dynamic filtering and amplification effects of the building and other intervening support structures.

The mean squared amplitude per unit frequency of the vibratory motion is characterized in terms of the power spectral density (PSD) as a function of frequency.

Although, unlike the time history, the PSD function does not define the unique waveform or duration of the excitation, it is a valuable tool. It enables significant frequency-dependent properties of the motion to be seen at a glance from one curve. If only one time history is used to match a given required response spectrum, the PSD should be used to ensure proper frequency content of the time history.

QR-A-5640 Acceleration or Equivalent Static Load Design Values. Components or active mechanical equipment may be qualified analytically by applying a limiting acceleration design value (ADV) to the mass distribution of the component or equipment in order to determine limiting equivalent static forces in all three orthogonal directions. The ADV shall be provided in the Seismic Qualification Specification (see QR-A-8200). When a response spectrum is specified, the ADV is determined by use of the peak spectral acceleration of the applicable required response spectrum or the ZPA if the component can be shown to be rigid. A coefficient of 1.5 times these peak values is often used to account for multimode and multiple frequency response. However, values less than 1.5 may be used if justified (see article QR-3000).

Table QR-A-6210-1
Damping Values: Percent of Critical Damping

	Earthquake Magnitude		
Structure or Component	Operating Basis Earthquake	Safe Shutdown Earthquake	
Equipment	2	3	
Piping systems	5	5	
Welded steel structures	2	4	
Bolted steel structures	4	7	

QR-A-6000 SEISMIC QUALIFICATION REQUIREMENTS

The seismic qualification of active mechanical equipment should demonstrate the ability of the active mechanical equipment to perform its specified function during and/or after the time it is subjected to the earthquake loadings defined in the Seismic Qualification Specification. The most commonly used methods for seismic qualification of active mechanical equipment are described in this Appendix. The methods are grouped into the following five general categories:

- (a) predict and evaluate the active mechanical equipment's performance by analysis
- (b) test the active mechanical equipment under simulated seismic conditions
- (c) qualify the active mechanical equipment by extrapolation of tests or analysis results from similar equipment (similarity)
- (d) qualify the active mechanical equipment by use of earthquake experience data
- (e) perform evaluations of the active mechanical equipment by combined analysis, test, and/or experience data

Each of the preceding methods may be used to verify the ability of the active mechanical equipment to meet the seismic qualification requirements. The choice should be based on the practicality of the method for the type, size, shape, and complexity of the equipment; the available database; whether the required safety function can be assessed in terms of structural integrity alone; and the reliability of the conclusions. When the specified functions of active mechanical equipment require a demonstration of functionality during the earthquake, the active mechanical equipment specified function shall be demonstrated during the strong-motion portion of the earthquake.

The effects of active mechanical equipment repairs and part replacements on the performance of active mechanical equipment in the qualification programs shall also be considered.

QR-A-6100 Design-Basis Earthquake

The design-basis earthquake for which active mechanical equipment shall be qualified is the SSE. Seismic qualification for functionality for the OBE shall be conducted if required in the Seismic Qualification Specification by the Owner or designee. In such instances, the methods and procedures contained in this Appendix may also be used to qualify active mechanical equipment for the OBE.

QR-A-6200 Damping

QR-A-6210 Introduction. *Damping* is the generic term ascribed to the numerous energy dissipation mechanisms in a system. In practice, damping depends on many parameters, such as the structural system, modes of vibration, strain levels, velocity, material properties, and joint slippage. In linear vibration theory, the simplifying assumption is made that damping is purely viscous or proportional to the relative velocity of moving parts. Therefore, when a value of damping is associated with a practical system, it is usually assumed to be equivalent viscous or linear. This is a convenient way of relating realworld hardware behavior, which is usually nonlinear to some degree, with theoretical concepts, which normally use linear methods of analysis.

For active mechanical equipment composed of an assembly of components, there is usually no single damping value. Damping is associated with types of Connections used, ranging from bolted to welded construction, and is strongly affected by boundary conditions, including gaps and joint slippage. The value of damping may vary from place to place depending on the numerous other factors previously mentioned and may be termed local damping. The structural damping that is typically defined for use in seismic evaluations is called global damping and is a composite of the local damping values of the system. For such instances, it is recommended that the best estimate values of structural damping be used in active mechanical equipment qualification, rather than some lower bound value. In the absence of specific damping criteria, the values contained in Table QR-A-6210-1 should be used for response spectrum modal analysis.

Since each mode of vibration of a structure can, and often does, have a different value of damping as a function of modal mass and stiffness, a useful practice in analysis is to associate a value of damping to each mode of vibration of the equipment that is in the frequency range of interest.

QR-A-6220 Measurement of Damping. Linear vibration theory indicates that there are numerous methods available to measure damping. Considerable care shall be exercised in making the transition from an idealized model to a practical system. For example, in active mechanical equipment, it is rarely possible to locate precise points that have exact correspondence with the lumped mass elements in a model. Some methods of

calculating modal damping, such as the Q method, rely purely on single-degree-of-freedom assumptions.

Damping is calculated directly from the maximum response at the resonance peak measure at any point in the active mechanical equipment and the magnitude of the sine sweep input excitation. These methods are not generally acceptable since the response of points in active mechanical equipment is usually determined by the mode shape vector and participation factor for each vibration mode. The following methods for evaluating the damping are commonly used, but other justifiable methods may be used. These methods assume that a single mode of vibration can be excited in the active mechanical equipment and that motion transducers are mounted at positions other than at a point of zero motion. In all cases, care should be exercised to determine whether damping nonlinearity with responses amplitude is significant.

QR-A-6221 Damping by Measuring the Decay Rate.

The equivalent viscous damping can be calculated by recording the decay rate of the particular mode of vibration. This procedure is often referred to as the *logarithmic decrement method*.

QR-A-6222 Damping by Measuring the Half-Power Bandwidth. The active mechanical equipment is typically excited with a slow sine sweep test. The response of any desired location in the equipment is measured and plotted as a function of frequency. The damping associated with each mode may be calculated by measurements of the width of the respective resonance peak at the half-power point. This procedure is often referred to as the half-power bandwidth method.

QR-A-6223 Damping by Curve-Fitting Methods. The active mechanical equipment is typically excited by swept sine, random, or transient excitation, and a response transfer function is developed. The modal damping to the actual frequency is obtained by fitting a mathematical model to the actual frequency response data (transfer function). This curve fitting will smooth out any noise or small experimental errors.

QR-A-6230 The Application of Damping. Ranges of damping, measured as described in QR-A-6220, are valuable data for the active mechanical equipment designer. Damping is used differently in analysis and testing in active mechanical equipment qualification as described in QR-A-6231 and QR-A-6232.

QR-A-6231 The Application of Damping in Analysis.

In analysis, a mathematical model is made of the active mechanical equipment so as to predict the response to the seismic motion. The value of damping used in this model shall correspond to the actual energy dissipation in the active mechanical equipment to enable the response to be accurately predicted. An alternative approach is to use a conservative value of linear damping, such as shown

in Table QR-A-6210-1, to obtain a conservative estimate of response. In any case, there is need to know the ranges of damping for the specific equipment and nature of nonlinearities and their effect on the response. Appropriate values of damping shall be obtained from tests or other justifiable sources.

It is reasonable to state that actual damping is nonlinear by nature. In most active mechanical equipment, it is a function of response amplitude owing to such factors as internal friction within material, or at connections between components, or Coulomb-type sliding friction. For analytical purposes, these energy dissipation damping mechanisms may often be treated in terms of linear damping approximations if proper consideration is given to the fact that these approximations vary, sometimes significantly, with increasing response. As an example, the use of low-impedance testing to determine damping shall be exercised with caution since at strong motion shaking, indicative of significant earthquakes, the aforementioned factors may cause the real damping to be quite different from and higher than that measured at low levels.

Generally, most treatment of structural systems assumes viscous damping; however, certain cabinets or housings may exhibit nonviscous damping. The treatment of such a problem is analytically complex and shall be performed using appropriate techniques.

QR-A-6232 The Application of Damping in Testing.

In testing, the active mechanical equipment may be qualified by subjecting it to a simulated seismic motion as defined by the required response spectrum (RRS). The response spectrum defines the seismic motion by way of the peak response of an array of single-degree-offreedom damped oscillators. Since the oscillators are hypothetical, any practical value of damping (e.g., 5%) may be employed in the RRS for testing, and it need not correspond to the actual active mechanical equipment damping. (Note the distinction from the use of the RRS in analysis, where the value of damping shall be related to the actual active mechanical equipment.) The application of the RRS and the test response spectrum (TRS) in selecting acceptable test motions is given in QR-A-7200. The following relationships exist for the values of damping in the response spectra:

- (a) In comparing the RRS with the TRS, the damping in the two should be the same.
- (b) In some cases, however, when past test data are used for a new RRS, the damping in the two cases may be different, and the following circumstances apply:
- (1) When the damping for the TRS is greater than that for the RRS and the criteria in QR-A-7200 are satisfied, then the qualification is acceptable since under this circumstance, it is conservative.
- (2) When the damping in the TRS is less than that in the RRS, a conclusive statement is not possible without further evaluation. One possibility is to reanalyze the

test motions to produce a TRS for an acceptable damping value and apply the criteria given in either (a) or (1).

QR-A-6300 Required Response Spectrum

The response spectrum to be used in seismic qualification of active mechanical equipment is the RRS as provided in the Seismic Qualification Specification by the Owner or designee. The RRS is typically the building filtered response spectrum at the mounting location of the active mechanical equipment. For in-line active mechanical equipment qualified in accordance with QR-A-7400, the RRS is typically the building filtered response spectrum at the distribution system support attachments to the building.

QR-A-6400 Required Input Motion

Required input motion (RIM) in seismic evaluations is normally associated with active mechanical equipment mounted in distribution system (piping or duct) lines where the single-mode seismic input to the component is dominated by the seismic response of the distribution system (line), and qualification is performed by test for generic application to a wide range of line frequencies.

The input to a distribution system is typically a random excitation with broad frequency content. The dynamic characteristics of the system amplify the excitation at the system resonance frequencies and suppress the other frequencies. The maximum response occurs at the predominant distribution system frequencies.

A method that meets the above seismic input simulation criteria for active mechanical equipment mounted in the distribution system is either a sine beat test or a relatively short-duration sine dwell test at several frequencies. The minimum peak test amplitude shall be that which the distribution system is expected to experience.

A series of continuous sine beats or sinusoids at varying amplitudes as defined by the RIM is recommended for qualification by test. To ensure the excitation of all predominant resonance frequencies, the sine beats shall be applied at one-third-octave intervals over the frequency range of 1 Hz to 33 Hz. The test amplitude shall correspond to the levels specified for response of the distribution system. This amplitude shall be independent of direction. Hence, single-axis excitation is permitted, with the axes corresponding to the apparent most critical direction of the active mechanical equipment.

For the cases in which a component in a distribution system is closely restrained by a support back to the building or other supporting structure, RRS or response spectra techniques, as provided in QR-A-6300, are recommended for qualification rather than the RIM test procedure just described, unless the RIM has been conservatively established with regard to the RRS.

QR-A-6500 Acceleration or Equivalent Static Load Design Values

Active mechanical equipment may be seismically qualified analytically by use of acceleration design values (ADV) used to develop equivalent static loads. These are single value accelerations that shall be applied statically to the active mechanical equipment in accordance with the mass distribution simultaneously along the two principal horizontal and vertical directions. Resultant limiting stresses, deflections, and reactions are combined with other applicable load phenomena and evaluated against the applicable acceptance criteria to demonstrate design adequacy. The ADV are determined as a function of the peak of the applicable required response spectrum or from the ZPA of the required response spectrum if rigidity can be demonstrated. The response spectral peak value should be multiplied by a suitable coefficient that accounts for the potential effects of higher modes or incomplete or missing modes associated with static versus dynamic mode shapes. For active mechanical equipment supported at more than two points, a coefficient of 1.5 shall be used unless adequate justification for a lower value is provided.

QR-A-6600 Differential Support Motion

In addition to the inertial loading developed from seismic accelerations, other loads may be induced on active mechanical equipment supported at two or Onore points that are undergoing relative support motion associated with the motion of the supporting structures. In general, most active mechanical equipment is supported at a single point, or because of the relatively high stiffness and required elastic response to earthquake motions of nuclear facility structures, differential support motions are usually negligible and have little effect on the seismic-induced forces on equipment. Therefore, differential support motions are not normally considered in the seismic evaluation of active mechanical equipment, except for active mechanical equipment or a component that is supported at three or more points on the same structure. at two or more points on different structures, or between in-line components and the supporting structure. In these cases, the active mechanical equipment qualification shall consider the effects of differential support motions.

QR-A-6610 Evaluation for Differential Support Motions. The maximum relative support displacements can be obtained from the supporting structure structural response calculations or by using the applicable floor response spectra.

For the latter option, the maximum displacement of each support shall be predicted by the relationship

$$Z_d = Z_{ag}/w^2$$

where

 Z_{ag} = gravitational constant

- w = the predominant frequency of the primary support structure, rad/sec
- Z_a = spectral acceleration at the ZPA end of the spectrum curve, g

The relative displacements between supports shall be determined by using the square-root-sum-of-squares method if it is demonstrated that they are uncorrelated. Otherwise, they shall be determined by the absolute sum method.

For in-line components (e.g., valves) supported by both the line and primary structure, relative displacements shall be determined by the absolute sum method.

QR-A-6700 Loads to Be Considered in Qualification

The loads to be considered in the seismic qualification of active mechanical equipment are defined in the Qualification Specification. They shall be made part of the Seismic Qualification Specification required to seismically qualify the required function or performance of the active mechanical equipment.

QR-A-6800 Fatigue and Aging Considerations

QR-A-6810 Fatigue. Equipment qualification for multiple seismic events of lower levels than the required response spectrum, such as five OBEs, is achieved when applying the methods of this Appendix to the evaluation of the single enveloping required response spectrum, provided the equipment is shown to have no credible low-cycle fatigue failure modes considering the number of specified earthquake cycles. For applications that involve fatigue-sensitive features, supplementary analysis is required.

Seismic loads, being vibratory in nature, give rise to cyclic loading of components; hence, there is a potential for fatigue-type failures. However, the number of maximum stress cycles from a given earthquake is limited. This Appendix assumes for ASME Class 1 components that there are 60 full-stress cycles during the facility life. This cyclic input assumes the potential of five OBEs or aftershocks and one SSE.

Other cyclic loads induced on the mechanical equipment by valve operation, equipment start or stop, flow, or rotating equipment vibration and temperature ranges shall be considered in evaluating the overall fatigue life of the component or otherwise be limited to such a low magnitude that they do not exceed the endurance limit for the material used in the equipment (e.g., ASME OM-S/G; see article QR-A-3000).

The use of this Standard for the qualification of equipment fabricated from nonmetallic materials might not preclude fatigue failure for low-cycle loading up to 60 cycles. If such fatigue failure is possible, it is recommended that such materials be qualified by separate tests or the

use of acceptable alternative techniques to ensure there is no fatigue failure.

QR-A-6820 Aging. Aging in mechanical components is associated with corrosion, erosion, wear, particle deposits, and embrittlement. In new construction, corrosion and erosion are considered by providing additional material thickness as a corrosion or erosion allowance above that required in design. Aging effects for active mechanical equipment shall be addressed to ensure functionality for the life of the equipment.

QR-A-6900 Installation of Active Mechanical Equipment in the Nuclear Facility

It is the responsibility of the Owner or his designee to ensure that the method used to support the active mechanical equipment when installed in the facility is consistent with the support method used in the equipment qualification and meets the facility design-basis requirements.

QR-A-7000 QUALIFICATION METHODS

The following five methods may be applied for the seismic qualification of active mechanical equipment:

- (a) qualification by analysis
- (b) qualification by testing
- (c) qualification by similarity
- (d) qualification by earthquake experience data
- (e) qualification by a combination of the above methods

QR-A-7100 Qualification by Analysis

QR-A-7110 Introduction. Analytical procedures are summarized and referenced in this subarticle, which may be used to demonstrate that active mechanical equipment meets the specified structural integrity and functionality requirements during and/or following the earthquake loadings defined in the Seismic Qualification Specification (see QR-A-8200). Analysis without testing or earthquake experience data is acceptable only if structural integrity as defined in article QR-A-4000 can ensure the design-intended function. Functionality analysis is limited to applications that can be quantified in terms of a parameter (e.g., gap clearance) that can be calculated and a margin to loss of functionality can be established.

Two approaches to seismic analysis are described. One approach is based on dynamic analysis, the other on static analysis. The methods described are most commonly used, but other methods may be used if they are justified. The general procedure is to

- (a) review the active mechanical equipment to assess the dynamic characteristics
- (b) determine the response using one or more of the methods described in the following subsubarticles

- (c) determine the behavior (stresses, deformation, displacements, rotations, loads, loss or initiation of contact at interface, etc.) that results from the response
- (d) compare the calculated behavior with those behaviors that would ensure compliance with specified function requirements

The review stage shall take into account the complexity of the active mechanical equipment and the adequacy of analytical techniques to properly predict the equipment's functionality while subjected to seismic excitation. The response determination phase of the analysis may take several paths, the first of which is determined by the choice between the dynamic analysis method (see QR-A-7120) and static coefficient method (see QR-A-7130). In general, the choice is based on the perceived strength margin of the active mechanical equipment, since the static coefficient method, while easier and more economical to perform, is generally more conservative

The mathematical models used for analysis shall be based on structural parameters that are calculated or on parameters established by test or a combination of these. They shall also represent the stiffness properties and boundary conditions of the active mechanical equipment. The model shall be sufficiently refined to ensure mathematical representation of all significant modes of vibration and allow the evaluation of all pertinent failure modes. This shall entail sufficient detail to illustrate relative motion of key points, coupling, load transfer, etc. All significant active mechanical equipment that interfaces with other equipment, components, assemblies, or systems shall be considered. These interfaces shall include all significant eccentricity- and torsion-producing phenomena, such as the effects of active mechanical equipment attachments.

The boundary condition of the mathematical model and its interface with other equipment and systems shall be effectively coordinated with the characterization of the seismic input. If not previously considered in the load definition, the mathematical model shall incorporate the effects of active mechanical equipment mounting and location (floor, wall, etc.) intervening elements and structures (supports, platforms, etc.), intervening systems (pipe, duct, etc.), differential support motion as discussed in QR-A-6600, and excitation from other sources. The damping, which is used in the analysis, shall be provided in the Seismic Qualification Specification.

Using the calculated response, one then determines the behavior of the active mechanical equipment in terms of structure integrity as related to the functional requirements of the active mechanical equipment, including operating loads. Such loads include internal pressure, operator thrust, dynamic transients, flow-induced vibration, reciprocating and rotating equipment vibrations, nozzle loading, etc. Applicable combinations of these loads are typically required in the analytical qualification

process, and their effects shall be combined with seismic effects, as appropriate, as defined in the active mechanical equipment Qualification Specification.

Typically, analytical methods of active mechanical equipment seismic qualification for functionality are limited to applications in which all safety-related strength, displacement, and functionality features can be effectively modeled and evaluated by analysis.

QR-A-7120 Dynamic Analysis

QR-A-7121 Introduction. The active mechanical equipment and supports shall be modeled to adequately represent their mass distribution and stiffness characteristics. This model may be used to perform a modal (eigenvalue) analysis to determine the active mechanical equipment's dynamic characteristics (frequency and mode shapes). Alternatively, an incremented time-step solution of the equations of motion may be used to determine dynamic response. The time-step integration procedure, while relatively costly, has the ability for direct determination of multiple independent support motions and nonlinear response.

QR-A-7122 Response Spectrum. The response spectrum analysis allows the response of interest (deformations, deflections, rotations, loads, stresses, strains, and initiation or loss of contact at interface) to be determined by combining all significant modes of vibrations. A sufficient number of modes shall be included to ensure an adequate representation of the equipment dynamic response and reaction forces at supports. An acceptable criterion for adequacy is that the inclusion of additional modes does not result in more than a 10% increase in total response. The response is determined by combining each modal response by the square-root-of-the-sum-of-thesquares (SRSS) criterion, except where closely spaced modes are encountered. Closely spaced modes shall be appropriately considered in the response evaluation. Closely spaced modes are those with frequencies differing by 10% or less of the next lower frequency.

QR-A-7123 Time Histories. When three components of the statistically independent time histories are input simultaneously for a time history analysis, the responses may be combined algebraically at each time increment. To ensure statistical independence, artificially generated time histories should have coherence values of less than 0.5 when computed with at least 12 data samples. Alternatively, a correlation coefficient with an absolute value of less than 0.3 for all time lags may be used as discussed in IEEE Std 344, Appendix E.

QR-A-7130 Static Analysis. This method of analysis allows a simpler technique, which usually results in added conservatism. No dynamic analysis is required. The acceleration response of the equipment is assumed to be defined by the acceleration design value (see QR-A-6500). The resultant inertial force, when the

acceleration design value is applied to the mass distribution of the active mechanical equipment, is applied in the three principal directions with a plus or minus sensing to determine the worst resultant.

QR-A-7140 Acceptance Criteria. Acceptance criteria to be used in qualification by analysis shall be applied to the computed parameters associated with the identified failure modes, which determine functional adequacy of the active mechanical equipment. Acceptance criteria shall be established in the input specification requirement. Compliance with the acceptance criteria shall be demonstrated in the Qualification Report.

QR-A-7200 Qualification by Testing

QR-A-7210 Introduction. Seismic qualification by (23)testing requires that the active mechanical equipment be subjected to a simulated earthquake motion that is anticipated to occur at the active mechanical equipment mounting. The test shall demonstrate that the active mechanical equipment will perform its specified function during and/or after the seismic event. The nature of the simulated motion can vary significantly, depending on whether the active mechanical equipment is to be installed at ground level or at some floor level within a building structure. Procedures necessary to carry out such tests with a reasonable degree of conservatism are in most cases quite complex. Detailed guidelines for typical seismic (earthquake) test procedures for electrical equip? ment are provided in IEEE Std 344. Since those guidelines are applicable to equipment in general, they have also been used for active mechanical equipment. The policy of this Standard is to generally endorse the continued use of IEEE Std 344, so Section 7.0 of that document shall provide the detailed requirements for qualification of active mechanical equipment by testing, except as modified by this Standard in QR-A-7240. Only some general statements will be included herein, for the sake of conti-

QR-A-7220 Types of Tests

QR-A-7221 Exploratory Tests. Exploratory tests consist of the measurements of active mechanical equipment dynamic characteristics by some form of modal identification procedures. The active mechanical equipment is mounted in a close simulation of that anticipated in the field. The active mechanical equipment is instrumented for measurement of responses at various locations anticipated to be important to interior functioning devices or at locations that provide a good indication of structural modal characteristics. It is then subjected to a suitable excitation, and responses are recorded. Components that may in themselves be rigid if flexibly mounted or attached in the field shall have this flexibility represented during the test. In the past, sine sweep resonance tests have been widely used for these tests. However,

random excitation or even simulated earthquake events may be used. Exploratory tests are not a requirement for qualification directly and do not serve as the basis for even partial seismic qualification, but their results may be used in further development of procedures or in justification for qualification tests, or these results may be part of a combined analysis experience and test approach, as described in QR-A-7600.

QR-A-7222 Seismic Proof Tests. In the past, most active mechanical equipment qualification has been performed by proof test methods. This approach requires that the simulated earthquake motion at the active mechanical equipment mounting represents that anticipated from the specified SSE. The simulated motion usually is required to demonstrate that the test response spectrum (TRS) conservatively envelops the required response spectrum (RRS), which was generated for the active mechanical equipment mounting location as part of the test specification. The result of a proof test is a demonstration that the active mechanical equipment performs its specified function during and/or after the simulated SSE event.

QR-A-7223 Fragility Tests. Fragility tests are conducted to determine the peak amplitude level of a specified excitation waveform for which the active mechanical equipment can perform its specified function. A sequence of test runs is performed with increasing amplitudes of the specified waveform until malfunction is observed in the active mechanical equipment. When the specified motion is compared with that anticipated for the SSE at the active mechanical equipment mounting, a measure of margin is established.

In addition to the response spectrum type of input loading, in-line active mechanical equipment may be qualified by required input motion (RIM) testing as described in IEEE Std 382.

QR-A-7230 General Approach to Testing

QR-A-7231 Preliminary Tests. Exploratory tests described in QR-A-7221 are usually performed prior to conduct of the actual qualification test or qualification by a combination of testing and other methods. Other preliminary tests, such as thermal or operational aging, or any other required environmental test shall be performed prior to the seismic test. This sequence ensures that the active mechanical equipment is in the end of the qualified life state at the time of the seismic qualification.

QR-A-7232 Development of Simulated Seismic Motion. The simulated seismic motion shall conservatively represent that which can be expected at the active mechanical equipment mounting for the SSE event. The general nature of earthquake motion can be represented by a nonstationary random process having broad frequency content (i.e., 1 Hz to 33 Hz) at ground level, but with much narrower frequency content near

building natural frequencies, when representing filtered motion at building floor levels. Several characteristics of seismic motion shall be noted when simulated waveforms are developed for testing purposes. These characteristics are understood to describe the motion that occurs at the equipment mounting.

- (a) The general character of earthquake motion is a random process that builds to a relatively stationary level (called the *strong motion*), which holds at that level for some duration, and which then decays to a negligible value.
- (b) Approximately stationary random motion occurs during the strong motion. It is this part of the excitation that causes most damage to active mechanical equipment. It shall be sustained a minimum of the longer of 15 sec or the duration of strong motion during a qualification test.
- (c) Frequency content of the required motion and actual test motion is indicated by the amplified region of a response spectrum. Thus, a test response spectrum shall closely envelop the required response spectrum to ensure proper frequency content.
- (d) Stationarity of the waveform during the simulated strong motion shall be demonstrated. This ensures that all required frequencies are present to a sufficient amount during the strong motion.
- (e) Multiaxis motions shall have an appropriate degree of statistical independence. This is determined by examining the coherence or cross correlation between the waveforms for different axes.

Test waveforms that have the above characteristics may be generated by superimposing a variety of component signals, such as sine dwells, sine beats, narrow band, and broadband random signals.

QR-A-7233 Conduct of Test and Functionality. Detailed procedures for preparing Seismic Qualification Specifications and conducting seismic qualification tests shall be obtained from IEEE Std 344. Details for conducting functional tests for the active mechanical equipment shall be obtained from the manufacturers' operating manuals and active mechanical equipment specifications.

QR-A-7240 Acceptance Criteria. Acceptance criteria for seismic tests shall be based on the functional requirements for the individual item of active mechanical equipment. Acceptable ranges for performance variations shall further be evaluated in light of the consequences of these variations on the specified function of that equipment and any other with which it may interact. Such interactions with other active mechanical equipment that affect acceptance criteria shall be identified in the Seismic Qualification Specification. Numerical ranges for these variations shall be established and compared with observed test values. Inability of an item to function within acceptable limits during or after seismic testing shall be noted as an anomaly. Thereafter, evaluation of the consequences of

the anomaly may or may not lead to a conclusion that the item has malfunctioned.

QR-A-7300 Qualification by Similarity

There are many instances of active mechanical equipment, similar to a type that was qualified, that differs only in size or in the specific qualified devices located in the assembly or structure. In such cases, it is neither practical nor necessary to test every variation of the basic qualified version. Furthermore, it may be shown that the active mechanical equipment to be qualified is similar to another that has experienced actual documented earthquake conditions. Qualification by combined test and analysis applies in these situations.

QR-A-7310 Test Method. A full test program, as described in QR-A-7200, and preliminary exploratory tests (resonance search), as described in QR-A-7221, are conducted on a typical piece of active mechanical equipment. Data on modal frequencies, damping, and responses throughout the active mechanical equipment shall be taken and recorded.

QR-A-7320 Analysis. When it can be shown that no resonances exist in the frequency range of the amplified response, the active mechanical equipment may be analyzed as rigid active mechanical equipment. When a resonance search is used, assurance should be obtained that adequate test methodologies are followed to verify the absence of resonant frequencies. In addition, assurance should be obtained that changes from the originally tested active mechanical equipment did not result in the formation of previously nonexistent resonances. This may be done by simple testing or analysis.

When the active mechanical equipment is not rigid, the effects of the changes shall be analyzed using the techniques in QR-A-7100 or other justifiable means. For very complex active mechanical equipment, this requires sufficient knowledge of the active mechanical equipment to include the significant structural parameters to enable the responses at all points of interest to be calculated.

The test results combined with the preceding analysis allow the model of similar active mechanical equipment to be adjusted to take into consideration the parametric quantities affected and allow revision of the analysis for the modal frequencies of the similar active mechanical equipment. The result is a verified analytical model that may be used to qualify the similar active mechanical equipment.

QR-A-7330 Active Mechanical Equipment Similarity for Comparison With Single Reference Active Mechanical Equipment. Where qualification of an active mechanical equipment item is achieved by extrapolation of qualification results from a single similar reference active mechanical equipment item, the extrapolation

shall be based on similarity of excitation, physical system, and function.

QR-A-7331 Excitation. Similarity of excitation constitutes likeness of the following parameters: spectral characteristics, duration, directions of excitation axes, and location of measurement for the motions relative to the equipment mounting. Ideally, these parameters should be as alike as is practical for excitations whose similarity is to be established. However, a conservative composite excitation may be generated by extrapolations or interpolations of data whose parameters are not identical but are justifiable. For example, estimates may be based on measurements elsewhere on the structure or on other structures in the vicinity of the given active mechanical equipment, when the estimates can be justified by calculations based on sound engineering methods using geophysical models, structural models, or both, as applicable. Likewise, excitations whose spectral content is significantly different may be used to generate lower-level composite estimates, provided that an account is taken of possible multiaxis response, cross-axis coupling, or both. Justification for such approximations shall consider all modes of the active mechanical equipment response that are significant in determining its structural integrity and functionality. A sufficient justification is that active mechanical equipment is stressed, excited, or both to at least as high a level by each of the component spectra used to create the lower-level composite spectrum estimate.

The qualification shall account for the fatigue effects of exposure to the required normal and abnormal conditions, such as normal operating vibrations and the OBE, if required.

QR-A-7332 Physical Systems. Active mechanical equipment similarity shall be established for an active mechanical equipment assembly, a device, or both, or subassembly (including mounting), depending on the configuration of the new active mechanical equipment to be qualified. For a complete assembly, similarity may be demonstrated through comparison of make, model, and serial numbers, and consideration of dynamic response characteristics and construction.

Similarity of dynamic response characteristics may be established by comparing the physical parameters of the active mechanical equipment. This may be done by comparing the predominant resonant frequencies and mode shapes. These dynamic characteristics are dependent on parameters such as the following:

- (a) active mechanical equipment physical dimensions
- (b) active mechanical equipment weight, its distribution, and center of gravity
- (c) active mechanical equipment structural load-transferring characteristics and stiffness to resist seismic excitation

- (d) active mechanical equipment base anchorage strength and stiffness to ensure structural integrity and adequate boundary conditions
- (e) active mechanical equipment interfaces with adjacent items or connecting accessories, such as cables and conduits

Assurance shall be obtained that modifications to previously qualified active mechanical equipment do not effect a change in the dynamic response characteristics of the item being qualified compared with the item used for similarity.

QR-A-7333 Function. Active mechanical equipment being qualified may be required to perform a safety function during and/or after an earthquake. The required function during the earthquake may or may not, be the same as after the earthquake. Therefore, for each qualification, the required function shall be defined during and/or after the earthquake. The available qualification data shall provide documented evidence to support the demonstration of proper functionality, as defined, for each application. Where an active function, or absence of a spurious function, is required during the earthquake, the available qualification data shall provide sound evidence that the candidate active mechanical equipment will perform as required in the system for which it is being qualified.

QR-A-7400 Earthquake-Experience-Based Qualification

Procedures are presented in this subarticle to seismically qualify active mechanical equipment by comparison with the body of documented equipment performance from facilities that have experienced natural earthquakes.

Qualification based on earthquake performance involves five steps that are covered in the following subsubarticles:

- (a) characterization of earthquake motions by a response spectrum
- (b) establishment of the earthquake-experience-based capacity for a reference equipment class
- (c) characterization of the reference active mechanical equipment class
- (d) qualification of the candidate active mechanical equipment by comparison with the reference active mechanical equipment class
 - (e) documentation of the qualification process

QR-A-7410 Characterization of Earthquake Experience Motions

QR-A-7411 Earthquake Motions. The earthquake experience ground motions shall be characterized as follows:

(a) Ground motion recordings or conservative estimates from a minimum of four reference sites containing reference active mechanical equipment are required to

establish a reference active mechanical equipment class. The four reference sites should be selected from at least four earthquakes.

- (b) The free field ground motion of each reference site should be established by recorded data within two structural diameters of the site structure location. The recording location should have the same geological/ geotechnical conditions as the reference site structure location. The measurement of two structural diameters starts at the perimeter of the foundation. Estimates of free field ground motion for a reference site more distant than two structural diameters from the recording location or where there are no nearby recorded data may be made, provided that the estimates are conservatively derived and justified. To make the ground motion estimates for these two cases, multiple attenuation relationships developed using strong-motion recordings from earthquakes with similar tectonic environments, crustal properties, and seismological parameters are to be used. The range of parameters used to develop the attenuation relationship shall encompass those of the reference site and earthquake. The appropriate level of conservatism is the average of the 5% critically damped response spectrum estimate obtained from each attenuation relationship.
- (c) The ground response spectrum assigned to a reference site shall be the average of two orthogonal horizontal components of the 5% critically damped response spectra at the reference site.
- (d) The free field motion shall be considered an estimate of the seismic excitation experienced by the active mechanical equipment at the reference site.

QR-A-7412 Experience-Based Seismic Capacity. The earthquake experience spectrum (EES) is a response spectrum that defines the seismic capacity of a reference active mechanical equipment class. The EES shall be the weighted average of the spectrum at each reference site. The weight factor as provided below shall be the ratio of the number of independent items at each reference site to the total number of independent items at all reference sites.

$$A_{\text{EES},i} = \frac{\sum_{n=1}^{m} N_n A_{n,i}}{\sum_{n=1}^{m} N_n}$$

where

 $A_{\text{EES},i}$ = spectral acceleration of the EES, at 5% critical damping, at frequency i

 $A_{n,i}$ = spectral acceleration, at 5% critical damping, at reference site n and frequency i

m = number of reference sites, a minimum of four N_n = number of independent equipment items at

 V_n = number of independent equipment items reference site n

QR-A-7420 Characterization of the Reference Active

Mechanical Equipment Class. A reference active mechanical equipment class is a group of active mechanical equipment that shares a range of physical, operational, and dynamic characteristics whose performance in earthquakes has been documented. The attributes of the active mechanical equipment that constitute the reference active mechanical equipment class shall be defined such that those features important to seismic ruggedness can be ensured, and any seismic vulnerabilities can be identified and precluded in the candidate active mechanical equipment. These active mechanical equipment ruggedness and vulnerability attributes of the reference active mechanical equipment class shall be defined in terms of inclusion rules and prohibited features, respectively.

QR-A-7421 Attributes of Equipment Class. Inclusion rules are the physical and operational characteristics that define an acceptable range of equipment physical characteristics, dynamic characteristics, and functions for ensuring seismic ruggedness and defining the bounds of active mechanical equipment included in a reference equipment class.

The following factors shall also be considered and evaluated when developing inclusion rules: active mechanical equipment type, weight, features, size and shape, function, capacity rating, load path, governing industry standards, materials, natural frequencies, movable subassemblies, attached items or components, and modifications necessary to achieve the defined seismic capacity. Not all of these attributes may be applicable to a particular class of equipment.

The diversity of features represented in the reference active mechanical equipment shall be described in the inclusion rules. In those cases where diversity is limited, the reference active mechanical equipment class shall be narrowed to the specific features represented in the reference active mechanical equipment. In developing a reference equipment class for in-line components, if more than half of the items are judged not to have experienced distribution system amplification (i.e., the in-line component is located immediately adjacent to a distribution system support providing seismic restraint), a limitation shall be applied in terms of an inclusion rule for the reference equipment class.

Prohibited features are design details, materials, construction features, or installation characteristics that have resulted in seismic-induced failure of the active mechanical equipment to maintain its structural integrity and perform its specified function at earthquake excitations up to and including the defined seismic capacity level.

Prohibited features should include any attributes that would contribute to fatigue failure from low-cycle loads. The rules of this Appendix apply to active mechanical equipment that may undergo five OBEs or aftershocks and one SSE, resulting in 60 full-range stress cycles

Table QR-A-7422-1 Reduction Factors

Number of Independent Items	EES Reduction Factor
30	1.0
25	0.9
20	0.8
15	0.7

during facility life. If a component contains items that could experience a fatigue failure from low-cycle loads (fewer than 60 full-range stress cycles), it shall be evaluated in accordance with QR-A-6800.

QR-A-7422 Number of Independent Items. The reference active mechanical equipment class should include a minimum of 30 independent items that performed satisfactorily. Independent items are components and equipment that have different physical characteristics or experience different seismic motion characteristics, e.g., different earthquakes, sites, buildings, or orientations/locations in the same building.

Where fewer than 30 independent items constitute the reference equipment class, the EES shall be reduced by the factors given in Table QR-A-7422-1 to produce the same statistical confidence level as a reference active mechanical equipment class comprising 30 independent items. The number of independent items shall not be fewer than 15.

QR-A-7423 Functionality During Earthquake. In cases in which functionality during an earthquake is required of a candidate equipment, an appropriate justification shall exist in the definition of the reference equipment class for this functionality. This justification shall demonstrate one of the following:

- (a) All of the equipment defining the reference equipment class performed the required functions during the earthquake.
- (b) All of the equipment defining the reference equipment class was functional after the earthquake, and a quantitative assessment of functionality during the earthquake is established based on knowledge of the required operation of the equipment during the earthquake and consideration of credible seismic failure modes (e.g., shaft binding) that may prevent equipment operation. Experience gained from analysis or testing of similar equipment may be used to establish this quantitative assessment.

QR-A-7430 Special Considerations

QR-A-7431 Inherently Rugged Active Mechanical Equipment. Earthquake experience shows that certain types of active mechanical equipment possess high resistance to seismic inertia loads. This may be the result of inherent characteristics required to accommodate opera-

tional or shipping loads and the application of explicit design standards. Such active mechanical equipment is inherently rugged. Where inherent seismic ruggedness can be established through analysis, testing, or earthquake experience, or where the seismic loads are but a small fraction of the operating loads, the rules for characterizing the reference equipment class (i.e., the attributes and number of independent items defined in QR-A-7421 and QR-A-7422) and the procedure for defining the seismic capacity of the reference active mechanical equipment class (i.e., the EES defined in QR-A-7412) may be simplified and reduced. In this case, the characteristics of the reference active mechanical equipment class and the technical justification for the assigned capacity level (EES) shall be developed and documented as the reference data for this special case.

QR-A-7432 Limitations. Earthquake-experience-based qualification is limited by the following considerations:

- (a) Some types of active mechanical equipment have complex features, and their design varies significantly with time. These applications require more detailed considerations of design variability, which may render the application of experience data impractical. In these cases, other methods of qualification shall be used.
- (b) In certain cases, functions such as operation during an earthquake or chatter of relays and contact devices may be difficult to establish from the experience data. In these cases, other methods of qualification shall be used.
- (c) If there is insufficient sample size, insufficient diversity in the sample, or insufficient reference sites to adequately define an equipment class, other methods of qualification shall be used.
- (d) Use of earthquake experience data ensures active mechanical equipment seismic qualification in combination with normal operating loads. For active mechanical equipment subject to other concurrent loads, including applied nozzle loads from distribution systems, the effect of the loads shall be addressed by supplemental qualification methods, such as analysis and testing.
- (e) Applications that require active mechanical equipment be exposed to harsh environments or aging prior to or during an earthquake require special consideration. In such cases, qualification methods other than experience-based methods may be required.

QR-A-7440 Qualification of Candidate Equipment.

The requirements for qualifying candidate equipment using earthquake experience data are as follows:

(a) The 5% critically damped required response spectra (RRS) should be enveloped by the EES of the reference active mechanical equipment class over the frequency range of interest, typically 1 Hz to 33 Hz. Failure of the EES to envelop the RRS shall be justified.

- (b) The RRS, as defined in the Seismic Qualification Specification, shall be derived from the design-basis earth-quake (see QR-A-6100). The minimum RRS used in earth-quake-experience-based seismic qualification shall be a median-centered in-structure response spectrum.
- (c) The candidate equipment shall be verified to be within the inclusion rules of the reference active mechanical equipment class.
- (d) The candidate equipment shall be verified to exclude the prohibited features of the reference active mechanical equipment class.
- (e) Candidate equipment of a newer vintage than the reference active mechanical equipment class shall be evaluated for any significant changes in design, material, or fabrication that could reduce its seismic capacity compared with the reference active mechanical equipment class.
- (f) The qualification of candidate equipment shall be documented as specified in QR-A-8330.

(23) QR-A-7500 Test-Experience-Based Qualification

Test experience data may be obtained from test results from previous qualifications. Test experience data is applicable to establishing seismic qualification for a reference equipment class based on using the test results for five or more individual items. The test experience data should meet the requirements of QR-A-7200. The minimum OBE requirement shall be five OBEs.

Qualification based on test experience data involves five steps that will be covered, as follows:

- (a) characterization of test motions experienced by the reference equipment (see QR-A-7510)
- (b) establishment of the test-experience-based seismic capacity for a reference equipment class (see QR-A-7520)
- (c) characterization of the test experience reference equipment class (see QR-A-7530)
- (d) comparison of the candidate equipment to the test experience reference equipment class (see QR-A-7540)
- (e) documentation of the qualification process per article QR-A-8000

QR-A-7510 Characterization of Test Experience Input Motions. Test input motions used as the basis for a reference equipment class shall be characterized as follows:

- (a) The test input motions shall be multifrequency and meet the relevant requirements of QR-A-7232.
- (b) The test input motions shall be characterized by the test response spectra in the front-to-back, side-to-side, and vertical directions.
- (c) The test input motions shall be recorded at the mounting point of the equipment.
- (d) The test input motions should have broadband response spectra shape with an amplified region of one octave or more. If the test response spectrum (TRS) is narrowband, the peak spectral acceleration in the narrowband region shall be reduced by a factor of 0.7.

(e) The test input motion shall be biaxial or triaxial. If the equipment is susceptible to crosscoupling effects, a reduction factor of 0.7 shall be considered for the biaxial TRS.

QR-A-7520 Test Experience Spectra. The test experience spectra (TES) define the SSE seismic capacity of a reference equipment class in the front-to-back, side-toside, and vertical directions. The TES shall be the frequency-by-frequency mean of the response spectra from successful tests without malfunction. The TES should be below the lower envelope of test spectra that produce failures. In some cases, however, the failure test spectra may have regions of lower spectral amplitude that are not likely to have affected the failure mode. Thus, on a case-by-case basis, the TES may be greater than certain portions of the lower envelope of failure data. Note that the resulting TES does not necessarily represent a broadband response spectrum to which the reference equipment was qualified. The TES should only be interpreted as bound to which peak-broadened narrowband RRS are to be compared as required in OR-A-7540(b).

Development of an OBE TES is not necessary if the OBE is not more than $\frac{1}{2}$ the SSE, since the equipment has been subjected to OBE testing as required in QR-A-7200. If the OBE is greater than $\frac{1}{2}$ SSE, an OBE TES is required unless low-cycle fatigue vulnerabilities are identified and eliminated as prohibited features as required in QR-7530(a)(2).

QR-A-7530 Characterization of Reference Equipment

Class. A reference equipment class is a group of similar equipment that shares a narrow range of physical, functional, and dynamic characteristics and whose performance in tests has been demonstrated. The similarity of the reference equipment that defines an equipment class should be based on an extension of the principle of similarity of QR-A-7300. The reference equipment class may include more than one manufacturer or product series when all of the items are constructed in the same general manner, contain the same basic subcomponents, and respond dynamically in the same manner. For example, significant natural frequencies of the reference equipment would lie within approximately $\frac{1}{3}$ octave. The attributes of the equipment class, the number of independent items in the equipment class, and functionality of the equipment during the test are defined as follows:

(a) Attributes of Equipment Class. The attributes of the equipment that constitute the test reference equipment class shall be defined such that those features important to seismic ruggedness can be assured and any seismic vulnerability can be identified and precluded in the candidate equipment. These equipment ruggedness and vulnerability attributes of the test reference equipment class shall be defined in terms of the following inclusion rules and prohibited features:

- (1) Inclusion rules define the bounds of equipment included in the reference equipment class. These rules define an acceptable range of the equipment's physical characteristics, design details, dynamic characteristics, and functions for which seismic ruggedness has been demonstrated by testing experience data. The following factors shall be considered and evaluated when developing inclusion rules:
 - (-a) equipment type
 - (-b) manufacturer
 - (-c) weight
- (-d) mechanical and structural design details including internal components and structures, features, size, and shape
 - (-e) vintage
 - (-f) function
 - (-g) capacity rating
 - (-h) load path including mounting
 - (-i) governing industry standards
 - (-j) materials
 - (-k) natural frequencies
 - (-l) movable subassemblies
 - (-m) attached items or components
- (-n) modifications necessary to achieve the defined seismic capacity

Not all of these factors may be applicable or important to a particular class of equipment. It is the intent of this subarticle to ensure that the critical seismic characteristics are defined and demonstrated by experience data. One of the inclusion rules shall be that the equipment class only applies to the manufacturers included in the reference equipment.

(2) Prohibited features are design details, materials, construction features, or installation characteristics that have resulted in seismic-induced failure of the equipment to maintain its structural integrity and perform its specified function at test excitations up to and including the defined seismic capacity level. The bases for resolution of test anomalies shall be considered in developing the list of prohibited features. Failure data from other sources (e.g., earthquake experience data) should also be reviewed and considered in defining prohibited features.

Prohibited features should include any attributes that would contribute to fatigue failure from low-cycle loads from a combination of a number of OBE and SSE events. Note that the test experience data used to develop a test reference equipment class should include OBE test data; this data can be used to determine whether the reference equipment includes attributes that are sensitive to low-cycle fatigue. An alternative method for addressing low-cycle fatigue sensitive attributes is to develop a TES for OBE in the same manner as that required in QR-A-7520 for defining the TES for SSE.

- (b) Number of Independent Items. The reference equipment class shall include a minimum of five independent items that performed satisfactorily. Independent items are components and equipment that either have different physical characteristics or experience different seismic motion characteristics. For example, two or more identical items of equipment subjected to the same test input motions are considered a single independent item. The number of independent items shall be sufficient to demonstrate that the full range of dynamic response parameters possessed by the defined equipment class have been exhibited in the testing.
- (c) Reference Equipment Class Functionality. The functions that the reference equipment performed during and/or after the tests shall be defined. An appropriate justification that these functions were performed shall exist in the definition of the reference equipment class (see article QR-A-7000).

QR-A-7540 Qualification of Candidate Equipment.

The requirements for qualifying a candidate equipment item using test experience data are as follows:

- (a) The RRS shall be enveloped by the TES for the reference equipment class over the frequency range of interest. Failure of the TES to envelop the RRS shall be justified.
- (b) The RRS used for comparison with the TES should be the in-structure response spectrum at the mounting location of the candidate equipment. This RRS, as defined in the qualification specification, shall be derived from the SSE. If the RRS is peakbroadened to account for uncertainty or variation of location, then it should be justified that the actual response spectrum at the mounting location is narrowbanded (QR-A-7520).
- (c) The RRS used for comparison with the TES shall be computed for the same damping value as the TES. When the damping values of the RRS and the TES are different, additional guidance in QR-A-6232 may be used for making the comparison.
- (d) The candidate equipment shall be verified to be within the inclusion rules of the reference equipment class [see OR-A-7530(a)(1)].
- (e) The candidate equipment shall be verified to exclude the prohibited features of the reference equipment class [see OR-A-7530(a)(2)].
- (f) The safety function of the candidate equipment including the enclosed or attached devices or subassemblies, if applicable, during and/or after the earthquake shall be demonstrated by the reference equipment class [see QR-A-7530(c)].
- (g) The equipment mounting shall be evaluated in accordance with the qualification specification requirements.
- (h) Since equipment capacities may change with vintage, candidate equipment of a newer or an older vintage than the reference equipment shall be evaluated for any significant changes in design, material, or

fabrication that could reduce its seismic capacity compared to the reference equipment class.

(i) The qualification of the candidate equipment shall be documented in accordance with the requirements of article QR-A-8000.

QR-A-7600 Combined Qualification Methods

All of the qualification methods — experience data, analysis, and testing — have advantages and limitations. For example, to qualify the active mechanical equipment in question, it is necessary to show that the like active mechanical equipment in the experience database has experienced seismic inputs equal to or greater than the design basis of the component being qualified. In general, this can best be examined by analysis to develop the input seismic motion applicable to the experience database.

Results of a given particular active mechanical equipment qualification test may become a part of an experience database. Strictly speaking, this qualification is applicable only to the active mechanical equipment tested. To extend qualification to similar active mechanical equipment, it is necessary to consider potential differences in material properties, sizes, manufacturing tolerances, clearances, and mounting characteristics. When these differences exceed the limits of similarity as provided in QR-A-7300, their effects on qualification shall be evaluated directly by means of analysis or test.

Analysis in general is limited to determination of loads, reactions, stresses, strains, deflections, and clearances which are then compared with acceptable limits. Loss of function of active mechanical equipment, however, cannot always be explained in terms of such computed quantities. In such cases, experience data or testing shall be relied on to demonstrate functionality or otherwise establish acceptable limits on those quantities that can be evaluated by analysis.

All three methods or combinations thereof may be used to seismically qualify functionality of active mechanical equipment. The decision as to the methods to be used to qualify a given piece of active mechanical equipment shall be left to the Certifying Engineer(s) of the qualifying organization who approve and sign the Seismic Qualification Report (see OR-A-8300).

However, nothing in this Appendix shall be interpreted as preventing the author of the Seismic Qualification Specification (SQS) from specifying in detail (in the SQS) the method(s) or combination of methods to be used in seismically qualifying the active mechanical equipment covered by the SQS.

QR-A-8000 DOCUMENTATION

QR-A-8100 General

The documentation for qualification of each active mechanical equipment type shall demonstrate that the active mechanical equipment performs its specified function when subjected to the seismic motions for which it is to be qualified, including any required margin. Therefore, proper documentation requires a clear statement of the specific requirements and an accurate recording of the procedures and results of the analysis, test, experience data, or any combination of these methods

Two documents are required to demonstrate functional seismic qualification of active mechanical equipment: a Seismic Qualification Specification and a Seismic Qualification Report. The preparation of the Seismic Qualification Specification is the responsibility of the active mechanical equipment Owner or his designee. The preparation of the Seismic Qualification Report is the responsibility of the organization that performs the active mechanical equipment seismic qualification and evaluates the results as applicable to the qualification of the active mechanical equipment. In the event that a manufacturer of the active mechanical equipment performs a generic seismic equipment qualification, the preparation of both the Seismic Qualification Specification (as the Owner's designee) and Seismic Qualification Report is the responsibility of the manufacturer. It is the responsibility of the Owner to review and accept the Seismic Qualification Report.

QR-A-8200 Seismic Qualification Specification Requirements

The following gives directions in the preparation of the Seismic Qualification Specification required for evaluation of the active mechanical equipment:

- (a) The required response spectrum (RRS) for the location on which the active mechanical equipment is to be mounted shall contain the data for the two horizontal axes and one vertical axis as a minimum. The RRS shall be appropriately broadened or based on a building in-structure response spectrum that was appropriately broadened. The RRS shall include the damping values for which it was calculated.
- (b) If RRSs are not furnished, acceleration design values; load coefficients; simplified waveforms, such as sine beats or sine sweep; or a time history shall be provided.
- (c) The earthquake's strong-motion time duration shall be specified, in seconds, as well as the total number of cycles and cyclic profile.
- (d) Active mechanical equipment mounting or support details, including all interface connections, shall be described.

- (e) A physical description of active mechanical equipment shall be provided.
- (f) A clear description of the functional requirements for which the active mechanical equipment is to be seismically qualified shall be provided. This description shall include typical operational settings (or ranges) for adjustable devices.
- (g) Other loading and interface requirements to be accounted for shall be specified.
- (h) The environment in which the equipment is designed to function shall be described.
 - (i) Acceptance criteria shall be specified.
- (j) ASME Class 1, 2, and 3 components shall be identified.

QR-A-8300 Qualification Report

The Qualification Report shall present a clear, logical explanation of how the data contained in the Seismic Qualification Specification and resultant experience, analysis, tests, or combination thereof have been used to achieve seismic qualification of particular active mechanical equipment. Toward this end, the Qualification Report shall contain the following information:

- (a) Active mechanical equipment being qualified shall be clearly identified.
- (b) Required response spectrum (RRS), acceleration design value (ADV), time histories, required input motion (RIM), or load coefficient levels for which active mechanical equipment is being qualified shall be shown.
- (c) A detailed summary of the analysis, test, past experience used, and results (including pertinent anomalies) shall be presented. Details defining a test fixture if used during testing shall also be provided. If a component or device of the active mechanical equipment is tested or analyzed separately, the procedure used shall also be summarized. If an anomaly is experienced during any test, it shall be documented in the report. If the active mechanical equipment is not modified to eliminate the anomaly, then the final user shall justify the use of the active mechanical equipment and file this justification with the Seismic Qualification Report. Any active mechanical equipment refurbishment that is performed during seismic testing shall be documented in the test report and reconciled by the active mechanical equipment supplier. These data may become part of the postearthquake field maintenance checks and procedures for that active mechanical equipment.
- (d) If analysis is used to qualify the active mechanical equipment, the failure modes used to determine functional adequacy shall be clearly identified and computed margins to failure presented.
- (e) Integrity of equipment supports and component or device mountings shall be demonstrated and described.
- (f) All documents used in generating the Seismic Qualification Report shall be identified and referenced.

- (g) A dated approval signature shall be included.
- **QR-A-8310 Analytical Data.** If analysis is performed as the qualification method, the method and data used, and failure modes considered, shall be presented in a step-by-step form that is readily auditable by persons skilled in such analysis. Boundary conditions, including anchoring and any other interfaces, shall be clearly defined. Input/output data required to support performance claims shall be included in the report. The reaction force(s) at the interface connection(s) to the support structure shall also be included.

A statement shall be made verifying that the computer programs were validated on the computer hardware on which the program was executed computer programs, options, version numbers, dates, and systems used shall be identified and documented.

- **QR-A-8320 Test Data.** If testing is used as the qualification method, the **test** data shall contain the following information:
 - (a) active mechanical equipment being qualified
- (1) tested active mechanical equipment identification (including devices)
- (2) tested active mechanical equipment Qualification Specification
- (3) tested active mechanical equipment settings and limitations when appropriate
 - (b) test facility
 - (1) location
 - (2) testing equipment and calibration
- (c) test method and procedures, including monitoring for functionality, and acceptance criteria
- (d) active mechanical equipment mounting details, including all interface connections
- (e) test data, including proof of performance, test response spectrum (TRS) plots, required input motion (RIM) plots, time histories, and power spectral density (PSD) coherence checks as necessary. Whatever the type of multifrequency testing employed, the acceleration time history of the input table motion shall be provided in the test report in addition to the TRS. As a minimum, a time history of the table motion shall be provided for one test in each of the three directions of excitation from the SSE testing.
- (f) test results, including measured natural frequencies and conclusions (including statement of any anomalies)
- **QR-A-8330 Earthquake-Experience-Based Qualification Documentation.** The Qualification Report shall include
- (a) a detailed description of the active mechanical equipment to be qualified, including the essential internal components and devices.
- (b) the required response spectrum at 5% critical damping.
- (c) a detailed description of the reference active mechanical equipment class, including

- (1) characterization of the reference motions in terms of a response spectrum
- (2) development of the EES for the specific equipment class
- (3) characteristics of the reference active mechanical equipment class
 - (4) inclusion rules and prohibited features
- (5) function of the reference active mechanical equipment class
 - (6) compliance to the requirements of this Standard
- (d) compliance of the active mechanical equipment to be qualified to the inclusion rules and prohibited features of the reference active mechanical equipment class.
- (e) demonstration and description of integrity of equipment supports, load path, mounting, and anchorage.

QR-A-8340 Testing-Experience-Based Qualification. (23)The Qualification Report shall include

- (a) a detailed description of the active mechanical equipment to be qualified, including the essential internal components and devices
- (b) the required response spectrum at 5% critical damping
- (c) a detailed description of the reference active mechanical equipment class, including the following:
- ASMENORMOC. Com. Circle to view the (1) characterization of the reference motions in terms of a response spectrum

- (2) development of the TES for the specific equipment class
- (3) characteristics of the reference active mechanical equipment class
 - (4) inclusion rules and prohibited features
- (5) function of the reference active mechanical equipment class
 - (6) compliance to the requirements of this Standard
- (d) compliance of the active mechanical equipment to be qualified to the inclusion rules and prohibited features of the reference active mechanical equipment class
- (e) demonstration and description of integrity of equipment supports, load path, mounting, and anchorage

QR-A-8350 Combined Methods of Qualification. If (23) proof of performance is by a combination of methods described in QR-A-7100 through QR-A-7500, the report shall contain reference to the specific combined qualification method used and appropriate information contained in each method as described therein. When extrapolation of data is made from similar active mechanical equipment, a description of the differences between the active mechanical equipment involved shall be provided. Justification that the differences do not degrade the seismic adequacy below acceptable limits, which may require some additional analysis or testing, shall be included.

Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B Guide for Qualification of Nonmetallic Parts

OR-B-1000 SCOPE

This Appendix recommends a methodology and describes the documentation that should be available in a user's (generally a utility's) files to demonstrate the qualification of nonmetallic parts, materials, or lubricants (known as *nonmetallics*). It covers the qualification of nonmetallics in new equipment and existing equipment that is within the scope of the user's mechanical equipment qualification program.

This Appendix provides guidance for the use of nonmetallics test data, documented service life information, analysis as a means of qualification, qualification testing of nonmetallics, and the establishment of limitations on the use of certain nonmetallics to ensure their acceptable performance. It provides guidance on the factors to be considered in qualifying equipment using these nonmetallics for service in nuclear facility environments.

This Appendix addresses the steps for the user of the mechanical equipment to follow to qualify and maintain the qualification of the nonmetallics that are a part of the mechanical equipment.

QR-B-2000 PURPOSE

The purpose of this Appendix is to provide guidance for demonstrating and maintaining the environmental qualification of nonmetallics. It provides guidance for the use of nonmetallic test data, documented service life information, analysis, and qualification testing as means of demonstrating the environmental qualification of nonmetallics.

This Appendix is nonmandatory. It provides recommended methods for the demonstration and maintenance of the environmental qualification of nonmetallics. As a nonmandatory recommended guide, it contains wording such as *shall*, *should*, and *may*. The word *shall* is used to denote a suggested requirement, the word *should* to denote a suggested recommendation, and the word *may* to denote permission, neither a requirement nor a recommendation.

This Appendix provides guidance on the necessary documentation requirements that are specific to nonmetallics to ensure the existence of accurate and complete records of qualification. It provides the user with those factors that should be considered when preparing a quali-

fication maintenance program for the equipment in which the nonmetallics are used.

QR-B-3000 REFERENCES

(23)

The references are as listed in article QR-3000.

QR-B-4000 DEFINITIONS

All definitions are contained in article QR-4000.

QR-B-5000 REQUIREMENTS

QR-B-5100 General

Normally, nonmetallics in mechanical equipment are more susceptible to degradation resulting from normal, abnormal, and accident environmental and service conditions than are metallic parts. The qualification of the nonmetallics in mechanical equipment shall be demonstrated for the applicable postulated service and environmental conditions to ensure that the equipment can perform its intended safety function.

The nonmetallics shall be identified by their specific material name, manufacturer, manufacturer's specific compound, configuration, and their safety function(s). All of the environmental service conditions at the location of the nonmetallic shall be clearly defined. The effect of the process medium temperature on the life of the nonmetallic should be evaluated for any process medium whose temperature is higher than the highest external environmental temperature. Temperature rise within the mechanical equipment during operation of the equipment should also be included when defining the environment for a nonmetallic.

When qualification is by analysis, it is important that the combined effects of the environmental parameters be fully considered in the analysis. The combined effects of time-temperature and radiation degradation should be considered. The effect that exceeding the radiation threshold could have on the time-temperature analysis should be included in the analysis.

The effects of environmental and service conditions should be evaluated, and all failure mechanisms associated with these conditions should be identified. This evaluation should be used in selecting an appropriate qualification method.

QR-B-5200 Identification and Specification of Qualification Requirements

Each nonmetallic shall be identified by material type. It is important to be as specific as possible, since there may be variations in degradation properties of nonmetallics within the same generic material family. The following are necessary to properly identify nonmetallics:

- (a) commercial name/trade name of the material
- (b) manufacturer
- (c) generic name/chemical name of the material
- (d) dimensions of the part(s) composed of the material
- (e) chemical composition of the material
- (f) manufacturer's compound identification for the material
- (g) the material's activation energy (in conjunction with one of the above identification methods only and that is based on the material's critical failure mechanism in the intended service)

NOTE: When properties for a specific material are not available, the qualifier should choose data for materials of the same family and failure mechanism as the materials in question. The qualifier shall provide a basis as to why these properties are conservative.

The safety functions of each nonmetallic should be specified. Each nonmetallic's location and function in the equipment should be identified. The effects of failure modes (the component's manufacturer should be consulted for advice/assistance in making this determination) for the nonmetallic should be evaluated with respect to its safety function. Nonmetallics having no failure modes under the specified environmental and service conditions that affect the safety function of the mechanical equipment may be excluded from qualification. However, the evaluation leading to their exclusion should be recorded in the mechanical equipment's qualification documentation.

QR-B-5210 External Conditions. The external service conditions should be specified separately from the conditions at the location of the nonmetallic (internal to the mechanical equipment). The specification for the external conditions should include normal, abnormal, and postulated design-basis event (DBE) parameters. These parameters may include, but are not limited to, the following:

- (a) temperature
- (b) pressure
- (c) relative humidity
- (d) radiation: gamma, beta, neutron (doses and rates, under normal and accident conditions)
 - (e) cycling/operability: wear, make/break
 - (f) duration: normal, DBE, post-DBE
 - (g) spray: chemical, demineralized water
 - (h) submergence

QR-B-5220 Internal Conditions. The internal conditions depend on the application of the mechanical equipment and vary accordingly. These parameters may include

- (a) process fluid media type and chemistry
- (b) process temperature
- (c) process pressure
- (d) process relative humidity
- (e) process radiation
- (f) mechanical stress

QR-B-5300 Selection of Qualification Methods

Acceptable methods of qualification are testing, analysis, use of operating experience, and combinations thereof. The choice of qualification method will depend on the severity of the environmental and service conditions and the resulting failure mechanisms for the nonmetallics. In some instances, it may also depend on the data available to document qualification.

Analysis may be used when a well-defined model exists for evaluating the effect of the environmental and service conditions on the nonmetallics. The use of analysis is simplified when the number of influences on the nonmetallics is limited to one or at most two parameters. Operating experience may be used if it can be adequately documented and shown to envelop the specified normal, accident, and postaccident environmental and service conditions of the nonmetallic. Testing to simulated conditions may be used when applicable analytical models do not exist or when the number of influences to be considered makes their use difficult. Any of the methods may be used in conjunction with another. For example, operating experience could be used to limit or eliminate the need for normal life simulation. The reasoning for the choice of methods should be documented in the qualification

Following qualification, it may be necessary to use alternate nonmetallics or change the configuration of nonmetallics in the course of equipment evolution. The effects of these changes and/or substitutions should be evaluated to determine if the nonmetallic's qualification has been affected. The evaluation should be documented and become part of the qualification record for the associated mechanical equipment. If the evaluation determines that qualification has been affected, the nonmetallics shall be qualified in accordance with all of the requirements of this Appendix. Analysis may be used provided it is documented; it demonstrates that the substituted nonmetallics are equal or superior to the qualified nonmetallics in materials, design, and application; and it demonstrates that they do not compromise the performance of the mechanical equipment under any postulated normal, abnormal, and/or accident condition.

The qualified life, replacement schedule, and replacement procedures for the qualified nonmetallics should be determined and recorded in the qualification documentation. Reference to another appropriate document containing the data may be made in lieu of repeating the contents of that document.

The shelf life of all nonmetallics, and any applicable storage limitations, should be determined and recorded in the qualification documentation.

QR-B-5400 Preservation of Qualification

Once qualified mechanical equipment is installed, its qualified condition should be preserved through appropriate preventive maintenance, testing, and monitoring. Care should be taken to ensure that nonmetallics are exposed to conditions that are no more severe than those for which they have been qualified.

If during the course of their service life nonmetallics are exposed to conditions not bounded by the qualification, their ability to withstand these conditions shall be evaluated, and, as appropriate, further qualification shall be performed. This additional qualification may result in shorter qualified life, increased surveillance requirements, or the need for the use of another material.

The preventive maintenance that was assumed or simulated under the qualification program should be performed on the installed component to preserve the qualification of the component. Nonmetallics should be replaced prior to the end of their qualified lives. Any time that the nonmetallic is disturbed, such as during corrective maintenance, it shall be returned to the condition assumed or simulated in the qualification. For example, disturbing crush-seal O-rings will require their replacement. The maintenance program for the overall component should ensure that all covers, seals, etc., that protect nonmetallics from the environment or inadvertent physical damage are restored following maintenance.

Failure or unexpected wear out of nonnetallics during the service life of the associated component should be evaluated to determine whether the condition resulted from a random defect or stress that was not fully considered during the qualification. If the condition resulted from such a stress, appropriate action, such as eliminating the stress, limiting the life of the nonmetallic, or requalification, should be taken.

Where uncertainties exist in qualification models or in accurately defining environmental or service conditions at the location of the nonmetallic, condition monitoring may be used to establish replacement and refurbishment schedules. Intervals between monitoring the condition of the nonmetallic should be set such that wear out or failure does not occur prior to observation of the condition.

QR-B-5500 Documentation

The qualification of nonmetallics shall be documented. The equipment user should maintain the record of qualification. The documentation should, as a minimum, include

(a) identification of each nonmetallic in the equipment

- (b) description of its application/function in the mechanical equipment
- (c) the equipment's postulated internal and external service conditions
 - (d) the Qualification Report
 - (e) the qualified life of each nonmetallic
- (f) the qualification for replacement nonmetallics that were not part of the original qualification
- (g) schedules and requirements for maintenance/surveillance
 - (h) shelf life preservation requirements

Qualification documentation should include as much detail as possible concerning assumptions and considerations made during the performance of the qualification. Such details are of great use during the service life of mechanical equipment when further analysis and evaluation of the qualification of nonmetallics are necessary. It should also establish traceability and similarity to the tested/analyzed materials for the nonmetallics that are installed in the qualified component.

Article QR-B-7000 describes the details of the documentation procedure requirements of this Appendix.

QR-B-6000 METHODS OF QUALIFICATION

QR-B-6100 General

This Article provides guidance on the application of testing, experience data, and analysis to qualify nonmetallics for their safety functions. Each of these methods has certain strengths and weaknesses that the qualification engineer should consider in selecting the most appropriate method, or combination of methods, for a specific component. It is the qualifier's responsibility to ensure that any qualification of nonmetallics is done to the same margins as is required by Sections QP and QV, as applicable.

Testing at the actual conditions desired for qualification will normally provide the most assurance that the nonmetallic will perform acceptably. However, it may be necessary to approximate the anticipated conditions as a result of limited time and test facility capabilities. The qualifier shall consider the effects of these approximations on the qualification results.

The application of experience from actual service of a similar nature to that desired for qualification may provide information from applicable environments, but adequate documentation of that experience may be difficult to maintain and retrieve. The qualifier shall exercise care in extrapolating these data for use in environments other than those for which actual data are available.

Analysis can be an effective method of demonstrating the applicability of information for one nonmetallic to the qualification of another. However, great care should be taken to ensure that the methods used for the comparison are validated and appropriate for the specific qualification activity.

In most cases, a combination of the three methods will provide the most accurate and reliable qualification.

Prior to selecting the method(s) to be used in a particular qualification application, the qualifier should evaluate the potential failure modes of the nonmetallic(s) and the consequences of that failure. Formalized approaches to this analysis, such as failure modes and effects analysis, should be considered. Such an analysis can assist the qualifier in predicting the most probable failure mode (such as tensile failure or compression set) and the degree to which the degraded part can perform its safety function.

In order to be qualified to the criteria of this Article, the nonmetallic shall demonstrate that after exposure to its normal and/or accident environments, it will retain sufficient properties to perform its intended safety function. It shall have at least the specified minimum elasticity, tensile or compressive strength, or other pertinent property that the mechanical equipment manufacturer deems necessary for the nonmetallic to perform its safety function.

QR-B-6200 Arrhenius Model

A recognized method of characterizing accelerated thermal aging effects and estimating equivalent damage at specific time-temperature points is the application of the Arrhenius model. This methodology is described below.

It has been generally demonstrated that for many nonmetallics, the time-temperature degradation process can be described in a single temperature-dependent reaction that follows the Arrhenius equation

$$k = A\exp[-(E_a/k_BT)]$$

where

A =frequency factor (assumed constant)

 E_a = activation energy, eV

exp = exponent to base e

k = reaction rate

 k_B = Boltzmann's constant

 $= 0.8617 \times 10^{-4} \text{ eV/K}$

T = absolute temperature, K

This equation can be rearranged into the following form, which is more useful:

$$t_1 = t_1 \exp E_a / k_B (1/T_2 - 1/T_1)$$

where

 E_a = activation energy of the nonmetallic, eV

 k_B = Boltzmann's constant = 0.8617 × 10⁻⁴ eV/K

 T_1 = accelerated aging temperature, K

 T_2 = qualified service temperature, K

 t_1 = accelerated aging time, units of time (usually days)

 t_2 = qualified service duration, same units of time as t_1

One of the most important assumptions on which the Arrhenius model is based is that the activation energy of the reaction remains constant over the temperature range of interest. Activation energies for most elastomeric materials are typically in the range of 0.75 eV to 0.85 eV. However, there is a great deal of data available to the qualifier with higher and lower electronvolts. It is the qualifier's responsibility to review the available literature and databases to determine the electronvolt most applicable to the material and the specific usage for which it is being qualified

It is the responsibility of the qualifier to determine the activation energy of the material being qualified. The manufacturer of the nonmetallic is normally the primary source for this information. If the manufacturer is unable to provide the required information and the qualifier uses data for similar materials, it shall be demonstrated that the value selected is conservative for the material being qualified, intended use/configuration of the material, and environmental conditions for which the qualification is intended.

NOTE: Lower values of activation energy produce conservative results when predicting lifetimes from accelerated aging tests. The reasonableness of these results should be considered in the determination of the qualified life of the nonmetallic.

The Arrhenius model is presented here because of its wide acceptance in the determination of thermal aging effects. However, other models have also been developed, especially by material manufacturers. It is recommended that the Arrhenius model be used.

QR-B-6300 Testing

Testing a nonmetallic at conditions similar to those for which it is to be qualified can provide a high level of confidence in its ability to perform its safety function. Testing shall subject the nonmetallic to load conditions, durations, and sequences that have been shown to be at least as severe as the conditions for which the nonmetallic is to be qualified. Except as described in QR-B-6310 and QR-B-6320, the sequence of applied loads should duplicate, to the extent practicable, the environment for which the nonmetallic is to be qualified. A typical sequence includes thermal aging, radiation exposure, and operation under the qualification conditions of temperature, pressure, humidity, and chemical environment. The test sequence, whether as described above or some other, shall be justified and documented as appropriate for the qualification application.

It is preferred that the nonmetallic be tested when installed in the actual equipment in which it performs its safety-related function. If this is not practical, the fixture used should accurately simulate the actual installation of the nonmetallic.

During the qualification testing, typical conditions of static and mechanical loads (including operating cycles), chemical environment, radiation environment, temperature, and pressure shall be applied. The operating cycles during aging (end-of-life conditions) should simulate the expected operation for the same interval as the accelerated normal life. Separate operating cycles should be imposed during simulated accident exposure for equipment that is expected to operate during and/or following exposure to an accident or postaccident environment(s). The test conditions and duration of testing shall be as severe as the conditions for which the nonmetallic is to be qualified.

Considerable data exist as a result of testing performed by manufacturers and users of nonmetallics. With proper verification of the validity and applicability, these data can be used in the qualification process. This verification should include a consideration of the physical and chemical properties, test sequences, loads and load combinations applied, durations of loads, and potential synergistic effects. A sound basis shall be provided for accepting testing sequences other than those stated above.

Other factors to consider include the size and shape of the nonmetallic being tested, amount of the nonmetallic exposed to the test environment, and variation of the material properties within the specific material compound. The effect of a given environment on one property of the material shall not be used to infer the effect of that environment on other properties unless the appropriate correlation is justified.

The uncertainties inherent in the test methods, test facilities, assumptions, and judgments concerning sequences of loads applied and other factors should be considered when establishing qualification margins.

QR-B-6310 Thermal Aging. Thermal aging is imposed on nonmetallics to approximate, during qualification testing, the thermal degradation expected over the life of the nonmetallic. This testing can be performed at the temperatures expected during the life of the nonmetallic or can be accelerated to some extent by subjecting the nonmetallic to higher than expected temperatures for a shorter time than anticipated in service. If accelerated aging is used in the qualification process, extreme care shall be taken to ensure that atypical material changes resulting from the elevated temperature do not invalidate the test data. A method of showing a correlation between the long-term thermally induced degradation at one temperature and the accelerated degradation that occurs at elevated temperatures is described in OR-B-6200.

During the thermal aging process, the nonmetallic shall be mounted or contained in its normal configuration, either as installed in the mechanical equipment or in a test fixture.

QR-B-6320 Radiation Aging. Radiation aging is used in the qualification process to cause material degradation that is at least as severe as that which is anticipated to occur in the service for which the nonmetallic is to be qualified. Since it is frequently impractical to expose the nonmetallic to its end-of-life condition at normal exposure rates, it is permissible to accelerate the radiation aging by exposing the nonmetallic to a higher dose rate for a shorter length of time than anticipated in service. The maximum exposure rate should be limited to a level that prevents excessive temperature rise in the material and subsequent nontypical material property changes. The effects of selfshielding and location of the source(s) should also be evaluated and justified. The possibility that low-dose rates experienced in actual service may be more damaging than the higher rates applied during qualification should also be considered.

Consideration should be given to the types of radiation (beta, gamma, etc.) that the equipment and its nonmetallics will see in service. These types of radiation shall be addressed in any testing program and the appropriate exposure requirements established by the qualifier.

QR-B-6330 Mechanical Wear Aging. Mechanical wear resulting from operating cycles is an important qualification consideration. It is desirable to perform the wear cycles during the accelerated thermal and radiation aging process to account for any transitory property changes. The qualifier should consider the fact that accelerated aging (thermal and radiation) may impose different loadings and material property characteristics on the nonmetallic. If it is determined that this is the case, mechanical wear aging should be performed under conditions that more accurately reflect actual operating conditions. Wear-aging testing should address any lubrication requirements for the nonmetallic being tested. The wear cycles should be imposed in combination with the other loads anticipated in actual service. However, if this is impractical, the wear-aging cycles may be applied during another part of the qualification process, provided that the deviations from the anticipated operating sequences are justified.

QR-B-6400 Use of Experience

Data obtained from operating experience are considered comparable with test data, provided the total environment in which the nonmetallic was used is well characterized. Appropriate conservatism shall be used to account for the unknowns associated with the reduced control on actual operating environments compared with typical test environments.

Since qualification testing usually requires the imposition of DBE conditions following aging of the nonmetallic, a common application of experience data in qualification is the testing at DBE conditions of the nonmetallic previously used in the actual environment of interest.

Without further testing, the experience data shall adequately demonstrate that the criteria stated in QR-B-6100 for demonstration of qualification can be met.

QR-B-6500 Qualification by Analysis

Nonmetallics may also be qualified through the use of analysis. Analysis may be used to show that test or experience conditions are more severe than those to which the candidate nonmetallic is to be qualified. Analysis is also used to determine the loads that are to be applied in the qualification process. It can also be used to demonstrate that specific load combinations are appropriate for a given qualification activity. The analytical techniques used should be based on sound engineering principles and should have been verified by independent means to demonstrate their validity for the functional characteristic being analyzed. All assumptions and approximations included in the analyses shall be clearly defined and justified.

Without further testing, the analysis should adequately demonstrate that the criteria stated in QR-B-6100 for demonstration of qualification can be met.

QR-B-7000 DOCUMENTATION

In addition to the documentation requirements contained in article QR-8000, the requirements in QR-B-7100 through QR-B-7400 shall be met when one of the stated methods is used to qualify nonmetallics.

QR-B-7100 Documentation for Qualification by Operating Experience

- (a) identification of the specification for the nonmetallics for which operating experience is available
- (b) comparison of specifications and functions of the nonmetallics to be qualified with those having operating experience data

- (c) summary of operating experience data, including operating conditions, maintenance records, and operating history
- (d) the logic used to qualify the nonmetallic for its intended service based on the available experience data
 - (e) limitations on the qualification

QR-B-7200 Documentation for Qualification by Analysis

- (a) description of the analytical methods, computer codes, or mathematical model used and the method of verification
- (b) description of the assumptions and empirical data used, along with the appropriate justifications
- (c) description of the analytically established performance characteristics and/or the sources of the test data used to perform the analysis, along with justification of the data's applicability to the specific qualification program
- (d) conclusions, including any limitations on qualification

QR-B-7300 Documentation for Qualification by Combined Methods

When combined methods of qualification are used, the appropriate requirements of QR-B-7100 and QR-B-7200 shall be complied with.

QR-B-7400 Documentation of Modifications or Changes That Can Affect Qualification of Nonmetallics

All modifications to qualified nonmetallics made during the installed life of the component should be documented by the component user. The evaluation of the modification's effect on the nonmetallic should be documented, as should any requalification that is determined to be necessary.

Nonmandatory Appendix QR-C **Sample Certifying Engineer Certification Statements**

This Appendix provides sample Certifying Engineer Certification statements that may be used as a guide to

eer Ce 340. See, 140. See, develop the Certifying Engineer Certification statements required by QR-8640. See Forms QR-C-1

Form QR-C-1 Sample Qualification Specification (QP, QV) Certification Statement

Certification

I, the undersigned, being a Certifying Engineer competent in the apactive mechanical equipment and related nuclear facility requirement that to the best of my knowledge and belief it is correct and complet given and provides a complete basis for qualification in accordance the ASME QME-1 Standard Edition.	nts relative to this Qualification Specification, certify the with respect to the Design and Service Conditions with and other applicable requirements of
The Qualification Specification and Revision being certified is:	OME 2012
	Certified by P.E. Registration No State*
* or Province of Canada Form QR-C-2	Date
Sample Qualification Specification QDF) Certification Statement
I, the undersigned, being a Certifying Engineer competent in the apdynamic restraints and related nuclear facility requirements relative	plicable field of design, testing, and qualification of
best of my knowledge and belief it is correct and complete and prov with and other applicable requirements of the ASME QME	des a complete basis for qualification in accordance
The Qualification Specification and Revision being certified is:	
	Certified by P.E.
VEN.	Registration No State*
	Date

^{*} or Province of Canada

Form QR-C-3 Sample Qualification Report (QP, QV) Certification Statement

Certification

I, the undersigned, being a Certifying Engineer competent in the app active mechanical equipment, and using the certified Qualification Sp knowledge and belief the Qualification Report is complete and accurat of the ASME QME-1 Standard Edition.	pecification, do hereby certify that to the best of my	
Qualification Specification and Revision:	0023	
Qualification Report and Revision:	WE 12023	
	Certified by P.E.	
	Registration No.	
	Date	
* or Province of Canada	Date	
Form QR-C-4		
Sample Qualification Report (QDR) Certification Statement		
Certification		
I, the undersigned, being a Certifying Engineer competent in the app dynamic restraints, and using the certified Qualification Specification, and belief the Qualification Report is complete and accurate and co ASME QME-1 Standard Edition.	do hereby certify that to the best of my knowledge	
Qualification Specification and Revision:		
Qualification Report and Revision:		
ASNIE NORMAN NEVISION.		
all.	Certified by P.E.	
AST	Registration No State*	
•	Date	

^{*} or Province of Canada

Form QR-C-5 Sample Application Report (QP, QV) Certification Statement

Certification

I, the undersigned, being a Certifying Engineer competent in the apapplication of mechanical equipment in nuclear facilities, and using that to the best of my knowledge and belief the Application Report requirements of the ASME QME-1 Standard Edition.	the certified Qualification Report, do hereby certify
Qualification Report and Revision:	2023
Application Report and Revision:	ME. The
	Certified byP.E.
	Registration No. State*
	Date
* or Province of Canada	CIII POY
~~	
Form QR-C-6 Sample Application Report (QDR) Ce	tification Statement
ile di la companya d	
Certification	
I, the undersigned, being a Certifying Engineer competent in the apapplication of dynamic restraints in nuclear facilities, and using the to the best of my knowledge and belief the Application Report requirements of the ASME QME-1 Standard Edition.	ertified Qualification Report, do hereby certify that
Qualification Report and Revision:	
20°C.	
Application Report and Revision:	
NOK	Certified by P.E.
ASMEN	,
P2	Registration No State*
	Date

^{*} or Province of Canada

Section QDR Qualification of Dynamic Restraints

QDR-1000 SCOPE

Section QDR contains the qualification requirements and guidelines for ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code (BPVC) qualified dynamic restraints. Restraint items may be qualified as part of a restraint assembly or qualified separately. It is the responsibility of the Owner or the Owner's designee, hereafter referred to as the Owner, to specify those restraints to which this Section applies.

The scope of this Standard is limited to hydraulic snubbers, mechanical snubbers, gap restraints, and viscoelastic dampers. Restraints and restraint items qualified in accordance with this Section shall meet the requirements of Section QR. The requirements of Section QDR take precedence when the requirements of Section QDR conflict with the requirements of Section QR.

QDR-1100 Boundaries of Jurisdiction

All elements of a dynamic restraint within the boundaries of jurisdiction are within the scope of Section QDR. The boundaries of jurisdiction are defined as being from the connection of the restraint to the supporting structure or from the connection of the attachment of the restraint to one piping/component/structure to the connection of the attachment to another piping/component/structure. Connecting items such as pins, bolts, and welds are excluded from the boundaries of jurisdiction.

This qualification Standard augments, but does not replace, the requirements of ASME BPVC, Section III, Subsection NF.

QDR-2000 PURPOSE

The purpose of Section QDR is to define requirements and provide guidelines for the qualification of dynamic restraints. Initial qualification shall be achieved by testing and analysis in order to provide assurance that the restraint in service shall function as required under all specified design conditions. Previously qualified restraints shall be reconciled with the provisions of this Section as noted in article QDR-4000.

A Qualification Specification for dynamic restraints that specifies the functional parameters and general performance requirements provides the basis for qualification.

QDR-3000 DEFINITIONS

(23)

The following definitions establish the meaning of words in the context of their use in this Section and supplement those listed in Section QR:

activation: the change of condition from passive to active, in which a snubber or viscoelastic damper resists rapid displacement of the attached pipe or component. Activation is quantified in terms of acceleration, velocity, displacement, or other specified physical characteristics.

breakaway: the force required to initiate movement in one direction.

candidate restraint: those components qualified through extension of parent qualification.

cavitation: the opening of a gap between the piston and the viscoelastic liquid as a result of a force and velocity applied to the piston.

cavitation load: that force and velocity applied to the viscoelastic damper piston that causes cavitation.

damping resistance: a linear approximation of the relationship of the load velocity characteristics of the viscoelastic damper piston.

dead band: the free axial movement of the restraint between the two activation levels in opposite directions.

drag: the load required to maintain restraint movement at a specific velocity.

dynamic restraint: any support that, by design, has a primary purpose of controlling dynamic movement of a pipe or component. Restraints may be single items or assemblies comprising multiple items.

extreme position: that limit on the piston position relative to the barrel of a viscoelastic damper where the specified damping or stiffness characteristics are no longer applicable.

fatigue failure: failure due to cyclic stress where the loading may be below the component Service Level.

fatigue life: number of stress cycles experienced by a component prior to a fatigue failure.

gap: the physical distance the pipe or component will travel along the restraint axis before movement is restricted.

parent restraint: components used to initially qualify a given design.

previously qualified restraint: an ASME BPVC restraint that was qualified to existing industry standards prior to Section QDR and that has an established performance history in similar safety-related applications.

rated load: the design load capacity for the restraint based on the use of Service Level A.

release rate: the rate of the restraint axial movement after the activation of the restraint under a specified load.

Service Level: Level Service Limit is defined by ASME BPVC Section III.

spring rate: the linear approximation of the relationship of the load displacement characteristics of the restraint.

stroke: the maximum available axial movement of the device.

QDR-4000 QUALIFICATION PRINCIPLES AND PHILOSOPHY

The fundamental principles and philosophy pertaining to equipment qualification are provided in article QR-5000 and apply to mechanical equipment in general. Qualification requirements specific to the restraint or restraint items are contained in articles QDR-5000 through QDR-7000.

Restraints are used to control dynamic system responses. Ideally, under a steady or continuing force, the restrained system or component will move freely as if the restraints did not exist. However, when a force is applied suddenly, restraints will control dynamic responses such that the stresses in the restrained system or component will not exceed allowable Code limits.

The basic characteristic of a dynamic restraint is its ability to develop a force-displacement relationship during dynamic loading that will restrain the movement of the system or component. The qualification program for dynamic restraints will adequately define the level of this force-displacement relationship at various operating frequencies. Additionally, the qualification program may predict the degradation of these force-displacement relationships when subjected to operational and severe environmental conditions, such as high-cycle fatigue, humidity, dirt, dust, spray, or radiation. Each restraint device will have different functional parameters that will be specific to its operation and that will govern the level and degree of qualification needed to define this force-displacement relationship. The qualification program shall identify the key functional parameters to be qualified for the specific restraint type identified. Some typical values of the more common functional parameters requiring qualification for restraints are contained in Nonmandatory Appendix QDR-B.

Typically, vibration has a detrimental effect on the longterm performance of a restraint. Vibration effects may result in reduced fatigue life and possibly increased restraint aging.

The load-displacement relationship is used by designers for the modeling of restraints in a system analysis and, in turn, adds to the validity of the system analysis. The spring rate is a simplified expression of the force-displacement relationship of the restraint under the action of a cyclically applied load equal to the magnitude of the rated load. The spring rate may vary as a function of the frequency and magnitude of the applied load.

Subsubarticle QR-7340 describes qualification by similarity analysis. Nonmandatory Appendix QDR-A contains typical parameters to be considered when qualification is to be established by similarity.

When the requirements of Section QDR are invoked for previously qualified restraints, a Qualification Report shall reconcile existing qualification documentation with the intent of Section QDR as well as address any new requirements that may be specified in the Qualification Specification.

QDR-4100 Hydraulic Snubbers

Hydroulic snubbers are restraints used to mitigate the effects of a dynamic event. These devices allow for relatively unrestricted movement at low velocities, typical of thermal growth rates. They control displacement velocities by passing a fluid medium through some form of controlled passage or orifice from the high-pressure portion of the fluid system to a lower-pressure portion of the device. The controlled flow rate determines the linear displacement of the piston/piston rod. These devices typically provide some means of accommodating fluid expansion/contraction due to ambient temperature changes and may accommodate fluid volume differences associated with single-piston-rod designs.

QDR-4110 Functional Parameters. The functional parameters of snubbers are essential for the users to design their systems. These parameters, as applicable to the individual designs, are as follows:

- (a) Activation. Some restraint designs may not have an active triggering characteristic but instead rely on passive inherent nonlinear response. In such cases, this test, and the determination of the dead band, would not be applicable.
- (b) Release Rate. The release rate magnitude depends on the loading magnitude and is an indication of the recovery rate of the restraint as it returns to the inactivated condition.
 - (c) Breakaway.
 - (d) Drag.
 - (e) Dead band.

- (f) Load Rating. Load rating shall be determined in accordance with ASME BPVC, Section III, Subsection NF.
 - (g) Spring rate.
- (h) Rate of Fluid Loss. While the rate of fluid loss in hydraulic restraints is not strictly a functional parameter, it is important because hydraulic restraints will not function properly without hydraulic fluid. An acceptable limit for the fluid loss rate is important to the qualification of a restraint and therefore shall be considered in the Qualification Specification and subsequent testing.
 - (i) Stroke.

QDR-4200 Mechanical Snubbers

Mechanical snubbers are restraints used to mitigate the effects of a dynamic event. These devices allow for relatively unrestricted movement at low velocities, typical of thermal growth rates. They control displacements, velocities, or acceleration levels by mechanical means.

- (23) **QDR-4210 Functional Parameters.** The functional parameters of snubbers are essential for the users to design their systems. These parameters, as applicable to the individual design, are as follows:
 - (a) Activation. Some restraint designs may not have an active triggering characteristic but instead rely on passive inherent nonlinear response. In such cases, this test may not be applicable.
 - (b) Release rate, when applicable.
 - (c) Breakaway.
 - (d) Drag.
 - (e) Dead band.
 - (f) Load Rating. Load Rating shall be determined in accordance with ASME BPVC, Section III, Subsection NF.
 - (a) Spring rate.
 - (h) Stroke.

The effects on the functional parameters in (a) through (h) due to any form of lubricant used shall be considered in the Qualification Specification and subsequent testing.

QDR-4300 Gap Restraints

Gap restraints are nonlinear devices. The restraint provides a gap, which can be set for the predicted thermal movements at the installed location. This gap will allow free thermal expansion, or the device can be set so that there is a compromise between thermal movement and dynamic gap (i.e., some thermal movement is restrained to lessen the amount of dynamic deflection allowed). After the gap is closed, a force is generated when the contact surfaces engage. When the dynamic movement is reversed, the system or component moves back through the gap until the gap closes in the opposite direction. The opposite contact surfaces then engage, and a force is generated.

(23) **QDR-4310 Functional Parameters.** The functional parameters pertinent to gapped restraints are as follows:

- (a) Gap Size. The amount of gap is predicated on what the analysis indicates is appropriate and can be smaller or greater than the predicted thermal movement.
- (b) Spring Rate. Deflections will be imposed on the device as a result of the transmission of static and/or dynamic loads. Spring rate in a gapped device is defined by its characteristics after the gap is closed and loading begins.
- (c) Fatigue Life. An evaluation of fatigue life of springs shall be made.
- (d) Drag. Drag could be developed as the device moves through its gap.
- (e) Load Rating. Load rating shall be determined by test or analysis, in accordance with ASME BPVC, Section III, Subsection NF.

QDR-4400 Viscoelastic Dampers

Viscoelastic restraints (commonly referred to as viscoelastic dampers) are used to control dynamic system responses. The basic characteristic of a viscoelastic damper is its ability to develop a force-displacement/velocity relationship that will restrain, with no dead band, movement from seismic and operational vibration frequencies and amplitudes, as well as from impact or impulse loads. Under steady-state or static forces, the system or component supported by viscoelastic dampers at operating temperatures will move within the travel limits of the damper. The movement results in a resisting drag force on the system or component equal to a small percentage of the rated load capacity of the viscoelastic damper. The stiffness and damping characteristics of a viscoelastic damper are functions of the viscosity of the viscoelastic liquid, which is dependent on the temperature of the liquid, the rate of applied loading, and the load frequency. When a force is applied suddenly, viscoelastic dampers control dynamic response.

QDR-4410 Functional Parameters. The functional parameters of viscoelastic dampers are essential inputs for the design of the piping systems or components that are supported or restrained. These parameters, as applicable to the individual size and type of viscoelastic damper at specified operating temperatures, are as follows:

- (a) Drag
- (b) Load Rating. Load rating shall be determined in accordance with ASME BPVC, Section III, Subsection NF requirements and cavitation load when subjected to cyclic loading as identified in a Qualification Report (see QDR-7310) for each type and size of damper.
 - (c) Spring rate.
 - (d) Damping resistance.
 - (e) Range of movement.

QDR-5000 QUALIFICATION SPECIFICATION

- (a) The Owner shall provide a Qualification Specification to define the required performance characteristics. The performance characteristics shall include the acceptable values and ranges of restraint functional parameters and anticipated environments. Typical content of a Qualification Specification is shown in Mandatory Appendix QDR-I. The Qualification Specification shall be reconciled with the Design Specification in accordance with ASME BPVC Section III, Subsection NF.
- (b) A restraint design's suitability to meet the requirements of the Qualification Specification for a specific application is required to be documented in an Application Report as described in QDR-7320.
- (c) The Qualification Specification shall be certified by one or more Certifying Engineers in accordance with the requirements of QR-8610.

QDR-6000 QUALIFICATION PROGRAM

QDR-6100 General Requirements

Section QDR provides two basic methods for qualification of a restraint. A restraint may be qualified by a program of testing and analysis to become a qualified parent restraint, or it may be qualified by an extension of a qualification program that has been previously performed on a similar parent restraint.

- (a) Subarticle QDR-6200 shall be used to provide functional qualification of a parent restraint through a testing program. The testing is intended to demonstrate that a restraint can perform its required function under conditions specified in the Qualification Specification.
- (b) Subarticle QDR-6300 shall be used to provide functional qualification of a wide range of candidate restraint sizes by extension of the parent restraint qualification. This is accomplished through demonstration of design similarity and analysis.

The procedure of QDR-6300 is based on the application of a comprehensive analytical modeling procedure that shall be verified by the results of the parent restraint testing program. The program shall show applicability to the selected candidate restraints. This extension of qualification is based on the conditions that both the parent and candidate restraints use the same design concept and that the rules of QDR-6300 are fully satisfied. The use of QDR-6300 is not obligatory in the sense that all restraints may be qualified by testing as parent restraints; however, if QDR-6300 is used for the extension of parent restraint qualification, all provisions of QDR-6300 shall be complied with for the candidate restraint.

QDR-6200 Parent Restraint Qualification

QDR-6210 Approach to Qualification. The intent of parent restraint qualification is to provide generic qualification of a given restraint design. An Application Report, as described in QDR-7320, is required to provide documentation that each of the production restraints is qualified for a specific application.

In any qualification program there is a concern that the unit selected for testing is exceptional. Testing multiple units, randomly selected if possible, may reduce this concern. The Owner shall establish the number of units required for satisfactory qualification. Testing of multiple units provides increased confidence in repeatability of the test results. Additional conservatism may be added to the anticipated service requirements to give further confidence in the component. If one or more units fail to meet the requirements, an analysis to determine the reason for failure is required to provide data for design changes. Since the test program could result in considerable usage of the restraints, tested units shall be examined and appropriately refurbished prior to actual service.

There may be special requirements specified for restraints subject to unique conditions or applications. Such requirements shall be defined in the Qualification Specification. Tests or evaluations shall be conducted to verify the ability of the restraint to endure or satisfy these conditions.

QDR-6220 Testing. The Qualification Plan shall specify the functional parameters and environmental variables to be measured. The functional parameters shall include those specified in article QDR-4000. The environmental variables shall include temperature, humidity or steam-water condition, special thermal transients, external pressure, and radiation, as applicable. The application of a low-amplitude, high-frequency vibration shall be included as an environmental requirement. Testing shall include all loading conditions defined in the Qualification Specification.

The spring rate is a function of the load direction, extension of restraint travel, and amplitude and frequency of the dynamic loading, as well as environmental conditions. The spring rate is determined by subjecting the test unit to dynamic cyclic tests over an appropriate frequency range. Test temperatures shall be identified in the Design Specification and Qualification Report.

QDR-6221 Installation and Orientation. The parent test restraint shall be supported by its normal mounting points to permit testing in accordance with QDR-6222. The Qualification Plan shall specify the way the restraint is to be mounted for testing.

If spherical bearings are used for connection, the tolerance between the inner bearing hole diameter and the diameter of the pin shall be specified by the restraint manufacturer. The connection of the restraint is not

designed to transmit moments and must allow for erection misalignment and inservice system or component movement. There shall be no binding or interference between the mating connection parts within the specified angular cone. The design of the connection shall be such that movement of the system or component attachment in the direction of the load is minimized in the connection.

The program shall require that the restraint unit be mounted in a manner that simulates its expected service application. Alternatively, the test restraint may be mounted in a conservative worst-case orientation, provided that a satisfactory justification for the worst-case orientation decision is documented in the Qualification Report.

The provisions of QDR-6300 shall be used to extend parent restraint qualification to various candidate restraint sizes. The parent restraint test program shall include measurement instrumentation as necessary to satisfy all the requirements of that subarticle.

QDR-6222 Test and Monitoring Equipment. The test shall be conducted and monitored using equipment adequate for detecting changes in the variables. The Qualification Plan shall specify the test and monitoring equipment to be used for the qualification and describe the accuracy within the anticipated range. The test and monitoring equipment shall be calibrated and documented against auditable calibration standards. The datarecording equipment shall have sufficient speed, sensitivity, and capacity to permit measurement of the time dependence of each variable.

QDR-6223 Test Sequence. Qualification testing shall be in accordance with QDR-6200 and include tests in (a) through (f) in the described sequential order. Any deviations shall be justified in the Qualification Report. Additional testing may be inserted within this sequence as appropriate. The testing sequence, except as noted in the previous sentence, shall be

- (a) pretest examination
- (b) pre-aging functional parameter testing
- (c) aging and service condition simulation
- (d) intermediate examination without disassembly, maintenance, or modifications
 - (e) post-aging functional parameter testing
 - (f) post-test examination

Pretest examination shall include, but is not limited to, a thorough dimensional verification of all components. These dimensions shall be recorded for comparison with the post-test dimensional examination.

Intermediate examination shall consist of visual examination for loose, broken, or corroded components, fittings, fasteners, etc. Signs of fluid loss should be noted, where applicable. No activities that could repair or mitigate any degradation shall be performed.

QDR-6223.1 Functional Parameter Testing for (23)

Hydraulic Snubbers. Testing for all parameters described in QDR-4100 shall be performed at temperatures identified in the Design Specification and Qualification Report. Temperature shall be recorded at the beginning and end of each test. The tests shall be performed with the restraint at the approximate midstroke ($\frac{1}{2}$ travel range) position unless otherwise required.

- (a) The activation level (where applicable) shall be tested in each direction by applying a load to the restraint. The acceleration or velocity shall be recorded as a function of time. The activation level shall be determined from these data.
- (b) The release rate shall be tested and recorded in each direction at 5%, 10%, 25%, 50%, and 100% of Service Level A and at 100% Service Level C and D loads, all at a specified temperature.
- (c) The breakaway drag shall be determined at the initiation of the drag test in each direction or during a test performed specifically to determine breakaway drag. The force corresponding with the initiation of movement shall be recorded.
- (d) The drag shall be determined in each direction. The values of the drag and the velocity shall be recorded. Drag shall be performed throughout the manufacturer's recommended operating range of travel to demonstrate drag characteristics.
- (e) The dead band shall be recorded during the activation level testing described in Section QDR or during a separate test performed specifically for determination of dead band.
- (f) Where it is impracticable to perform multicycle dual-direction, faulted-load dynamic testing, one-cycle dynamic loading tests shall be performed subsequent to all other tests. The restraint shall be tested at the approximate midstroke location and at each end of the manufacturer's recommended operating range. A loading amplitude equal to the Service Level D loading shall be performed to demonstrate adequacy of the response. The force, displacement, and velocity (or acceleration, as appropriate) shall be recorded. Any damage or other anomalies shall be noted and evaluated to determine the effects of Service Level D loads on the operability of the restraint.
- (g) The spring rate shall be tested by a dynamic cyclic loading equal to the rated load, or other load specified in the Design Specification. Methods of spring rate determination shall be identified in the Qualification Report (see QDR-7310). For dynamic testing at less than rated load, testing per (f) shall be sufficient to provide for extrapolation combined with analysis to validate qualification at the rated load. The peak displacement range, including the dead band, shall be obtained during the dynamic cyclic test through the peak force range. The peak force range shall include load applied in opposite directions. Restraint displacement shall be determined at the

approximate $\frac{1}{4}$ -, $\frac{1}{2}$ -, and $\frac{3}{4}$ -stroke locations according to the requirements of the Qualification Specification. The testing frequency shall be as specified in the Design Specification and Qualification Report. Response at each frequency shall be recorded as load-displacement traces. No extreme change in displacement should be observed from one frequency to the next, as this could indicate that the fundamental frequency (natural frequency) resides in the specified range.

- (h) The stroke is a parameter to be dimensionally verified, but no further testing need be performed.
- (i) Hydraulic fluid loss during the testing shall be recorded.
- (23) QDR-6223.2 Functional Parameter Testing for Mechanical Snubbers. Testing for all parameters described in QDR-4200 shall be performed at temperatures identified in the Design Specification and Qualification Report. Temperature shall be recorded at the beginning and end of each test. The tests shall be performed with the restraint at the midstroke ($\frac{1}{2}$ travel range) position, unless otherwise required.
 - (a) The activation level (where applicable) shall be tested in each direction by applying a load to the restraint. The acceleration (rate of change), velocity, displacement, or one or more other specified characteristics shall be recorded as a function of time. The activation level shall be determined from these data.
 - (b) The release rate shall be tested and recorded in each direction at 5%, 10%, 25%, 50%, and 100% of rated load and at the Service Level C load.
 - (c) The breakaway drag shall be determined at the initiation of the drag test in each direction or during a separate test performed specifically for determination of breakaway drag. The force corresponding with the initiation of movement shall be recorded.
 - (d) The drag shall be determined in each direction. The values of the drag and the velocity shall be recorded. Drag shall be performed throughout the manufacturer's recommended operating range of travel to demonstrate drag characteristics.
 - (e) The dead band shall be recorded during the activation level testing described in Section QDR, or during a separate test performed specifically for determination of dead band.
 - (f) Where it is impracticable to perform multicycle dual-direction, faulted-load dynamic testing, one-cycle dynamic loading tests shall be performed subsequent to all other tests. The restraint shall be tested at the approximate midstroke location and at each end of the manufacturer's recommended operating range. A loading amplitude equal to the Service Level D loading shall be performed to demonstrate adequacy of the response. The force, displacement, and velocity (or acceleration, as appropriate) shall be recorded. Any damage or other anomalies shall be noted and evaluated to determine

the effects of Service Level D loads on the operability of the restraint.

- (g) The spring rate shall be tested by a dynamic cyclic loading equal to the full rated load, or other load specified in the Design Specification. For dynamic testing at less than rated load, testing per (f) shall be sufficient to provide for extrapolation combined with analysis to validate qualification at the rated load. The peak displacement range, including the dead band, shall be obtained during the dynamic cyclic test through the peak force range. The peak force range shall include load applied in opposite directions. Restraint displacement shall be determined at the approximate $\frac{1}{4}$, $\frac{1}{2}$, and $\frac{3}{4}$ -stroke locations according to the requirements of the Qualification Specification. The testing frequency shall be as specified in the Design Specification and Qualification Report. Response at each frequency shall be recorded as load-displacement traces. No extreme change in displacement should be observed from one frequency to the next, as this could indicate that the fundamental frequency (natural frequency) resides in the specified range.
- (h) The stroke is a parameter to be dimensionally verified, but no further testing need be performed.
- (i) Degradation of any lubrication shall be monitored and documented during testing.

QDR-6223.3 Functional Parameter Testing for (23) **Gap Restraints.** All parameters described in QDR-4300 shall be determined at the recorded room temperature. The tests shall be performed with the restraint at the approximate midstroke ($\frac{1}{2}$ travel range) position, unless otherwise required.

- (a) The gap is a parameter to be dimensionally verified, but no further testing need be performed.
- (b) The spring rate shall be verified through testing by a dynamic cyclic loading equal to the rated load (or other specified load). Spring rates may differ in tension and compression and shall be noted. No extreme change in displacement should be observed from one frequency to the next, as this could indicate that the fundamental frequency (natural frequency) resides in the range specified in the Design Specification and Qualification Report. Methods of spring rate determination shall be identified in the Qualification Report (see QDR-7310). For gap restraints that have load-limiting capability, the spring rate may change at a predetermined load.
- (c) If fatigue life of springs is verified through testing, the spring shall be exercised through its entire working range to simulate the design life.
- (d) The drag shall be determined in each direction. The value of the drag shall be recorded. Drag shall be performed throughout the entire range of travel (gap) to demonstrate drag characteristics.
- (e) A loading amplitude equal to the Service Level D loading shall be performed to demonstrate adequacy of the response. The force, displacement, and velocity shall be recorded. Any damage or other anomalies

shall be noted and evaluated to determine the effects of Service Level D loads on the operability of the restraint.

- QDR-6223.4 Functional Parameter Testing for Viscoelastic Dampers. All parameters described in QDR-4400 shall be defined for the range of temperatures wherein each type and size of viscoelastic damper is qualified to function as an active restraint. Temperature shall be recorded at the beginning and end of each required test.
 - (a) The viscosity of the viscoelastic liquid shall be measured and recorded. The method of determination of viscosity or related quantity shall be identified in the Qualification Report. Viscoelastic dampers at higher temperatures no longer function as a damper due to viscosity changes and function instead as gap restraints. The temperature at which this change in function occurs shall be identified for each type and size of damper. The Application Report shall identify if a separate qualification of the device as a gap restraint shall be performed to satisfy Section QDR requirements and documented in the Qualification Report.
 - (b) Qualification testing shall be performed measuring horizontal (transverse and longitudinal) and vertical drag force. Limits for the drag force associated with moving the piston with rated load applied under a range of specific applied velocities at various temperatures shall be established and documented. At a predetermined temperature, the viscoelastic damper will act as a gap restraint and shall be qualified according to existing Section QDR requirements.
 - (c) Rated loads for applicable ASME Code Service Levels for active dampers' axes shall be defined.
 - (d) Spring rate stiffness shall be determined dynamically as a function of frequency or velocity of the applied load. The applied loads divided by the recorded displacements describe the spring rate stiffness. Methods of spring rate stiffness determination shall be identified in a Qualification Report for each type and size of damper.
 - (e) Damping resistance characteristics shall be determined dynamically as a function of frequency or velocity of applied load. Method of damping resistance determination shall be identified in a Qualification Report for each type and size of damper.
 - (f) The range of movement is a parameter to be dimensionally verified, but no further testing need be performed. The testing frequency shall be as specified in the Design Specification and Qualification Report.

QDR-6223.4.1 When the Damper Is Used to Resist Cyclic Loads

(a) The spring rate of the damper for active degrees of freedom at a different velocity of the piston applied as a cyclic load at 0.1 Hz (effectively static load) and at incremental rates of loading in the frequency range shall be verified and documented as specified in the Design Specification and Qualification Report.

- (b) The spring rate at various temperatures shall be verified and documented.
- (c) Restraint spring rate curves for different levels of rated load with a cyclic rate of loading at increments and frequencies shall be verified and documented as specified in the Design Specification and Qualification Report.
- (d) From the damper spring rate curves, a representative stiffness shall be developed and documented to define damper elastic stiffness.
- (e) Damping resistance characteristics for cyclic load, size, and temperature as required for stiffness evaluation shall be determined and documented.

QDR-6223.4.2 When the Damper Is Intended as (23) a Restraint for an Impact or Impulse Load

- (a) The spring rate of the damper for rated load application at representative impact or impulse loading rates shall be verified.
- (b) The resultant damper spring rate and damping at various temperatures shall be verified and documented.
- (c) Damper functional characteristics above a maximum defined temperature shall be verified and documented in accordance with gap restraint qualification procedures.

QDR-6224 Aging Simulation. The Qualification Plan (23) shall specify the aging simulation and any additional testing based on requirements in the Qualification Specification. Aging simulation equivalent to service conditions shall be conducted.

The manufacturer shall specify the level of low-amplitude, high-frequency vibration (axial and/or transverse) that the restraint design can withstand without adversely impacting the operating parameters of the restraint.

QDR-6225 Special Tests. The Qualification Plan shall specify special tests for the restraint design if required by the Qualification Specification. Test setup and equipment used shall closely simulate the required condition so that feasibility can be illustrated and correlation between results can be established.

QDR-6226 Material Data Requirements. The (23) following material data shall be included to ensure that the restraint is manufactured according to the Qualification Specification:

- (a) data to prove the adequacy of the basic material selection. An example of this would be tests for compatibility between the seal material and hydraulic fluid and between the seal material and the working environment. Special consideration shall be given to the combined effects of temperature and radiation on material performance.
- (b) data on material and process traceability to demonstrate that the material of the tested restraint and the materials designated in the manufacturing specification meet the same requirements as the material selection justified in (a).

QDR-6227 Limits or Failure Definition. The dynamic restraint shall be considered to have failed the qualification testing requirements if any of the following occurs:

- (a) failure to meet any of the functional parameters (e.g., activation, release rate, drag force, dead band, spring rate) specified for the dynamic restraint in the Qualification Specification, while being loaded to its specified load ratings for any loading condition
- (b) failure to meet any of the functional parameters during/after being subjected to the environmental conditions specified in the Qualification Specification
- (c) failure to meet any of the special testing requirements of the Qualification Specification
- (d) failure to pass a post-test examination and analysis after all testing and exposure to the environmental conditions specified in the Qualification Specification

QDR-6228 Post-Test Examination and Analysis.

Upon completion of the qualification tests, the tested assembly shall be disassembled, examined, and subjected to a post-test analysis. The results of this analysis shall be documented in the Qualification Report and contain the following information:

- (a) identification of the restraint tested
- (b) the last test conducted on the restraint in the test sequence
 - (c) analysis of the post-test restraint condition
 - (d) summary, conclusions, and recommendations
 - (e) approval signature and date
 - (f) disposition of the restraint

QDR-6300 Candidate Qualification

QDR-6310 General Requirements. Candidate restraints that are identical in construction (same manufacturer, type, size, rating, etc.) to a parent restraint may be qualified by preparing an Application Report in accordance with QDR-7320 and referencing the appropriate parent restraint Qualification Report.

Candidate restraints that are not identical in construction to a parent restraint may be qualified by extension through appropriate analysis and/or testing.

This subsubarticle is not intended to be a stand-alone qualification-by-analysis technique. It contains guidelines for the functional qualification of a candidate restraint based on the extension of parent restraint qualification by analysis. The analysis techniques and procedures shall have been validated through correlation of analytical predictions with the parent test results. As such, qualification of a candidate restraint by QDR-6300 cannot be broader in scope than that for the parent restraint, tested in accordance with the requirements of QDR-6200.

The procedure is based on a high degree of similarity between the candidate and parent restraints. Where sufficient design similarity exists (in accordance with QDR-6320), qualification of the candidate restraint can be demonstrated by a test-verified analysis procedure

designed to ensure that the mechanical strength, rigidity, and critical design tolerances of the candidate restraint compare favorably with the qualified parent restraint. Where inadequate design similarity occurs, the analysis procedure must be supplemented with additional analytical evaluations or tests.

In order to provide reasonable validation, the test-verified analysis procedure is based on comparison of analytical predictions with two or more parent restraints as established in QDR-6340.

QDR-6320 Design Similarity

QDR-6321 Allowance for Differences. Any analysis must make allowances for differences in dimensions, performance characteristics, working fluid, orientation, and other parameters. In order to address these allowances, the test-verified analysis procedure shall be based on the similarity between the parent and candidate restraints. The similarity must be sufficient to justify the applicability of the analysis procedure to these parameters. The establishment of certain design similarity criteria will also provide qualification assurance for those parameters that are difficult to address in an analysis procedure.

QDR-6322 Similarity Requirements. For qualification of a candidate restraint by the test-verified analysis methods, the requirements for design similarity and evaluation of differences shall include, where applicable, but not be limited to, those parameters addressed in Mandatory Appendix QDR-I.

QDR-6330 Analysis Procedure

QDR-6331 Selection and Documentation

- (a) The extension of qualification by test-verified analysis requires selection of an appropriate analysis procedure. Analysis procedure, as used herein, is defined as any combination of algorithms, finite element analyses, or other appropriate analytical techniques.
- (b) The analysis procedure shall be documented in the Qualification Report.

QDR-6332 Procedure Requirements

(a) Where not verified by test, a detailed analytical model shall be prepared to address each item listed in (b). The model can range in complexity from a simple handbook formula to an elaborate finite element analysis algorithm or even a specified analytical procedure composed of various combinations of analytical forms. The same analytical models shall be capable of analyzing all similar restraints to be qualified without alterations or arbitrary adjustment of constants. The models, once established and verified, must be consistently applied to all restraints to be analyzed. All finite element analysis models shall maintain consistency in the application of

elements, the element types, and the boundary conditions at all interfaces for all similar restraints that are analyzed.

- (b) The analysis shall be sufficiently detailed to include, but not be limited to, the following:
- (1) stresses and deflection data for all critical points in the restraint based on the maximum specified dynamic loading
- (2) stress calculations on all essential-to-function parts based on the maximum load capability of the restraint
- (3) stresses and deflections for all critical points in the restraint based on the maximum specified angular misalignment of the specified load
- (4) relative deflections that affect clearances between all essential-to-function parts that undergo relative motion during operation of the restraint
 - (5) fatigue of the restraint as applicable
 - (6) fundamental resonant frequency of the restraint
- (7) rigidity of the mounting brackets used to attach accessories to the restraint
- (8) other functional parameters as designated in article QDR-4000

QDR-6340 Analysis Procedure Verification QDR-6341 Verification Methods

- (a) Verification of the analytical procedure shall be accomplished through correlation of the analytical results with data obtained from testing.
- (b) Verification methods may take any combination of the following forms:
- (1) tests conducted on parent restraints performed in accordance with QDR-6200. The parent restraint test program shall include additional measurements or testing as necessary to satisfy the requirements of QDR-6300.
- (2) supplemental tests performed outside the scope of the parent restraint test program but that address specific portions of the overall analysis procedure, e.g., tests performed by the manufacturer to verify restraint sizing calculations, dead band calculations, and restraint breakaway force calculations. The restraint supplier shall demonstrate applicability of these tests to the restraints being qualified.
- (3) reference to standard textbook calculation procedures that have been extensively verified, are widely used, and are accepted throughout the industry without recourse to further verification tests.

QDR-6400 Extension of Qualification

QDR-6410 Applicability of Qualification Extension.

Provided that the allowable stresses predicted by the test-verified analysis are in accordance with ASME BPVC Section III, Subsection NF, the analysis procedure is applicable in its entirety, without further verification, to candidate restraint sizes and ratings that

- (a) fall within the range of restraint sizes established in ODR-6300
- (b) satisfy the design similarity requirements of QDR-6320

QDR-6420 Qualification Extension Requirements.

The qualification analysis procedure may be applied, without further verification by testing, to candidate restraint sizes and ratings that meet the design similarity requirements listed below. Design similarity must be established based on the lack of potential effect on performance with regard to all functional parameters (e.g., activation, release rate, drag force, dead band, and spring rate). Environmental conditions identified in the Qualification Specification must be considered. The following specific parameters shall be considered in establishing similarity of design:

- (a) Design/Configuration. Applicable candidate restraint parts shall be similar in design and configuration, the principal difference being overall size and/or weight.
- (b) Materials Differences in materials of restraint components need to be accounted for. Material differences are acceptable provided that
- (1) appropriate adjustments are made based on the relative material properties and
- (2) due consideration is given to functional performance capabilities of materials and combinations of materials
- (c) Dimensions/Tolerances. Physical dimensions and tolerances of applicable candidate restraint parts shall be considered.
- (d) Surface Finish. Surface finishes of applicable candidate restraint parts shall be considered where applicable.
- (e) Fabrication/Assembly Method. Fabrication and assembly method (e.g., welding, bolting) shall be considered.
- (f) Coatings/Plating. Coatings and plating of applicable candidate restraint parts shall be considered where applicable.
- (g) Production Testing. Methods used in production testing during manufacturing shall be considered.

QDR-7000 DOCUMENTATION REQUIREMENTS

QDR-7100 Scope

Qualification documentation is intended to verify that each restraint is qualified to perform its designated function when used for its intended service. Qualification is substantiated by demonstrating the relationship between the service requirements and testing and/or analysis, which is done in the qualification program. The qualification documentation shall include the following:

(a) A Qualification Plan, as described in QDR-7200, is required to translate the Qualification Specification into a step-by-step method of the qualification process.

- (b) A Qualification Report, as described in QDR-7310, is required to document parent restraint compliance with Section QDR.
- (c) An Application Report, as described in QDR-7320, is required to document qualification of a particular candidate restraint for a specific application.

QDR-7200 Qualification Plan

The Qualification Plan (which may be part of the Qualification Report) shall be prepared with appropriate examination and test record forms. The Plan shall define test objectives, test instrumentation, conditions of the test, orientation, permissible maintenance or adjustments, and acceptance criteria. In addition, the Plan shall define specific analytical techniques and acceptance criteria to be used for the extension of parent restraint qualification to candidate restraints using QDR-6300.

QDR-7300 Reports

QDR-7310 Qualification Report

- (a) A Qualification Report shall be prepared for each parent restraint qualified in accordance with this Standard. This Qualification Report shall provide complete identification of the restraint by type, size, rating, and other data as appropriate, including the Qualification Plan, test results, and examination data. The Qualification Report shall also contain a summary of the methodologies used and the parameters established by the functional qualification testing and analysis. Any specific limitations that restrict qualification shall be stated.
- (b) Where prequalified parts of the restraint are used in the restraint qualification, the Qualification Report shall reference the report(s) on which such prequalification is based. In addition, it must be shown that the mounting and integration of any prequalified part do not degrade or otherwise interfere with the prequalification of the part.
- (c) Each Qualification Report shall be certified by one or more Certifying Engineers in accordance with the requirements of QR-8620.

QDR-7320 Application Report

- (a) An Application Report is required to demonstrate the suitability of any candidate restraint to meet the requirements of a specific application. An Application Report is required for each serial-numbered restraint; however, restraints that have identical construction and service conditions, differing only in serial and tag numbers, may be combined into one Application Report.
- (b) The intent of an Application Report is to provide documentation for a specific application. If the application for a candidate restraint does not differ from the parent restraint, the Application Report for the parent restraint may be used for the candidate restraint. The Qualification Specifications, Qualification Reports, and other design

- documentation in accordance with ASME BPVC Section III can be used to satisfy the requirements in (f).
- (c) Candidate restraints that are identical in construction to a parent restraint may be qualified simply by preparing an Application Report and referencing the appropriate parent restraint Qualification Report. Candidate restraints that are not identical in construction to a parent restraint may have qualification extended to them through appropriate analysis and/or testing as outlined in article QDR-6000. In addition, the Application Report shall reference the appropriate parent restraint Qualification Report and further show how each of the specific application requirements of the Qualification Specification is appropriately addressed by the parent restraint report or other tests and analysis.
- (d) Qualification of a candidate restraint is based on the individual test conditions for a parent restraint and the guidance for extension of qualification to candidate restraints given in QDR-6300. It is the objective of the Application Report to verify that the candidate restraint will perform its intended function and that it qualifies for the operating conditions shown in the Qualification Report. This may be accomplished by direct comparison with an identical parent restraint or by supplementary analysis and/or testing. Any supplementary analysis and/or testing shall conform to the requirements of QDR 6300 and show that the qualification of a given parent restraint constitutes a valid basis for conclusion that the design of the candidate restraint is of at least an equivalent adequacy for its intended function.
- (e) When prequalified parts of the restraint are used in the restraint qualification, the Application Report shall reference the report(s) on which such prequalification is based. In addition, it shall be shown that the mounting and integration of any prequalified part do not degrade or otherwise interfere with the prequalification of the part.
- (f) The Application Report for a qualified candidate restraint shall contain the following, as applicable:
- (1) serial number, tag number, or other unique identification of the candidate restraint.
- (2) complete description of the candidate restraint construction configuration, including an assembly drawing. This description shall include a complete identification of the restraint by type, size, and rating.
- (3) a summary of the functional parameters and how they are met by the candidate restraint.
- (4) reference to the parent restraint Qualification Report(s) on which the candidate restraint qualification is based.
- (5) examination reports for both the parent and candidate restraints.
- (6) all test results and analyses used to show that the candidate restraint satisfies the requirements of QDR-6300.
- (7) reference to the Qualification Reports for all prequalified parts used per (e).

- (8) any specific limitations that restrict qualification.
- (g) Each Application Report shall be certified by one or more Certifying Engineers in accordance with the requirements of QR-8630.

ASMENORMOC.COM. Click to view the full Polit of ASME OME. 12023

Mandatory Appendix QDR-I Qualification Specification for Dynamic Restraints

QDR-I-1000 SCOPE

This Appendix provides requirements for a Qualification Specification for dynamic restraints for applications in systems important to the safety of nuclear facilities. The requirements of this Appendix take precedence when they conflict with the requirements of article QR-6000.

QDR-I-2000 PURPOSE

The Qualification Specification provides details of functional requirements applicable to restraints for components and systems. Requirements for the Qualification Specification may be provided as part of the Owner's Design Specification or by the restraint manufacturer. If this Qualification Specification is prepared by the restraint manufacturer, it shall be approved by the Owner. Compliance with these requirements for the Qualification Specification is intended to ensure that the operating conditions and functions of the restraint have been adequately defined. This will permit the restraint manufacturer to demonstrate the adequacy of both the design of the restraint and the materials used in its construction for the intended service.

QDR-I-3000 REFERENCES

References are as listed in article QR-3000. Additional references may be identified by the Owner.

QDR-I-4000 DEFINITIONS

Definitions are as listed in articles QDR-3000 and QR-4000. Additional definitions may be identified by the Owner.

QDR-I-5000 QUALIFICATION SPECIFICATION CONTENTS

It is the responsibility of the Owner or the Owner's designee to identify the functional requirements of the restraint and provide for the delineation of the following as applicable:

- (a) application characteristics (see QDR-I-5100)
- (b) design requirements (see QDR-I-5200)
- (c) operational requirements (see QDR-I-5300)
- (d) functional parameters (see QDR-I-5400)
- (e) special material requirements (see QDR-I-5500)

- (f) installation and orientation requirements (see ODR-I-5600)
- (g) maintenance, examination, and testing requirements (see QDR-I-5700)
- (h) special performance requirements (see QDR-I-5800)

QDR-I-5100 Application Characteristics

The application characteristics of each restraint shall be identified by listing whichever of the following descriptive terms is appropriate.

- (a) seismic restraint
- (b) dynamic force restraint
- (c) vibration restraint
- (d) pipe whip restraint
- (e) relief valve restraint
- others, including combinations of the above

QDR-I-5200 Design Requirements

The following information shall be specified:

- (a) design temperature range
- (b) time-temperature data for design thermal transients with the number of cycles indicated
- (c) seismic acceleration and dynamic loading that the restraints must be capable of withstanding transverse to the line of action without loss of functional capability
- (d) seismic acceleration and dynamic loading that the restraints must be capable of withstanding along the line of action without loss of functional capability
- (e) limits on the acceptable range of the fundamental (natural) frequency of the restraint
- (f) limits on acceptable angular offset from the line of load action
 - (g) others, as applicable

QDR-I-5300 Operational Requirements

(23)

Anticipated modes of restraint operation, including those related to seismic events, dynamic loading, and operational transients, shall be specified. The operating conditions, environmental conditions, and any other aging mechanisms shall be identified.

QDR-I-5310 Operating Conditions. The number of operational cycles, the imposed loading or movement, and the environment for each of the following operational categories shall include

- (a) installation testing
- (b) system testing
- (c) preoperational testing
- (d) start-up testing
- (e) normal and abnormal facility operations
- (f) inservice testing
- (g) vibration
- (h) others, as applicable
- (23) **QDR-I-5320 Environmental Conditions.** The need for restraints to perform within normal and abnormal environmental conditions, with or without maintenance, shall be stated. Since the attaching hardware can influence the performance of the restraint, it shall also be considered. The operating environment for all service levels shall be considered and shall include
 - (a) chemistry
 - (b) temperature
 - (c) pressure
 - (d) humidity
 - (e) radioactivity
 - (f) airborne particles
 - (g) others, as applicable

(23) QDR-I-5400 Functional Parameters

The functional parameters as listed in Section QDR shall be specified and include the following as a minimum:

- (a) Hydraulic Snubbers
- (1) activation level (when applicable) at loads, tolers ances, and temperatures
- (2) release rate at 5%, 10%, 25%, 50%, and 100% of rated load and at Level C Service Load at tolerances and temperatures
- (3) acceptable limits for the breakaway force at temperatures
- (4) acceptable limits for drag force associated with moving at velocities and temperatures
- (5) acceptable limits for the dead band at loads, restraint locations, and temperatures
 - (6) load ratings for all service levels
- (7) acceptable range of spring rates at temperatures, frequencies, load ranges, and load classifications at which the spring rate is to be determined with restraint locations at $\frac{1}{4}$, $\frac{1}{2}$, and $\frac{3}{4}$ -stroke locations
 - (8) availability of full design stroke
- (9) fluid level sufficient to maintain acceptable operation of the device
 - (b) Mechanical Snubbers
- (1) activation level (when applicable) at loads, tolerances, and temperatures
- (2)~ release rate (when applicable) at 5%, 10%, 25%, 50%, and 100% of rated load and at Level C Service Load at tolerances and temperatures
- (3) acceptable limits for the breakaway force at temperatures

- (4) acceptable limits for drag force associated with moving under a specified velocity at temperatures
- (5) acceptable limits for the dead band at loads, restraint locations, and temperatures
 - (6) load ratings for all service levels
- (7) acceptable range of spring rates at temperatures, frequencies, load ranges, and load classifications at which the spring rate is to be determined with restraint locations at $\frac{1}{4}$, $\frac{1}{4}$, and $\frac{3}{4}$ -stroke locations
 - (8) availability of full design stroke
- (9) lubrication degradation that can affect other parameters
 - (c) Gap Devices
 - (1) acceptable limits for the drag force
 - (2) inclusion of the range of available gap adjustment
- (3) acceptable range of spring rates at load ranges, tolerances, and load classifications
- (4) acceptable number of cycles for spring fatigue testing
- (5) acceptable limits for drag force associated with moving under a specified velocity
 - (6) load ratings for all service levels
 - (d) Viscoelastic Dampers
 - (1) acceptable limits for the drag force
 - (2) load ratings for all service levels
- (3) acceptable range of spring rates at positions, temperatures, frequencies, load ranges, and load classifications at which the spring rate is to be determined
 - (4) damping resistance characteristics
 - (5) allowable displacement range

QDR-I-5500 Special Material Requirements

Special material requirements of the restraint should be specified. Items to be considered shall include, but not be limited to, the following:

- (a) hydraulic or viscous fluids
- (b) seals
- (c) springs
- (d) special surface preparations or coatings
- (e) lubricants
- (f) bearings
- (g) any material that can affect the intended function of the restraint

QDR-I-5600 Installation and Orientation Requirements

The following requirements for the installation of the restraint shall be specified:

- (a) orientation of the hydraulic restraint and relative position of the hydraulic reservoir to the restraint if any limitations exist
- (b) orientation of the mechanical restraints installation if any limitations exist
- *(c)* orientation of the viscoelastic restraint installation if any limitations exist

- (d) the available space for installation and removal if any limitations exist
 - (e) travel location in the restraint as installed
 - (f) the range of transverse movement provided
 - (g) any special mounting provided or required
- (h) consideration of the conservative worst-case installation, if such an installation exists, as identified in QDR-6221 shall be given

QDR-I-5700 Maintenance, Examination, and Testing Requirements

The following requirements for inservice maintenance, examination, and testing activities shall be specified:

- (a) Provision for restraint maintenance, examinations, and testing shall be specified.
- (b) Special provisions for in situ restraint maintenance, examinations, and testing shall be specified, if required.
- (c) Requirements for demonstrating the feasibility of performing the required in situ inservice tests and/or activities shall be specified, as applicable.

 Actory of the Quite location of the i. enforcement authofacility installation.

- (d) For hydraulic restraints, a requirement shall be specified for the determination of acceptable fluid level ranges, such that the snubber shall be operable in any combination of piston positions and temperature ranges as identified in the Design Specification.
- (e) For viscoelastic restraints, a requirement shall be specified for the determination of acceptable fluid level ranges, such that the damper shall be operable in any combination of piston positions and temperature ranges as identified in the Design Specification.

QDR-I-5800 Special Performance Requirements

Other requirements for special performance or loading conditions, as applicable, shall be specified.

QDR-I-6000 FILING REQUIREMENTS

A copy of the Qualification Specification shall be filed at the location of the installation and shall be available to the enforcement authorities having jurisdiction over the facility installation.

Nonmandatory Appendix QDR-A Restraint Similarity

(23)

QDR-A-1000 SCOPE

This Appendix provides guidance in determining whether design similarity exists such that the qualification analysis procedure may be applied to candidate restraint sizes and ratings without further verification by testing. Examples are included that illustrate how design similarity may be established, in accordance with QR-7340 and QDR-6420.

QDR-A-2000 EXAMPLES OF DESIGN SIMILARITY

Design similarity may be extended to entire assemblies or individual parts. Some examples of design similarity in terms of specific parameters are listed in QDR-A-2100 through QDR-A-2700. These are limited, selected examples and are not intended to be all inclusive. It should be noted, however, that all similarity parameters defined in QDR-6420 must be considered when determining the acceptability of applying a qualification analysis procedure without further verification by testing.

QDR-A-2100 Similarity of Design Configuration

Design configuration similarity implies that the significant design features that influence or control performance parameters are identical or similar in configuration. In those cases, it may be possible to correlate test data from one size to another.

As an example, for many hydraulic snubbers, the activation and release rate parameters are defined in terms of flow rate and pressure. For hydraulic snubbers that use the same control valve or a similar configuration, the effect of temperature on these parameters may be determined by extrapolation or interpolation of data obtained by testing only one snubber size.

Likewise, for mechanical devices that use identical mechanical means to transfer motion or force, it may be possible to interpolate the effect of temperature on the lubricant used in the transfer region. In a case such as this, similarity should be determined based on the volumes and surface areas involved, surface conditions, tolerances, and localized forces.

Other parameters that may be verified using configuration similarity include lost motion (dead band), stiffness, or load rating. The applicability of this method depends on quantifying the exact similarities and addressing any differences relative to the parameter being investigated. Other design features that may affect the performance characteristics of the restraint include similarity of the mass of moving parts, cumulative tolerances as parts get larger, effects of volumetric changes, variances in contact and load transfer surfaces, and heat transfer properties.

QDR-A-2200 Similarity of Materials

Wear or aging data obtained by testing a selected restraint model or size should be applied to other models or sizes, provided that the same or similar materials (i.e., mechanical, physical, and chemical properties) are used Justification of differences should be provided.

QDR-A-2300 Similarity of Dimensions and/or Tolerances

Similarity of critical dimensions may enable qualification to be extrapolated to multiple sizes. For instance, sealaging data obtained by testing O-rings of a specific size may be applied to other O-ring sizes that have the same cross-section thickness, if the cross-sectional area is the critical characteristic and material and environmental similarities are verified. The same approach could potentially be used for mechanical seals and bearings. Tolerances for mating parts should be evaluated and any differences justified, taking into consideration effects from scaling (i.e., thermal expansion, contact surface areas, increased friction, and similar considerations).

QDR-A-2400 Similarity of Surface Finish

Wear or aging data obtained by testing restraints of a given model may be applied to other models, provided that surface finishes between mating parts for which relative motion exists are representative of the restraints to which the data are to be applied. Care shall be taken to evaluate effects of any differences between surfaces, thicknesses, and localized force application.

QDR-A-2500 Similarity of Fabrication or Assembly Method

Life-cycle test data (e.g., data obtained from cyclic loading or vibration tests) obtained by testing a specific restraint model may be applied to other models, provided that both models were fabricated and assembled in the same or a similar manner. A model that is assembled

by welding would not be similar to a model that is assembled by bolting. Items to consider also include variances in machining and assembly tolerances, orientation, test connections, data collection, and any other inputs that may influence performance of the restraint.

QDR-A-2600 Similarity of Coatings/Plating

Corrosion resistance data obtained by testing a selected restraint model shall be applied to other models or sizes, provided that the same or similar plating or coatings are used. Thickness of plating, exposed surface area, and orientation shall be considered.

QDR-A-2700 Similarity of Production Testing

Production tests for some snubber models may involve quasi-static testing in which activation parameters such as activation level, release rate, or acceleration threshold are measured. For other restraint models, dynamic testing methods may be used for production tests. Qualification testing, on the other hand, generally involves dynamic testing. Similarity of production test methods should be considered when applying qualification test data from one restraint model to another. Any differences ASMENORANDOC. COM. Click to view the full policy of Asmer Charles Assert to the control of the c in critical characteristics or test parameters between qualification test results and production test results that could affect performance of the restraint shall be eval-

Nonmandatory Appendix QDR-B Typical Values of Restraint Functional Parameters

(23)

QDR-B-1000 SCOPE

This Appendix is an example of how to specify the functional parameters required by Mandatory Appendix QDR-I. The selection of applicable parameters and values, either the ones identified herein or others specified as required, is at the option of the Owner.

QDR-B-2000 FUNCTIONAL PARAMETERS

QDR-B-2100 Hydraulic Snubbers

Typical examples of values for hydraulic snubber functional parameters are as follows:

- (a) activation level 4 inches per minute (IPM) to 20 IPM at 90% of rated load, tested at 65°F to 75°F
- (b) release rate 0 IPM to 6 IPM at 5%, 10%, 25%, 50%, and 100% of rated load and at Level C Service Load at test temperature of $65^{\circ}F$ to $75^{\circ}F$
- (c) breakaway for less than 1 kip rated load, 5% max; for 1 kip and above, 3% max.; measured at 65°F to 75°F
- (d) drag for less than 1 kip rated load, 5% max.; for 1 kip and above, 3% max.; measured at no more than 2 IPM at 65°F to 75°F
- (e) dead band (lost motion) not to exceed 0.04 in. when measured along the axis of restraint, excluding end fittings, at 65°F to 75°F
 - (f) load rating, see QDR-4110(f)
- (g) spring rate is the peak-to-peak displacement under load, excluding end attachments, and not to exceed 0.125 in.; measured at $\frac{1}{4}$ -, $\frac{1}{4}$ -, and $\frac{3}{4}$ -stroke locations at a temperature of 65°F to 75°F
- (h) the stroke to be able to accommodate the thermal and dynamic movements plus an additional 1 in. of travel on each end (inclusive of installation tolerances)
- (i) fluid loss rate not to exceed that which would impact the snubber functionality during the expected service life of the component

QDR-B-2200 Mechanical Snubbers

Typical examples of values for mechanical snubber functional parameters are as follows:

(a) Activation level of acceleration-limiting snubbers not to exceed a maximum value of 0.02g; velocity-limiting snubbers less than 5 kips not to exceed 66.6 IPM, for greater than 5 kips not to exceed 40 IPM. For snubbers with a release rate of zero, the unit shall lock when at least

10% of rated load is applied in 0.030 sec, only a small fraction of the rated load is normally required to activate a restraint. Effects of temperature shall be noted as applicable.

- (b) Release rate for a snubber that does not have an active/passive mode should be within 25% of the theoretical performance curves at 5%, 10%, 25%, 50%, and 100% of rated load and at Level C Service Load measured at 65°F to 75°F. Unless specifically designed, neither acceleration nor velocity-limiting snubbers should have a release rate of zero.
- (c) Breakaway/drag not to exceed 1% of the rated load, measured at 65°F to 75°F.
- (d) Drag for less than 1 kip rated load, 5% max.; for 1 kip and above, 3% max.; measured at no more than 2 IPM at 65°F to 75°F.
- (e) Dead band (lost motion) not to exceed 0.04 in. when measured in the direction of restraint, excluding end fittings.
 - (f) For load rating, see QDR-4210(f).
- (g) Spring rate is the peak-to-peak displacement under load, excluding end attachments, not to exceed 0.125 in. measured at $\frac{1}{4}$ -, $\frac{1}{2}$ -, and $\frac{3}{4}$ -stroke locations at a temperature of 65°F to 75°F.
- (h) Stroke that is able to accommodate the thermal and dynamic movements plus an additional $\frac{1}{2}$ in. of travel on each end (inclusive of installation tolerances).
- (i) Any lubrication degradation not to affect snubber functionality for operating temperature ranges specified for the application.

QDR-B-2300 Gap Restraints

Typical examples of values for gap restraint functional parameters are as follows:

- (a) for gap, see QDR-4310
- (b) spring rate tolerances to be $\pm 20\%$ if no specific value is given from the analysis of the piping system
- (c) fatigue life of springs to be greater than the service life of the component
- (d) drag developed to be a maximum of 2% of rated load of the device
 - (e) for load ratings, see QDR-4310(e)

QDR-B-2400 Viscoelastic Dampers

Typical examples of values for viscoelastic damper functional parameters are as follows:

- (a) Limits for the drag force associated with moving the piston with rated load applied under a range of specific applied velocities at 122°F (50°C) and at start-up temperature of 68°F (20°C). At design basis accident temperature, the viscoelastic damper will act as a gap restraint and should be qualified according to existing requirements in Section QDR.
- (b) Load ratings for applicable ASME Code Service Levels for active dampers axes should be defined.
- (c) Spring rate of the damper for rated load application at representative impact or impulse loading rates.
- (d) Resultant damper spring rate and damping at 68°F (20°C) and 122°F (50°C).
- (e) Spring rate of the damper for active degrees of freedom at a different velocity of the piston applied as a cyclic load at 0.1 Hz (effectively static load) and at incremental rates of loading in the range specified in the Qualification Specification.
- (f) Restraint spring rate curves for different levels of rated load with a cyclic rate of loading through the Qualification Specification range for the load applied as a sine beat wave.

- (g) Damper spring rate curves, a representative stiffness should be developed to define damper elastic stiff-
- (h) Damper functional characteristics at accident temperature 350°F (177°C) should be in accordance with gap restraint qualification procedures.
- (i) Damping resistance characteristics for cyclic load, size, and temperature as required for stiffness evaluation.

QDR-B-3000 AGING AND SERVICE CONDITION SIMULATION QUALIFICATION ? **PROGRAM**

The qualification program should specify a steam humidity simulation of 350°F (177°C) saturated steam for 72 hr if the restraint service area is inside the containment. It should specify submergence in 200°F (93°C) water for 72 hr if the restraint service is in a water en-

Section QP Qualification of Active Pump Assemblies

QP-1000 SCOPE

Section QP contains the qualification requirements and guidelines for active pump assemblies that are required to perform a nuclear safety-related function in nuclear facilities (active pumps) or, alternatively, have been shown to be risk significant based on an approved risk significance categorization process. Pump assembly items may be qualified as part of a single pump assembly or may be qualified separately, provided their combination into a single unit is addressed. It is the responsibility of the Owner to specify those pump assemblies that require qualification to this Section.

Pump assemblies and pump assembly items qualified in accordance with this Section shall meet the requirements of Section QR. When the requirements of Section QP conflict with the requirements of Section QR, the requirements of Section QP take precedence.

Section QP is applicable to all pump types. Specifically, pumps that operate on velocity or displacement principles, regardless of the arrangement, are included. Shaft-sealing systems, drivers, power transmission devices, and auxiliary equipment are included. Section QP does not apply to electrical equipment, such as motors, instruments, and control devices. Qualification of the motor driver mechanical effects on the pump assembly is included in Section QP.

QP-2000 PURPOSE

It is the purpose of Section QP to provide requirements for the qualification of pumps. This includes the qualification of mechanical drives, such as turbines, as well as the interfacing effects of the motor driver.

(23) QP-3000 REFERENCES

The references are as listed in article QR-3000:

QP-4000 DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply specifically to pump assemblies and supplement the definitions listed in Section QR. Other definitions pertinent to pumps are contained in Mandatory Appendix QP-I. When there are conflicting definitions between Sections QR and QP, the definitions in Section QP take precedence with regard to the application of Section QP.

auxiliary equipment: items necessary to support the operation of the pump, shaft-seal system, driver, or power transmission device, including any appurtenances as defined in ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code (BPVC) Section III, NCA-1260.

best efficiency point: the hydraulic flow at which the pump assembly achieves its highest efficiency, i.e., the reference point for which the specific speed is calculated for similitude comparisons.

component coolant: a fluid used as a heat removal medium and separated from the process fluid by a barrier.

injection floid: a fluid injected into the seal area at a pressure higher than the process fluid to lubricate and cool the seal and, in some instances, to prevent leakage of process fluid along the shaft.

motor driver: a class of machines that convert electrical energy into rotary motion.

operating point(s): any hydraulic point at which the pump is expected to operate, under the various operating conditions of the facility. Multiple operating points may be specified for a pump within the flow range from minimum flow to the maximum runout condition.

power transmission device: an item that transmits the rotary motion from the turbine or motor driver to the pump.

process fluid: the fluid pumped.

pump: the basic component of the pump assembly that transfers the process fluid.

pump assembly: the pump and grouping of items needed to ensure the operation of the pump.

shaft seal: a device designed to prevent or limit the leakage of fluid between two surfaces of relative motion. This includes mechanical end face seals and packing.

shaft-seal system: a system of shaft seals and directly associated appurtenances as required that limits the process fluid leakage to the atmosphere or low-pressure systems and collects and directs the leakage.

turbine driver: a class of machines that convert energy in a fluid stream to rotary motion.

QP-5000 QUALIFICATION PRINCIPLES AND PHILOSOPHY

The fundamental principles and philosophy pertaining to equipment qualification are provided in article QR-5000 and apply to mechanical equipment in general. Qualification requirements and service conditions specific to the pump assembly or pump assembly items are contained in articles QP-6000 through QP-8000. A specification for the pump(s) that are to be qualified is required per Mandatory Appendix QP-I.

QP-6000 QUALIFICATION SPECIFICATION

QP-6100 Responsibility

It is the responsibility of the Owner or the Owner's designee to identify the functional requirements for a pump assembly. These requirements shall be provided in a Qualification Specification prepared in accordance with Mandatory Appendix QP-I.

The manufacturer has the option to qualify the pump assembly for more stringent parameters than provided in the Qualification Specification, but shall ensure that the parameters to which the pump assembly is qualified envelop those in the Qualification Specification.

The Qualification Specification shall be certified by one or more Certifying Engineers in accordance with the requirements of QR-8610.

QP-6200 Equipment Description and Boundary

The Qualification Specification shall identify those items that are part of the pump assembly. The Qualification Specification shall also define the interfaces between the pump assembly and external attachments and supports. When pump assembly items are qualified separately, the Qualification Specification shall also define interfaces between the pump and driver, shaft-seal system, power transmission device, and auxiliary equipment.

QP-6210 Pump Assembly/Pump. The pump assembly includes the pump and its shaft-seal system, driver, transmission device, and auxiliary equipment.

The pump pressure boundary is defined in ASME BPVC Section III. The pump includes items that

- (a) contain the process fluid, such as the casing or barrel, including nozzles, thermal barrier, and closure members
 - (b) propel the process fluid, such as the impeller
- (c) are an integral part of the pump, such as the diffuser or bowl, including the pump shaft, pump bearings, and bearing supports
 - (d) are auxiliary equipment

QP-6220 Shaft-Seal System. The shaft-seal system includes the seal assembly, seal system piping, seal water cooling, filtering devices, and auxiliary equipment.

QP-6230 Turbine Driver. The turbine driver includes the casing, shaft, blades, wheel, jets, governor, stop valves, shaft seals, bearings, and auxiliary equipment.

QP-6240 Power Transmission Device. Power transmission devices include shaft couplings, belt drives, fluid drives, gear drives, and auxiliary equipment.

QP-6250 Auxiliary Equipment. Examples of auxiliary equipment are cooling water systems, lubricating systems, control valves, instrumentation, and external supports, which are supplied as part of the pump assembly.

QP-6260 Pump Stand. The pump stand is the support structure for the pump assembly, driver (electric or turbine), and power transmission device.

QP-6300 Margins

The required margin for acceptance criteria listed in Mandatory Appendix QR shall be specified.

QP-6400 Aging

The effects of the identified aging mechanisms shall be assessed and shown to be acceptable during the qualification process. Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B provides supplementary details associated with the qualification of nonmetallic parts.

QP-6500 Acceptance Criteria

The required acceptance criteria shall be specified in accordance with the requirements of QR-6000(h) and Mandatory Appendix QP-I.

QP-7000 QUALIFICATION PROGRAM

OP-7100 General Requirements

A Qualification Plan shall be prepared to translate the Qualification Specification into a step-by-step qualification program. The Qualification Plan shall also clearly describe how to demonstrate that the pump assembly will perform its safety function under all operating conditions identified in the Qualification Specification over the full range of operating conditions from normal operation up to and including design-basis accident conditions with specified fluid conditions. The range of operating conditions shall be clearly described in the specification.

NOTE: If the full range of operating conditions [such as temperature, pressure, flow rate, and net positive suction head (NPSH)] cannot be achieved in the test facility, then the Qualification Plan shall provide justification that the test conditions demonstrate qualification of the pump assembly to perform its intended function over the full range of operating conditions.

Individual items that form the pump assembly, as delineated in QP-6200, may be excluded from the qualification process if it can be shown that their malfunctions have no

effect on the pump assembly's specified function. For example, when the pumping function is not a requirement but the pressure retention function is, motive power to the pump need not be qualified, but the shaft-sealing system shall be qualified.

An Application Report, as described in QP-8320, shall provide documentation and additional requirements as necessary to ensure that each of the production pump assemblies is qualified for the application specified in the Qualification Specification required by article OP-6000.

The qualification program, as described in the Qualification Plan, shall account for dimensional variations of critical clearances of essential-to-function parts.

Any analytical techniques applied in the qualification of pump assemblies require verification to ensure that the analysis techniques are valid for the variations of the design being qualified. This qualification program shall demonstrate that the performance of pump assemblies, predicted by these analytical techniques, is applicable to all allowable variations of the pump clearances being qualified for the flow conditions specified by the pump Qualification Specification. The qualification program shall demonstrate that the design-limiting allowable variation in the critical clearances between essential-to-function parts during the manufacturing phase shall not render a pump assembly incapable of consistent performance for those conditions for which the pump assembly is to be qualified.

Section QP provides for qualification of a pump assembly by a combination of testing and analysis (see QR-7310 and QR-7320). The functional qualification of a qualified pump assembly may be extended to another pump assembly through limited testing and demonstration of design similarity (see QR-7340). This extension of qualification is based on the condition that both pump assemblies use the same design concept and that critical dimensional clearances are maintained. Diagnostic testing (such as vibration measurements for displacement, velocity, or acceleration) shall be performed during the qualification testing covered by this Standard.

QP-7200 Identification of Potential Malfunctions

Potential malfunctions shall be identified in accordance with the requirements of QR-7200. Examples of potential malfunctions in pump assemblies that shall be reviewed include loss of rated flow/head, rotating element seizure, rotating element clearance/drag/leakage, and clogging, wear, seal failure, or adverse performance from worst-case postulated debris in the process fluid flow for which the pump is to be qualified. The effects of wear of critical components shall be part of this review.

QP-7300 Functional Qualification

Methods for qualification of pump assemblies and pump assembly items shall be in accordance with the requirements of QR-7300. Analysis may be used as part of a qualification method, provided that sufficient test verification exists to justify the analysis used over the qualification conditions involved. Nonmandatory Appendix QP-D may be used for the analysis of similarity between pump assemblies.

QP-7310 Pump. Pump qualification shall consider significant hydraulic and mechanical design factors that can degrade and impact the ability of the pump to perform its specified function. In addition to aging effects, qualification techniques shall address and incorporate, as necessary, the impact of periodic testing, maintenance, overhaul, and replacement of essential parts of the pump assembly. The qualification method shall identify the service conditions for which the pump is being qualified as described in (b).

- (a) The pump qualification program shall include the following:
- (1) testing over the full range of normal and designbasis event (DBE) operating points for hydraulic performance, leak tightness, and structural integrity, including anticipated system fluid conditions, low-suction head, recirculation cavitation at low flow or recirculation mode, and elevated water temperature.
- (2) the test assembly with the pump, its auxiliary equipment, and the baseplate (if one is provided).
- (3) visual and dimensional inspections at appropriate intervals to identify excessive wear or degradation of pump assembly parts.
- (b) Service aspects that shall be considered in formulating a qualification program are
- (1) pump functional conditions {such as flow capacities, developed head requirements, suction head provided [NPSH available (NPSHA) and its uncertainties], system fluid conditions including transients, operating time, and operating frequency anticipated over the life of the facility}. Functional conditions shall include periodic inservice testing (IST) and anticipated inoperative periods.
- (2) system fluid conditions with the full range of potential debris as described in QP-7370.
 - (3) environmental conditions.
 - (4) starting requirements.
 - (5) normal operating loads.
- (6) externally applied loads (such as seismic, nozzle, and end loads).
 - (7) bearings and couplings.
- (8) aging of nonmetallic materials (Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B may be used to identify supplementary details associated with the qualification of nonmetallic parts).

(9) maintaining design life (such as maintenance, overhaul, and replacement).

QP-7320 Shaft-Seal System. For qualification of the shaft-seal system, a plan shall be prepared with appropriate inspection and test records to define test objectives, test fluids, conditions of the test, permissible maintenance or adjustments, and acceptance criteria. A shaft-seal system test facility shall be used that provides rotation, appropriate means for pressurization, fluid thermal control, and seal leakage measurement. Prior to the start of a test sequence, all system conditions shall be recorded as applicable to the test shaft-seal assembly and test installation according to the plan. Test data shall include face surface finish and flatness, face loads at installation length, shaft-seal system leakage, temperature, pressure, and seal face power requirements. The test fluid shall include the range of potential debris as noted in QP-7370. Testing sequences shall include all service conditions. A shaft-seal system may not be functionally qualified by analysis alone. However, analysis may be used to extend previous testing to the specified design service conditions, provided the analytical techniques have been validated through comparison with measured performance of a comparable shaft-seal system. Types of permitted analysis include heat generation and removal, mechanical stress, thermal stress, wear rate, interface velocity, axial movement, radial movement, angular movement, torsional deflection, and natural frequency.

Environmental and aging effects on the materials of construction shall encompass the process and environmental effects on the material properties. The environmental qualification program shall include nonnetallic components, such as O-rings and the rotating and stationary seals of the mechanical seal that may contain nonmetallic materials.

Nonmandatory Appendix QP-E provides guidelines for shaft-seal system material and design consideration when qualifying the shaft-seal system.

The manufacturer shall demonstrate the adequacy of the shaft-seal system in either or both of the following ways:

- (a) by supplying documentation as specified in QP-8200 that the proposed system was qualified through a comprehensive testing program. The testing program shall have included full-scale tests over the full range of operating conditions from normal operation up to and including design-basis accident conditions. The documentation shall include a detailed description of the tests, analysis, test equipment, and actual test results.
- (b) by providing documentation justifying the extrapolation of qualification to similar shaft-seal systems and their applications through testing or a combination of testing and analysis.

The test information used to justify extrapolation of the shaft-seal system qualification shall include full-scale tests over the full range of operating conditions from normal operation up to and including design-basis accident conditions. The documentation as specified in QP-8200 shall include a detailed description of tests, analysis, test equipment, and actual test results.

- **QP-7330 Turbine Driver.** Turbine driver qualification shall address significant hydraulic and mechanical design factors that can degrade and impact the ability of the turbine driver to perform its specified function. In addition to aging effects, qualification techniques shall address and incorporate, as necessary, the impact of periodic testing, maintenance, overhaul, and replacement of essential parts of the turbine driver. The qualification method shall identify the service conditions for which the turbine driver is being qualified as described in (b).
- (a) The turbine driver qualification program shall include the following:
- (1) testing over the full range of operating conditions from normal operation up to and including design-basis accident conditions for steam performance, leak tightness, and structural integrity.
- (2) the test assembly with the turbine and its auxiliary equipment.
- (3) visual and dimensional inspections at appropriate intervals to identify excessive wear or degradation of turbine parts.
- loading and vibration of bearings and couplings.

 (b) Service aspects addressed in formulating a test qualification program shall include
- (1) turbine functional conditions (such as turbine horsepower/speed including transients, operating time, and operating frequency anticipated over the life of the facility).

NOTE: Functional conditions shall include periodic inservice testing and anticipated inoperative periods.

- (2) environmental conditions.
- (3) starting requirements.
- (4) normal operating loads.
- (5) externally applied loads (such as seismic and nozzle loads).
- (6) bearing performance, including acceptable displacement during normal operation and design-basis events with normal and upset piping loads, acceptable time period for bearing performance with abnormal displacement, and acceptable nonmetallics used in bearings.
- (7) coupling performance, including acceptable displacement during normal operation and design-basis events with normal and upset piping loads, acceptable time period for coupling performance with abnormal displacement, and acceptable nonmetallics used in couplings.
- (8) aging of nonmetallic materials (Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B provides supplementary details associated with the qualification of nonmetallic parts).
- (9) maintaining design life (such as maintenance, overhaul, and replacement).

- (c) Any electrical controls associated with the turbine shall be qualified in accordance with the requirements of IEEE Std 323 and IEEE Std 344. Qualification of any motor-operated control or block valve actuators in the steam supply systems shall be in accordance with the requirements of Section QV and IEEE Std 382, as applicable.
- (d) In cases where the pump is to be qualified separately from the driver, the qualification shall address the required mounting rigidity such that the required maximum misalignment at the coupling is specified at the rotational speeds for which the assembly is to be qualified. This misalignment may be verified by calculation or test. The maximum misalignment versus rotational speed shall be documented such that the maximum allowable pump-to-driver alignment will not be exceeded for the range of load and environmental conditions for which the pump assembly is being qualified.

QP-7340 Power Transmission Device

(a) Power transmission device qualification shall address significant hydraulic and mechanical design factors that can degrade and impact the ability of the device to perform its specified function. Qualification shall address the full range of speed and horsepower requirements. In addition to aging effects, qualification techniques shall address and incorporate, as necessary, the impact of periodic testing, maintenance, overhaul, and replacement of essential parts of the power transmission device.

The qualification program shall include the following:

- (1) The power transmission device shall be tested at the design conditions of speed and horsepower (torque) over the full range of operating conditions from normal operation up to and including design-basis accident conditions for both mechanical performance and structural integrity.
- (2) Visual and dimensional inspections shall be performed at appropriate intervals to identify excessive wear or degradation.
- (3) Maximum allowed static misalignment shall be determined for installation and maintenance guidelines.
- (b) Service aspects addressed in formulating a test qualification program shall include
- (1) power transmission device functional conditions (speed, horsepower, operating time, and operating frequency anticipated over the life of the facility). Functional conditions include periodic inservice testing and anticipated inoperative periods.
 - (2) environmental conditions.
 - (3) starting requirements.
 - (4) normal operating loads.
- (5) externally applied loads (such as seismic and end loads).
- (6) aging of nonmetallic materials (Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B provides supplementary details associated with the qualification of nonmetallic parts).

- (7) maintaining design life (such as maintenance, overhaul, and replacement).
- (c) Any electrical controls associated with speed-changing devices shall be qualified in accordance with the requirements of IEEE Std 323 and IEEE Std 344.

QP-7350 Auxiliary Equipment. When auxiliary equipment is qualified separately from the pump assembly, pump, shaft-seal system, driver, and transmission device, its qualification shall address significant hydraulic and mechanical design factors that can degrade and impact performance of the specified function. The approach to qualification shall identify the service conditions and interfaces with pump assembly items.

QP-7360 Pump Stand. The pump stand deflections due to thermal expansion, dynamic and/or seismic effects, and pipe end loading shall be considered in the qualification of the power transmission device (see QP-7340). Care shall be taken to avoid a natural frequency of the pump stand near the driver rotational speed in revolutions per minute (rpm).

QP-7370 Qualification for Ingestion of Air and/or Debris. The pump assembly, including the sealing system as applicable, shall be qualified to accommodate postulated debris ingestion as specified by the Owner in the procurement/Qualification Specifications. The qualification shall consider the full range of potential debris including post-LOCA debris constituents (such as material, quantity, size, density, abrasiveness, and concentration in fluid); pump capability over the full mission time; verification that debris distribution size during testing is consistent with debris size in the procurement/Qualification Specifications; basis and justification for use of any surrogate debris used as a substitute for material in the specification; and capability of filters in the pump assembly or associated components to perform their intended function without clogging or otherwise causing adverse pump performance.

The Owner shall specify qualification requirements for air/gas ingestion in the procurement/Qualification Specifications.

The following are qualification methods for addressing the effect of debris on the pump and its sealing system:

(a) When the system is designed for specific debris loading, the Owner shall specify the designed debris load in the procurement/Qualification Specifications.

NOTE: In this case, the pump and/or shaft-seal system shall be qualified by test or a combination of test and analysis for the designed debris load such that the pump and/or shaft-seal system will perform its safety function.

(b) The maximum debris load that can be accommodated by the pump and/or shaft-seal system shall be qualified by test or a combination of test and analysis such that the pump and shaft-seal system will perform its safety function. This information shall be supplied to the

Owner, who designs the system such that the characteristics of the maximum debris size and constitutents cannot be exceeded. Documentation supplied to the Owner shall specify debris constitutents used for qualification (such as material, quantity, size, density, abrasiveness, and concentration in fluid) and any limiting conditions of operation as a result of the debris load.

For both qualification methods described in (a) and (b), credit taken for debris separation or filtration from seal or bearing flushing flow shall be corroborated by testing.

QP-7400 Environmental and Aging Considerations

Pump assemblies and pump assembly items shall be qualified in accordance with QR-7311 or QR-7321. Environmental qualification of pump assemblies and pump assembly items shall be performed in accordance with IEEE Std 323. Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B provides supplementary details associated with the qualification of nonmetallic parts.

QP-7500 Dynamic/Seismic Loading

- (a) Pump assemblies and pump assembly items shall be qualified in accordance with QR-7312 or QR-7322. Nonmandatory Appendix QR-A provides supplementary details associated with the dynamic qualification of mechanical equipment. The qualification shall consider if the pump is operating during the dynamic event, if so specified.
- (b) Qualification for seismic and/or dynamic loads shall demonstrate the ability of a pump assembly to withstand a loading that is representative of the specified seismic load qualification level.
- (c) Seismic qualification of pump assemblies shall be in accordance with IEEE Std 344 or Nonmandatory Appendix QR-A.
- (d) All essential-to-function accessories shall be attached to the pump assembly. The essential-to-function accessories that have not been previously qualified in accordance with IEEE Std 344 as part of the pump assembly shall be seismically qualified in accordance with IEEE Std 344 or Nonmandatory Appendix QR-A.
- (e) The determination of the allowable static misalignment of the power transmission device shall consider the impact of the seismic and/or dynamic loading.

QP-7600 Nozzle Loading

The pump assembly shall be qualified to accommodate postulated end loading. End-loading qualification may be justified by analysis, if the intended application for the pump does not impose significant end-load reactions. There are several methods for addressing end loading on the pump or on its driver (in the case of a turbine driver).

- (a) The maximum load (forces and moments) that can be placed on the pump/turbine case such that operation is not adversely affected may be qualified analytically. In turn, this load shall be supplied to the piping system designer, who shall design the system such that the load cannot be exceeded.
- (b) The maximum load that can be placed on the pump/turbine such that operation is not adversely affected may be qualified by test. In turn, this load shall be supplied to the piping system designer, who shall design the system such that the load cannot be exceeded.
- (c) The maximum stress intensity in the attached piping at the pipe-to-piping/turbine junction resulting from the combination of the primary or local membrane stress (P_M or P_L) plus the bending stress (P_b) plus the expansion stress (P_e) shall be limited to a value of (G_b/F_b) × S_y with G_b and F_b as defined below. That is,

$$(P_M \text{ or } P_L) + P_b + P_c \le (G_b/F_b) \times S_y$$

where

 F_b = bending modulus of the connecting pipe

 G_b = pump assembly body section modulus at the crotch region

 P_b = bending stress

 P_e = expansion stress

 P_{L} color primary membrane stress

 P_{M} = primary membrane stress

 $S_v = yield strength$

If G_b is unknown, then (G_b/F_b) may be taken as 1.

The determination of the maximum stress intensity shall be based on the highest combination of concurrent loads considering all concurrent loads defined in the Qualification Specification. The value of S_y shall be taken at the highest metal temperature of the attached piping for the concurrent load combination under consideration.

QP-7700 Extrapolation of Qualification of Pump Functional Capability

The extrapolation of the qualification of the functional capability of a qualified pump assembly to another pump assembly shall be justified using a combination of analytical comparison of physical attributes and diagnostic test data. Nonmandatory Appendix QP-D may be used for considerations of the similarity of pumps when extrapolating the qualification of a pump assembly to another pump assembly.

QP-7800 Demonstration of Functional Capability of Production Pump Assemblies

The functional capability of the production pump assembly shall be demonstrated by verification of the physical attributes, application, and diagnostic test data of the production pump assembly to its qualified pump assembly.

QP-7900 Postinstallation Verification and IST Baseline

After the pump has been installed in the facility, the pump shall be operated under representative fluid flow conditions as necessary to collect diagnostic data for use in future performance monitoring and to verify that the pump is performing as it was specified. The pump needs to be testable as required by the ASME OM Code. The requirements of this subarticle are the responsibility of the Owner.

QP-8000 DOCUMENTATION

QP-8100 Documentation Scope

- (a) Qualification documentation is intended to verify that each pump assembly in a nuclear facility application is qualified to perform its designated function when used for its intended service. Qualification is substantiated by showing and explaining the relationship between the service requirements and the testing and analysis that are conducted as part of the qualification program.
- (b) A Qualification Plan, as described in QP-8200, is required to translate the Qualification Specification into a step-by-step qualification program and the testing and analysis that are conducted as part of the qualification program.
- (c) A Qualification Report, as described in QP-8310, is required to document compliance of the qualified pump assembly and its production pump assemblies with Section QP.
- (d) An Application Report, as described in QP-8320, is required to document the suitability of any qualified pump assembly and its production pump assemblies for a specific nuclear facility application.

QP-8200 Qualification Plan

A Qualification Plan, which may be part of the Qualification Report, shall be prepared with appropriate inspection and test records to define test objectives, test fluids, extrapolation parameters, test instrumentation, conditions of the test, orientation, permissible maintenance or adjustments, and acceptance criteria. The Plan shall also specify the activities to ensure that production pump assemblies will perform consistent with their applicable qualified pump assembly.

QP-8300 Reports

(23) QP-8310 Qualification Report

(a) A Qualification Report shall be prepared for each pump assembly qualified in accordance with Section QP directly or by extrapolation. This Qualification

Report shall provide complete identification of the pump by type, size, and other data as appropriate, including the Qualification Plan, test results, extrapolation parameters and justification, and inspection data. The Qualification Report shall also contain a summary of the parameters established by the functional qualification testing and analysis for both the qualified pump assembly and its production pump assemblies. Any specific limitations that restrict qualification shall be stated.

- (b) When prequalified components of the pump assembly are used as part of the pump assembly qualification, the Qualification Report shall reference the reports on which such prequalification is based. In addition, it must be shown that the mounting and integration of this prequalified component on the pump assembly do not degrade or otherwise interfere with the prequalification of the component.
- (c) Each Qualification Report shall be certified by one or more Certifying Engineers in accordance with the requirements of QR-8620.

QP-8320 Application Report

(23)

- (a) An Application Report is required to demonstrate the suitability of any qualified pump assembly and its associated production pump assemblies to meet the requirements of a specific application. An Application Report is required for each serial-numbered pump assembly, except that pump assemblies whose construction and service conditions are identical, differing only in serial numbers and tag numbers, may be combined into one Application Report.
- (b) The Application Report shall reference the appropriate Qualification Report and shall further show how each of the specific application requirements of the Qualification Specification is appropriately addressed by the Qualification Report or other tests and analysis as outlined in Section QP.
- (c) When prequalified parts of the pump assembly are used as part of the pump assembly qualification, the Application Report shall reference the reports on which such prequalification is based. In addition, it must be shown that the mounting and integration of this prequalified part on the pump assembly do not degrade or otherwise interfere with the prequalification of the part.
- (d) The Application Report shall contain the following, as applicable:
- (1) Serial number, tag number, or other unique identification of the pump assembly.
- (2) Complete description of the pump assembly construction configuration, including an assembly drawing. This description shall include a complete identification of the pump by type and size.
- (3) A summary of the functional parameters and how they are met by the pump assembly.
- (4) Reference to the Qualification Reports on which qualification is based.

- (5) All test results and analyses used to show that the pump assembly satisfies the requirements of Section QP for the specific application.
- (6) Reference to the Qualification Reports for all prequalified components used in (c).
 - (7) Any specific limitations that restrict application.
- (8) Additional information as necessary to support the demonstration of functional capability for the qualified pump assembly and its production pump assemblies.
- (9) Special installation requirements and maintenance required to maintain qualification.
- (10) Dimension of mechanical fits and clearances for the pump assembly.
- ASMENORMOC.COM. Click to View the Full POF of ASME (11) Shaft-seal assembly drawing with appropriate bill of materials, service conditions, and precautions noted that would preclude malfunction.

(12) Dimension of mechanical fits and clearances of the turbine driver.

NOTE: The documentation for the turbine driver shall also be as specified in IEEE Std 323 and IEEE Std 344 where these Standards are invoked.

- (13) Dimensions of mechanical fits and clearances of the power transmission device. The documentation for the power transmission device shall also be as specified in IEEE Std 323 and IEEE Std 344 where these Standards are invoked. The allowable static misalignment of the power transmission device shall be documented.
- (14) Dimension of mechanical fits and clearances for auxiliary equipment.
- (e) Each Application Report shall be certified by one or more Certifying Engineers in accordance with the require-

Mandatory Appendix QP-I Qualification Specification for Active Pump Assemblies

OP-I-1000 SCOPE

This Appendix establishes requirements for a Qualification Specification for active pump assemblies as required by articles QR-6000 and QP-6000.

QP-I-2000 PURPOSE

- (a) This Appendix provides details of functional requirements that supplement piping and pump codes and standards applicable to active pump assemblies.
- (b) The information requested in this Appendix shall be provided as part of the Design Specification or as a separate document.
- (c) Compliance with the requirements of this Appendix is intended to ensure that the operating conditions and safety functions of the pump assembly have been adequately addressed and defined by the Owner as necessary for the pump assembly to be qualified to Section QP.
- (d) The Functional Specification shall ensure that the Owner has provided the qualification parameters for the active pump assembly to the manufacturer or qualification facility.
- (e) The Owner shall identify any qualification parameters (such as operating conditions, safety functions, testing requirements, or acceptance criteria) in the Qualification Specification that are not listed in this Appendix.

QP-I-3000 REFERENCES

References are as listed in articles QP-3000 and QR-3000.

QP-I-4000 DEFINITIONS

Definitions are as listed in article QP-4000.

QP-I-5000 QUALIFICATION SPECIFICATION CONTENTS

The Qualification Specification shall identify the following, as applicable.

QP-I-5100 Pump Assemblies

(a) The Qualification Specification shall identify those items that are part of the pump assembly.

- (b) The Qualification Specification shall also define the interfaces between the pump assembly and external attachments and supports.
- (c) When pump assembly items are qualified separately, the Qualification Specification shall also define interfaces between the pump and driver, shaft-seal system, power transmission device, and auxiliary equipment.

QP-I-5110 Service Conditions

- (a) Service conditions defining the application of the pump assembly shall be specified.
- (b) Service conditions consist of all operating conditions, including the seismic and environmental conditions to which the pump assembly will be subjected, and the full range of fluid flow, differential pressure, electrical conditions, and temperature conditions with debris-laden fluids for which the pump assembly shall have functional capability to operate up to and including design-basis accident conditions.

OP-I-5120 Environmental Conditions

- (a) Environmental conditions in which the pump is to be operated, as well as conditions where the pump shall remain leak tight but need not operate, shall be specified.
- (b) In cases where pump leakage is permitted, the maximum leak rate shall be specified.
- (c) The Qualification Specification shall require that significant aging mechanisms along with components and/or materials subject to aging be identified.

QP-I-5130 Design and Construction Characteristics.

The following characteristics shall be identified where applicable:

- (a) pump type
- (b) design life
- (c) functional, operating, environmental, and service conditions under which the pump operates
- (d) operational modes, including time limit for recirculating flow testing
- (e) fluid pumped, specific gravity at given temperatures
 - (f) design pressure
 - (g) design temperature
 - (h) rated flow, maximum required flow (runout flow)
- (i) head at rated flow, maximum required flow, and shutoff conditions

- (j) suction temperature: minimum, normal, and maximum
 - (k) suction pressure: maximum and normal
- (*l*) net positive suction head available (NPSHA) under the full range of service conditions (including fluid flow, temperature, and air and debris content)
 - (m) ambient temperature, humidity, and radiation
- (n) water chemical content (pump and/or seal cooling water)
 - (o) minimum operating flow limitations
- (p) use of mechanical seals and type of seal cooler, if applicable
 - (q) flow restrictor from seal cavity, if applicable
- (r) vent and drain from pump casing and types of connections
 - (s) type of pump nozzle connections and details
 - (t) connection requirements to other ancillary piping
- (u) support and anchorage requirements and configuration
- (v) cooling water piping Code requirements
- (w) maximum input driver horsepower for diesel generator loading
- (x) cooling water: minimum and maximum temperatures, pressure, and maximum pressure drop
- (y) entrained material for which the pump is designed, such as dirt, debris, insulation, molten fuel, diesel oil, and fish, under normal and abnormal service conditions
- (z) separation of running frequency from shaft natural frequency and pump assembly torsional natural frequency
 - (aa) start-up and operating time
- (bb) coupling: flexibility, alignment, service life, bearing load, balance
- (cc) specific location at nuclear facility (inside or outside containment)
 - (dd) recirculation flow rate shutoff head
- (ee) NPSH required (NPSHR) for pump assembly under the full range of service conditions
 - (ff) uncertainties in the qualification process
 - (gg) filter size and performance requirements
- (hh) service and environmental conditions for qualification of nonmetallic parts
- **QP-I-5140 Description of Interface Attachments and Loads.** The location, nature, and magnitude of externally applied loads and structural characteristics for interface attachments shall be specified.
- QP-I-5150 Structural, Seismic and Dynamic, and Environmental Qualification Requirements. The following requirements shall be specified:
 - (a) requirements for dynamic analysis or testing
- (b) designation of loads, load combinations, and related Code service conditions
- (c) demonstration of operability by analysis or test under all applicable loading conditions

- (d) seismic loading [operating basis earthquake (OBE) and safe shutdown earthquake (SSE)]
 - (e) stress limits
 - (f) seismic and/or dynamic design criteria
- (g) minimum acceptable force and moment carrying capability of the pump nozzles, casing, and support attachments
- (h) seismic acceleration, both horizonal (two orthogonal directions) and vertical
- (i) delineation of whether the pump needs to operate during the dynamic loading
 - (j) nozzle loading
- (k) environmental qualification requirements and acceptance criteria

QP-I-5160 Materials and Manufacturing Requirements. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) specific material requirements
- (b) specific manufacturing requirements

QP-I-5170 Acceptance Criteria

- (a) The Qualification Specification shall indicate the performance required from the pump assembly/pump during specified service conditions.
 - (b) Acceptance criteria shall be specified for
 - (1) capacity (flow)
 - (2) total developed head (or pressure)
- (3) NPSHR including its range of uncertainties as discussed in (d)
- (4) start-up and operating time based on facility conditions
 - (5) transients such as thermal or pressure
 - (6) priming time
 - (7) process fluid conditions
 - (8) environmental parameters and aging
- (9) minimum flow rates and associated time limitations
 - (10) vibration limits
 - (11) fluid filter performance
 - (12) air ingestion capability
 - (13) debris and solids ingestion capability
 - (14) seismic and dynamic loading application
 - (15) end-loading application
- (16) interface acceptability for pump assembly items qualified separately
- (17) operation time and flow rates when pump is in recirculation mode
 - (18) degraded motor voltage conditions
- (c) Instrument accuracy for pressure, flow rate, speed, vibration, and differential pressure acceptance criteria shall not be less than that prescribed in ASME OM Code.
- (d) The uncertainties of NPSHR must be addressed in the Qualification Specification. These uncertainties include the following:
- (1) NPSHR variation with changes in pump speed caused by motor slip

- (2) NPSHR decrease with increasing water temperature
- (3) NPSHR effects resulting from differences between qualified test suction piping and as-installed suction piping
- (4) NPSHR variation resulting from differences in air content of water between qualification test and field conditions
 - (5) NPSHR effects from wear ring leakage

QP-I-5180 Testing Requirements. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) shop performance test and measurements to be taken, including capacity, total head, power input, efficiency, NPSHR, and their applicable ranges; recirculation flow rate at shutoff head; and vibration at the bearing or on the shaft
- (b) prequalification transient test requirements and acceptance criteria

QP-I-5190 Documentation, Instructions, and Limitations. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) documentation requirements
- (b) requirement for manufacturer's provision of values of maximum allowable forces and moments
- (c) operational limits for pump recirculation or operation without cooling water
- (d) requirement for manufacturer's provision of values for minimum flow capability and time limitations
- (e) requirements for manufacturer's provision of bolting material, torque values, and washer configuration
- (f) quantified acceptable limits for wear of bearings to establish minimum service life

QP-I-5200 Pump Shaft-Seal System

QP-I-5210 Design and Construction Requirements.

The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) type of seal or seal system to be provided
- (b) design life
 - (1) static
 - (2) dynamic
- (c) post-design-basis event design life
 - (1) number of cycles
 - (2) duration of cycles
- (d) conditions at seal cavity
- (1) fluid pumped, specific gravity at given temperature
 - (2) design pressures
 - (3) design temperature
- (4) thermal and pressure transient (rate, range, direction)
- (5) thermal and pressure transient duration (minutes)
 - (6) allowable leakage
 - (7) radiation
 - (8) shaft speed

- (9) maximum entrained material size under normal and abnormal service conditions
 - (e) component coolant conditions
 - (1) pressure
 - (2) temperature
 - (3) flow rate
 - (4) chemistry
 - (5) pressure drop
- (f) availability of seal injection, including the quantity, temperature, chemistry, and solids particle size
- (g) possible inaccessibility of pump during operation that restricts opportunities for visual inspection and preventive maintenance to the seal system
- (h) the need for assembly and maintenance features to limit personnel exposure time in radiation fields
- (i) shaft direction or rotation as viewed from the drive
- (j) specific location at facility site (inside or outside containment)
- (k) effect of wear, abrasion, and blockage due to entrained material (includes debris and chemical precipitants)
- (1) service and environmental conditions for the qualification of nonmetallic parts

QR-1-5220 Structural, Seismic and Dynamic, and Environmental Qualification Requirements. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) structural qualification requirements and acceptance criteria
- (b) seismic and dynamic qualification requirements and acceptance criteria
- (c) environmental qualification requirements and acceptance criteria

QP-I-5230 Materials and Manufacturing Requirements. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) specific material requirements
- (b) specific manufacturing requirements

QP-I-5240 Acceptance Criteria

- (a) The Qualification Specification shall specify the performance required from the shaft-seal system during specified service conditions.
- (b) Acceptance criteria shall be specified for the following:
- (1) flow rate of coolant through cooling jacket or seal cavity
 - (2) start-up and running torque requirements
- (3) seal leakage rates under static and dynamic operating conditions
- (4) maximum leakage rates under complete seal failure
- (5) operation with entrained material (including any chemical precipitates)

QP-I-5250 Testing Requirements. Specify the requirement that the pump shaft-seal system demonstrates that it will provide acceptable sealing and seal injection, as applicable, over the full range of service.

QP-I-5260 Documentation, Instructions, and Limitations. The following documentation shall be specified:

- (a) documentation requirements
- (b) requirements for manufacturer's provision of bolting material, torque values, and washer configuration

QP-I-5300 Pump Turbine Driver

QP-I-5310 Design and Construction Requirements

- (a) required design life of major components (nonconsumables)
- (b) functional, operating, environmental, and design conditions under which the turbine must operate
- (1) design pressures and temperatures (maximum, normal, and minimum) for inlet and exhaust
- (2) operating pressures and temperatures (maximum, normal, and minimum) for inlet and exhaust
- (3) operating conditions (such as brake horsepower and revolutions per minute) at corresponding design/operating conditions
- (4) ambient temperature, pressure, humidity, and radiation
 - (5) maximum horsepower
- (6) cooling water: minimum, normal, and maximum temperatures and pressures
 - (7) process fluid analysis (such as chlorides)
- (c) operational modes, including operating and design process fluid conditions, and duration and frequency of operation
- (d) interface requirements (such as control system, utilities available, and flanged connections)
 - (e) shaft vibration limits
- (f) specific location at facility site (inside or outside containment)

QP-I-5320 Structural, Seismic and Dynamic, and Environmental Qualification Requirements

- (a) seismic and dynamic qualification requirements (specification shall include definition of seismic environment) and acceptance criteria
- (b) environmental qualification requirements and acceptance criteria
- (c) additional applicable design qualification requirements (i.e., pressure vessel analysis)

QP-I-5330 Materials and Manufacturing Requirements. Specify any material requirements that differ from the manufacturer's standards.

QP-I-5340 Acceptance Criteria

- (a) The Qualification Specification shall specify the performance required from the turbine driver during specified service conditions.
- (b) Acceptance criteria shall be specified for the following:
- (1) speed/output torque at operating steam conditions (pressure, temperature, flow, and quality)
- (2) required start-up and operating time based on facility conditions
- (3) capability of the governor system to regulate steam flow within specified limits
 - (4) vibration limits
 - (5) bearing displacement

QP-I-5350 Testing Requirements. Specify the requirement for demonstration that the unit will operate through all modes of operation for the duration specified.

QP-I-5360 Documentation, Instructions, and Limitations. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) documentation requirements
- (b) requirements for manufacturer's provision of bolting material, torque values, and washer configuration

QP-I-5400 Power Transmission

QR-1-5410 Design and Construction Requirements.

The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) required design life of major components (nonconsumables)
- (b) functional, operating, environmental, and design conditions
- (c) operational modes, including operating and design process fluid conditions, and duration and frequency of operation
 - (d) interface requirements
 - (e) shaft vibration limits
- (f) specific location at facility site (inside or outside containment)

QP-I-5420 Structural, Seismic and Dynamic, and Environmental Qualification Requirements. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) structural qualification requirements and acceptance criteria
- (b) seismic and dynamic qualification requirements and acceptance criteria
- (c) environmental qualification requirements and acceptance criteria

QP-I-5430 Materials and Manufacturing Requirements. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) specific material requirements (if different from the manufacturer's standards)
 - (b) specific manufacturing requirements

QP-I-5440 Acceptance Criteria

- (a) The Qualification Specification shall specify the performance required from the power transmission device during specified service conditions.
- (b) Acceptance criteria shall be specified for the following:
 - (1) torque and horsepower capacities
 - (2) input/output speeds
 - (3) vibration limits
 - (4) total indicated runout
 - (5) cooling requirements
 - (6) coupling displacement
- **QP-I-5450 Testing Requirements.** Specify the requirement for demonstration that the unit will operate through all modes of operation for the duration specified.

QP-I-5460 Documentation, Instructions, and Limitations. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) documentation requirements
- (b) requirements for manufacturer's provision of bolting material, torque values, and washer configuration

QP-I-5500 Auxiliary Equipment

QP-I-5510 Design and Construction Requirements.The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) required design life of major components (nonconsumables)
- (b) functional, operating, environmental, and design conditions
- (c) operational modes, including operating and design process fluid conditions, and duration and frequency of operation

- (d) interface requirements
- (e) specific location at facility site (inside or outside containment)

QP-I-5520 Structural, Seismic and Dynamic, and Environmental Qualification Requirements. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) structural qualification requirements and acceptance criteria
- (b) seismic and dynamic qualification requirements and acceptance criteria
- (c) environmental qualification requirements and acceptance criteria

QP-I-5530 Materials and Manufacturing Requirements. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) specific material requirements (if different from the manufacturer's standards)
 - (b) specific manufacturing requirements
- **QP-I-5540 Acceptance Criteria.** The Qualification Specification shall specify the performance required from any uniquely identified auxiliary equipment during specified service conditions.
- **QP-I-5550 Testing Requirements.** Specify the requirement for demonstration that the unit will operate through all modes of operation for the duration specified.

QP-I-5560 Documentation, Instructions, and Limitations. The following requirements shall be specified:

- (a) documentation requirements
- (b) requirements for manufacturer's provision of bolting material, torque values, and washer configuration

Nonmandatory Appendix QP-D Pump Similarity Checklist

OP-D-1000 SCOPE

- (a) This Appendix is provided to aid both the pump designer and the specification writer.
- (b) It lists items that may be considered when establishing rules of similarity between either pump designs or process conditions.
- (c) Applicable similarity items, either the ones identified herein or others specified as required, may be selected at the option of the Owner.

QP-D-2000 PUMP DESIGN

The following parameters should be considered:

- (a) hydraulic capability
 - (1) rating of pump, discharge size, NPS (DN)
 - (2) best efficiency point as a percentage of condition
 - (3) rise-to-shutoff from condition
 - (4) NPSHR and its range of uncertainties
 - (5) specific speed
 - (6) suction specific speed
 - (7) speed(s) of rotation
 - (8) tip speed
 - (9) number of vanes
- (b) mechanical capability
 - (1) size of suction and discharge nozzles, NPS (DN)
 - (2) impeller diameter, in. (mm)
 - (3) vane treatment, finish and filing (over and under)
 - (4) stationary-to-rotating fit clearances
 - (5) rotation
 - (6) method of support (frame, foot, and centerline)
 - (7) speed control (constant/variable)
 - (8) type and size of bearing system
 - (9) type and size of drive coupling
 - (10) stiffness of pump and driver support on base
 - (11) arrangement (vertical or horizontal)
 - (12) open or closed impeller
 - (13) single or multistage
 - (14) metallurgy of wetted parts
 - (15) shaft-seal system
- (c) filters

- (1) type
- (2) design
- (3) application

QP-D-3000 PROCESS DESIGN

- (a) The following conditions for the pumped fluid should be considered:
 - (1) start-up conditions
 - (2) normal and abnormal conditions
- (3) transient conditions of flow, temperature, fluid chemistry, and pressure
 - (4) test conditions
 - (5) process fluid conditions
- (b) The following external conditions should be considered:
 - start-up conditions
 - (2) normal and abnormal conditions
- (3) transient conditions of flow, temperature, fluid chemistry, and pressure
 - (4) amplitude and duration of seismic excitation
 - (5) transient piping interaction
 - (6) cooling water for seal or bearing cooling
- (c) Similarity may be undertaken only within pumps of the same class and type.
- (d) The collection of the parameters in (a) and (b) provides a means of narrowing the differences between pumps.
- (e) To establish similarity, it shall be shown that when exposed to similar internal and external loads, expressed as casing stress and assembly strain in response to normal and abnormal loads, similar pumps will exhibit congruent performance, both hydraulic and mechanical.
- (f) Similar pumps must equally be expected to withstand similar aging effects and retain their ability to perform their specified design function.
- (g) Exceptions may be considered if documentation demonstrates similarity of performance, notwithstanding the above criteria.

Nonmandatory Appendix QP-E Guidelines for Shaft-Seal System Material and Design Consideration

QP-E-1000 SCOPE

This Appendix contains guidelines for the special material and design considerations for shaft-seal systems that are intended to be qualified in accordance with the requirements of Section QP.

QP-E-2000 PURPOSE

This Appendix provides material and design guidance to the Qualification Specification writer.

QP-E-3000 DEFINITION

The following definition establishes the meaning of a term in the context of its use in this Appendix and supplements the definitions found in Sections QR and QP:

stress index: the ratio of the design stress to the minimum ultimate strength of the material (S/S_u) .

QP-E-4000 MATERIAL CONSIDERATIONS

QP-E-4100 Pressure-Retaining Material

Gland plates and associated bolting are defined as pressure-retaining material by the ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code (BPVC), Section III. Requirements to be included in the Qualification Specification for material used in pressure-retaining applications are to be in accordance with the appropriate ASME BPVC Section III classification and its associated material requirements.

QP-E-4200 Non-Pressure-Retaining Material

- (a) Considerations to be included in the Qualification Specification for material used for seal-mating faces applications are
- (1) no detrimental physical property changes occurring when subjected to the seal cavity fluids for the times listed in Table QP-E-4200-1
- (2) no detrimental physical property changes occurring when subjected to the maximum seal cavity temperature listed in Table QP-E-4200-1
- (3) no detrimental wear rate, abrasion, or blockage when subjected to the conditions listed in Table QP-E-4200-1

- (b) Material with a stress index less than 0.1, used for retainers, bolts, pins, bushings, and other parts, may be manufactured from any material suitable for the intended service.
- (c) Material with a stress index greater than 0.1, used for springs, bolts, pins, and other metallic or brittle parts, should meet an ASME, ASTM, or AMS specification that controls the quality of the material.
- (d) Proprietary material with a stress index greater than 0.1, used for springs, bolts, pins, and other metallic or brittle parts, that do not have a suitable national specification available should be qualified by testing in accordance with Section QP. Such proprietary materials are designated by a specific identification number by the material manufacturer and certified to meet all the quality assurance requirements of the originally qualified material.

QP-E-5000 DESIGN CONSIDERATIONS

QP-E-5100 General

For normal operating conditions, the shaft-seal system is designed to operate without maintenance for the design life listed in Table OP-E-4200-1.

For service conditions other than normal, the shaft-seal system is designed to operate without maintenance for a specified duration and specified number of cycles. If only one cycle of a specific operating condition is specified, then it is understood that replacement or maintenance may occur before resuming normal operation, unless other design considerations are specified in the Qualification Specification.

Special shaft-seal systems, such as double seals, tandem seals, bellows, and/or cartridge seals, are to be specified in the Oualification Specification.

QP-E-5200 Design Input

- (a) The pump manufacturer will supply the seal manufacturer with the following general design criteria:
- (1) applicable edition and addenda of Section III of ASME BPVC
- (2) service conditions and associated duty cycles as listed in Table QP-E-4200-1

Table QP-E-4200-1 Shaft-Seal System Specification

			Design-Basi:	s Condition	
Shaft-Seal System Parameters	Normal Conditions [Note (1)]	Design-Basis Events	Inservice Tests	Hydrostatic [Note (2)]	Other [Note (3)]
	Conditions at	Seal Cavity			
Fluid [Note (4)]					
Pressure, psia (MPa)					
Temperature, °F (°C)				NA	_
Thermal transient rate, range, and direction, °F/min (°C/s)				NA	3
Thermal transient duration, min				NA	/
Allowable leakage [Note (5)]				111	
Radiation, rad				NA	
Speed, rpm				NA	
	Abnormal Condition	Info (Design Life)			
Number of cycles	NA		C	1.	
Duration of cycles, hr	NA				
	Component Coola	nt Conditions	9,		
Pressure, psia (MPa)			. ·	NA	
Temperature, °F (°C)) ,	NA	
Flow rate, gpm (mm ³ /s)				NA	
	Design	Life			
Static, hr		NA	NA	NA	
Dynamic, hr		NA	NA	NA	

GENERAL NOTE: NA indicates not applicable.

NOTES:

- (1) "Normal conditions" refers to seal conditions in pumps that are required to function during normal facility operation.
- (2) Include this information if seal is to be used during hydrostatic tests.
- (3) "Other" refers to conditions that may affect the seal cavity environment, such as external loads and loss of component coolant or injection, and to conditions that are not covered in the other categories.
- (4) If fluid is water, specify quantity of chemicals present as additives or impurities and solids particle type and size.
- (5) "Allowable leakage" refers to the leakage that can be collected as liquid at the seal-operating conditions.
- (b) The pump manufacturer will supply the seal manufacturer with the following arrangement and interface conditions:
- (1) type of seal to be provided (i.e., packing, mechanical, bellows, double tandems, and cartridge)
 - (2) shaft or sleeve diameter at seal
 - (3) shaft or sleeve material
 - (4) shaft orientation (i.e., vertical or horizontal)
 - (5) direction of rotation
 - (6) seal cavity maximum diameter at seal
 - (7) seal cavity length
- (8) shaft-to-seal cavity misalignment conditions (i.e., static eccentricity, static angularity, and range of axial travel)
- (9) shaft motions (i.e., radial, axial, and angular) relative to the seal cavity during seismic and design-basis conditions as listed in Table QP-E-4200-1

- (c) The pump manufacturer will supply the seal manufacturer with the following shaft-seal system external conditions:
- (1) seal system piping arrangements and seal flushing systems shall conform to ASME B73.1, ASME B73.2, API 610, API 682, and STLE SP-30
- (2) availability of component coolant, including the quantity, maximum temperature, pressure, available pressure drop, and chemistry
- (3) availability of seal injection, including the quantity, temperature, chemistry, and solids particle size
- (d) The pump manufacturer will supply the seal manufacturer with the following special provisions:
 - (1) maintenance provisions
- (2) inaccessibility of the pump during operation that would restrict visual inspection and preventive maintenance
- (3) necessary assembly and maintenance features that limit personnel exposure time in radiation fields

Table QP-E-5300-1 Limits for Unbalanced Seals

Seal Diameter, in. (mm)	Maximum Shaft Speed, rpm	Maximum Sealing Pressure, psig (MPa)
½ to 2 (13 to 51)	Up to 1,800	100 (0.69)
	1,801 to 3,600	50 (0.35)
Over 2 to 4 (51 to	Up to 1,800	50 (0.35)
102)	1,801 to 3,600	25 (0.17)

OP-E-5300 Mechanical Face Seals

- (a) Mechanical face seals should be of the hydraulically balanced type, except as provided for in Table QP-E-5300-1.
- (b) Either a sliding gasket (i.e., O-ring, V-ring, or U-ring) or a metal or rubber bellows should be used between the axially moving seal face and shaft sleeve or housing.
- (c) For applications involving seal face velocities over 5,000 fpm (1 524 m/min), it is preferred that the axially movable seal face be mounted on the stationary housing rather than on the shaft.

QP-E-5400 Packings

(a) Stuffing boxes on all pumps should be packed with a sufficient amount of packing as recommended by the packing manufacturer. The minimum packing size is the contract of the packing manufacturer of the minimum packing size is the packing manufacturer. The minimum packing size is the packing manufacturer.

- $\frac{1}{4}$ in.² (160 mm²); however, a packing size of $\frac{3}{8}$ in.² (240 mm²) or greater is preferred.
- (b) Pump-stuffing boxes are to be provided with a lantern ring for fluid injection directly into the packing. Inlet and outlet connections must be provided for the lantern ring.
- (c) Sufficient space is to be provided for the packing to be replaced without removing or dismantling any part other than the gland and lantern ring if split.
- (d) If the stuffing box of a vertical pump is subjected to discharge pressure and a bleed-off to suction is used, the bleed-off should be by means of internal rather than external piping.
- (e) Adequate seal draining is to be provided so that no liquid can collect in the driver support piece.

QP-E-5500 Shaft Sleeves

- (a) Shaft sleeves, when used, are to be sealed to prevent leakage between the sleeve and shaft and machined for concentric rotation.
- (b) Ends of shaft sleeve assemblies or nuts, when used on pumps arranged for packing, are to extend beyond the outer face of the packing gland.
- (c) Shaft sleeves are to extend beyond the external seal gland plate on pumps employing an auxiliary seal other than a throttle bushing.

Section QV Qualification Requirements for Active Valve Assemblies for Nuclear Facilities

QV-1000 SCOPE

Section QV contains the qualification requirements and guidelines for active valve assemblies that perform a nuclear safety function used in nuclear facilities. Valve assembly items may be qualified as part of a single assembly or may be qualified separately, provided their combination into a single unit is addressed. It is the responsibility of the Owner to specify those valve assemblies that require qualification to this Section.

Section QV provides a number of ways to qualify a valve assembly. The Qualification Specification that has been generated (see article QV-6000) is required to specify those parameters for which the assembly is to be qualified.

In case of conflicts, Section QV takes precedence over Section QR for specific valve assembly qualification requirements. Design of the pressure-retaining boundary of the valve is addressed by the Owner-specified Code of record and is excluded from the scope of Section QV

QV-2000 PURPOSE

It is the purpose of Section QV to provide requirements for the qualification of the design of valves, actuators, and the combination thereof (valve assembles) to perform in service as required under all specified operating and design-basis conditions.

QV-3000 REFERENCES

References are as listed in article QR-3000.

QV-4000 DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply specifically to valve assemblies. Other definitions pertinent to valves will be found in Mandatory Appendix QV-I. Definitions that also apply to other types of mechanical equipment can be found in Section QR. When there are conflicting definitions between Sections QR and QV, the definitions in Section QV take precedence with regard to application of Section QV.

active check valve assembly: a valve assembly that is self-actuating in response to system conditions to allow flow in only one direction.

active valve assembly: a valve assembly that is required to change obturator position to perform its nuclear safety function.

bending stress, P_b : the variable component of normal stress.

cold working pressure: the valve pressure rating at 100°F (38°C).

diagnostic test: a test of a valve assembly in which valve and actuator performance parameters, fluid system conditions, ambient environmental conditions, and motive power supply parameters are obtained from calibrated instrumentation.

expansion stress, P_{e^*} stresses resulting from the restraint of free end displacement of the piping system. In a piping system, this is commonly considered to be the stress resulting from constraint of the free thermal expansion of the piping system (thermal expansion stress). However, it may also include various types of piping system anchor movement effects, such as seismic anchor motions or equipment or building thermal anchor movements.

extended structure: the portion of a valve assembly that extends outward from the centerline of the pipeline, as measured from the mating surface on the valve body; e.g., on a sliding-stem valve assembly, the extended structure would include, as a minimum, the valve bonnet, yoke, actuator, and all accessories mounted on the actuator assembly.

local primary membrane stress, P_L : a membrane stress produced by pressure or other mechanical load and associated with a discontinuity; if not limited, it would produce excessive distortion in the transfer of the load to other portions of the structure.

manually actuated valve assembly: a power-operated valve or power-operated relief valve that can be actuated by components that solely allow manual actuation.

membrane stress: the component of normal stress that is uniformly distributed and equal to the average value of stress across the thickness of the section under consideration.

motive power: the electrical, fluid, or mechanical power or system flow required to operate the valve assembly.

normal stress: component of stress normal to the plane of reference.

obturator: valve closure element (disk, plug, ball, etc.). *operating cycle:* the movement of a valve assembly through its full stroke under defined operating conditions, terminating with a return to the starting position.

power-operated valve assembly: a valve assembly that requires external power such as provided by a motor, air piston or diaphragm, solenoid, or electrohydraulic operator to perform its safety function. Where power-operated valves include components to allow manual actuation, the qualification shall include the components that permit manual actuation if these components are included in the Qualification Specification.

pressure relief valve assembly: a valve assembly that is designed to open to prevent a rise of internal fluid pressure, in excess of a specified value, and reclose. Pressure relief valve assemblies may be further classified as follows:

combined self- and externally actuated: one that is actuated by external motive power and, in the event of failure of the external motive power, will open automatically at the set pressure due to inlet static pressure.

externally actuated: one that is actuated by external motive power.

self-actuated: one that is actuated by inlet static pressure primary membrane stress, P_M : the component of primary normal stress that is uniformly distributed and equal to the average value of stress across the thickness of the section under consideration.

primary stress: any normal or shear stress developed by an imposed loading that is necessary to satisfy the laws of equilibrium of external and internal forces and moments.

pyrotechnic-actuated (squib) valve assembly: a valve assembly that requires external power provided by a pyrotechnic actuator to perform its safety function.

shear stress: component of stress tangent to the plane of reference.

stress intensity: the difference between the algebraically largest principal stress and the algebraically smallest principal stress

valve assembly: a valve-actuator combination, including those functional accessories that are directly mounted thereon. The term valve assembly should be broadly interpreted to include power-operated, self-operated, and pressure relief valve assemblies.

production valve assembly: a valve assembly that is manufactured with the intent of being identical within allowed manufacturing tolerances and clearances to the qualified valve assembly on which its qualification is based. A production valve assembly consists of a production valve and production actuator.

qualified valve assembly: a valve assembly consisting of a specific valve (e.g., including type, size, rating, material, and drawing) and a specific actuator (e.g., including type, size, rating, gear ratio, voltage, speed, and stem nut, as applicable) that has been qualified by all appropriate testing and analysis as required by article QV-7000. A qualified valve assembly consists of a qualified valve and qualified actuator.

test valve assembly: a valve assembly selected for qualification testing.

QV-5000 QUALIFICATION PRINCIPLES AND PHILOSOPHY

The fundamental principles and philosophy pertaining to equipment qualification are provided in article QR-5000 and apply to mechanical equipment in general. Qualification performance characteristics specific to valve assemblies are contained in Section QVG. This Guide is included with this Standard.

QV-6000 QUALIFICATION SPECIFICATION

It is the responsibility of the Owner or Owner's designee to identify the functional performance characteristic requirements for a valve assembly. These requirements shall be provided in a Qualification Specification prepared in accordance with Mandatory Appendix QV-I.

The manufacturer has the option to qualify the valve assembly for more stringent parameters than provided in the Qualification Specification but shall ensure that the parameters to which the valve assembly is qualified envelop those in the Qualification Specification. The Qualification Specification shall be certified by one or more Certifying Engineers in accordance with the requirements of OR-8610.

QV-7000 QUALIFICATION PROGRAM

QV-7100 General Requirements

An Application Report, as described in QV-8320, is required to provide documentation and additional requirements as necessary to ensure that each of the production valve assemblies is qualified for the application specified in the Qualification Specification required by article OV-6000. The qualification program shall account for dimensional variations of critical clearances of essential-to-function parts. Further, any analytical techniques applied in the qualification of valve assemblies require verification to ensure that the analysis techniques are valid for the variations of the design being qualified. This program shall demonstrate that the performance of valve assemblies, predicted by these analytical techniques, is applicable to all allowable variations of the valve clearances being qualified for the flow conditions specified by the valve Qualification Specification. Even

though valve assemblies may satisfy the requirements of the manufacturer's Quality Assurance Program (during the normal manufacturing process), the qualification program shall demonstrate that the design-limiting allowable variation in the critical clearances between essentialto-function parts during the manufacturing phase shall not render a valve assembly incapable of consistent performance due to binding, blockage, etc.

Section QV provides for qualification of a valve assembly by a combination of testing and analysis. The qualification of a qualified valve assembly may be extended to another valve assembly through limited testing and demonstration of design similarity. This extension of qualification is based on the condition that both valve assemblies use the same design concept and that critical dimensional clearances are maintained. Diagnostic testing shall be performed during the qualification testing covered by this Standard.

QV-7200 Analysis Guidelines

- (a) Analysis is permissible provided that sufficient test verification exists to justify the analysis used over the qualification conditions involved.
- (b) Analysis methods may be used for ensuring accessories and associated attachments are rigid (see QR-A-6500).
- (c) Analysis methods based on extensive valve assembly testing programs may be used in conjunction with focused flow testing to demonstrate functional capability. The user should be cautioned that, because of difficulties associated with identifying and predicting factors that affect operating loads for certain types of valves (e.g., flexible wedge gate valves), even when those valve assemblies are identical, it may be necessary to limit the use of analysis in functional capability qualification. Analysis methods may be used in the accelerated environmental aging process per the requirements of Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B.

QV-7300 Specific Qualification Requirements for Valve Assemblies

Valve requirements are based on the valve assembly type and category as delineated by Table QV-7300-1.

QV-7400 Qualification Requirements for Poweroperated Valve Assemblies

QV-7410 Initial Considerations. The ranges of the pressure, temperature, and flow for the valve and the maximum seat-sealing differential pressure shall be defined in the Qualification Plan and documented in the Qualification Report (see QV-8310). In addition, the valve is to be identified as bidirectional or unidirectional; in the latter case the direction of pressurization must be defined. The valve body pressure and the seat-sealing test pressure used for qualification may be equal to or less than

the rated pressure of the valve, but these test pressures shall determine the qualification pressure rating for the valve assembly. Pressure locking and thermal binding should also be addressed. When production valve assemblies may have different operating requirements, the Qualification Plan shall envelop the requirements for the production valve assemblies.

The orientation of the valve assembly shall be as required by the Qualification Specification; however, the valve assembly may be mounted in a more conservative, worst-case orientation, provided that a satisfactory justification for the worst-case orientation decision is presented in the Qualification Report. Design-limiting orientation may be different based on various qualification attributes, e.g., seismic capability versus functional capability.

Throughout the rest of Section QV, it should be noted that the actuator used when testing the performance of the valve does not need to be the actuator that was tested for the actuator portions of the testing. Use of other than a qualified actuator for valve testing does, however, require that special attention be paid to the valve and actuator interface as discussed below in QV-7461.3, QV-7462.3, and QV-7463.3.

QV-7420 Environmental and Aging Considerations.

Friction of valve internal sliding surfaces can increase with age until a plateau is reached. Further, inspections and disassembly/reassembly of valves that expose valve internal surfaces to air can result in a temporary reduction in friction coefficients. Qualification of functional capability must address these phenomena when establishing valve operating requirements.

Environmental qualification of actuators is performed in accordance with IEEE Std 323 and IEEE Std 382. Qualification of other nonmetallic parts, critical to valve assembly performance, may be performed in accordance with Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B.

QV-7430 Sealing Capability

QV-7431 Main-Seat Leakage. For measurement of main-seat leakage, a valve closure shall be effected by the actuator using minimum motive power, and the maximum seat-sealing differential test pressure shall be established. Pressure on one side of the closure shall be relieved to establish a differential pressure in the specified flow direction or in the most adverse direction for bidirectional valves (e.g., a globe valve with an unbalanced disk, where the design is such that flow tends to open the valve disk, shall be seat-leak tested with pressure applied on the upstream side of the disk). Leakage shall be collected from the low-pressure side of the closure or otherwise measured by appropriate means. The test shall be as long as required to determine the leakage rate but not fewer than 5 min. For double-disk gate valves, the selected seat-sealing test pressure may be applied to the bonnet cavity with the leakage rates being

Valve Assembly Qualification Requirement Matrix Table QV-7300-1

	Y	C							Manually	Manually Actuated
	Power .	Power Actuated	Self-Actuated	tuated	Relief	lief	Pyrotechni	Pyrotechnic Actuated	Not	[Note (1)]
Type of	QV Category	QV Category			QV Category	QV Category	QV Category	QV Category QV Category QV Category QV Category QV Category QV Category	QV Category	QV Category
Qualification	A	B	QV Category A	V Category A QV Category B	А	В	A	В	A	В
Seismic	QV-7450	QV-7450	NR [Note (2)]	NR [Note (2)]	NA [Note (3)] QV-7650	QV-7650	QV-7750	QV-7750 NA [Note (4)]	NA	NR [Note (2)]
End load	QV-7440	NR [Note (5)]	QV-7540	NR [Note (5)]	NA [Note (3)]	NR [Note (5)]	QV-7740	NA [Note (3)] NR [Note (5)] QV-7740 NA [Note (4)]	NA	NR [Note (5)]
Functional	QV-7460	QV-7460	QV-7360 [Note (6)]	[Note (6)] QV-7560 [Note (6)] NA [Note (3)] QV-7660	NA [Note (3)]	QV-7660	QV-7760	QV-7760 NA [Note (4)]	NA	QV-7460
Environmental	QV-7420	QV-7420	QV-7520	QV-7520	NA [Note (3)] QV-7620	QV-7620	QV-7720	QV-7720 NA [Note (4)]	NA	QV-7420
Sealing capability	QV-7430 QV-7430	QV-7430	QV-7530 TNote (6)]	Thote (6)] QV-7530 [Note (6)] NA [Note (3)] QV-7630	NA [Note (3)]	QV-7630	QV-7730	QV-7730 NA [Note (4)]		NA QV-7430

GENERAL NOTES:

(a) NA = not applicable, NR = not required.

(b) QV Category A and QV Category B are as defined in Mandatory Appendix QV-1, article QV-1-4000.

NOTES:

(1) In this Standard, manually actuated valves are defined as power-operated valves that are actuated by manual operation. Similarly, the qualification of power-operated relief valves shall include consideration of the components that permit manual operation.

Seismic evaluation of self-actuated valves is not required due to the lack of an extended structure. Seismic qualification testing of manual components in power-operated valves and poweroperated relief valves may not be required, provided the combined weight of the extended structure (yoke, gearbox, handwheel, etc.) is less than the weight of the valve itself (body, bonnet, operated reliet valves may nocestion is demonstrated by analysis.

Obturator, etc.) when seismic qualification is demonstrated by analysis.

Relief valves, by function of their purpose (i.e., pressure relief), cannot be QV Category AV.

Relief valves, by function of their purpose (i.e., pressure relief), cannot be QV Category AV. (2)

Seff-actuated company and a received of the properties of the season of way of a production seat leak test [see QVG-8400(b)]. © 4 T O

POF OF ASME OME. 12023

measured for each main seat. Document the relationship between seat leakage and applied thrust and/or torque and differential pressure. The Qualification Plan shall consider whether temperature and fluid conditions for the application of the valve assembly result in the need for further qualification testing.

QV-7432 Stem-Seal Leakage. The primary stem/ shaft-seal leakage shall be observed at the rated cold working pressure with the valve in the partially open position to ensure pressurization of the valve in the area of the primary stem/shaft seal. For valves without leak-off connections, primary stem/shaft-seal leakage shall be observed and the leak rate estimated. For valves with leak-off connections, leakage at the leak-off connections shall be measured and recorded. For valves using diaphragms or bellows to achieve zero stem/shaft-seal leakage, the test shall be performed so as to demonstrate the pressure integrity of the bellows or diaphragm seal. In all cases, regardless of the stem/shaft-seal construction, the intent of this test is to demonstrate the pressure integrity of the primary stem/shaft-seal arrangement. The initial primary stem/shaft-seal leakage test shall be performed after fully cycling the valve assembly ten times. The test shall be as long as required to determine the leakage rate but not fewer than 5 min. Document the relationship between stem-seal leakage and pressure. The Qualification Plan shall consider whether temperature and fluid conditions for the application of the valve assembly result in the need for further qualification testing.

QV-7440 End Loading. The pressure-containing portions of valves that are to be qualified to this Standard shall be designed to the applicable Code selected by the facility Owner.

End-loading qualification is not required if

- (a) the intended application for the valve does not impose significant end-load reactions (e.g., a drain valve with piping attached to one end of the valve does not impose significant loading) or
- (b) the valve is designed to be installed in piping by bolting the valve between pipe flanges, and the valve body has a generally cylindrical cross section (except for through bolting holes and a provision for actuator mounting and entrance of the valve stem/shaft) of such proportions that the length of the valve body parallel to the pipe run is equal to or less than the inside diameter of the valve (e.g., a wafer-style butterfly valve)

QV-7441 End-Loading Qualification for QV Category A Valve Assemblies. For QV Category A valve assemblies, one of the following is required:

(a) Qualify analytically the maximum load (forces and moments) that can be placed on the valve body such that operation is not adversely affected. In turn, this load is to be supplied to the piping system designer, who must design the system such that the load cannot be exceeded.

- (b) Qualify by test for the maximum load that can be placed on the valve body such that operation is not adversely affected. In turn, this load is to be supplied to the piping system designer, who must design the system such that the load cannot be exceeded.
- (c) Require that the maximum stress intensity in the attached piping at the pipe-to-valve junction resulting from the combination of the primary or local membrane stress $(P_M \text{ or } P_L)$ plus the bending stress (P_b) plus the expansion stress (P_e) shall be limited to a value of $(G_b/F_b) \times S_y$ (G_b, F_b) defined below). That is,

$$(P_M \text{ or } P_L) + P_b + P_e \le (G_b/F_b) \times S_p$$

where

 F_b = bending modulus of connecting pipe

 G_b = valve body section modulus at the crotch region

 P_b = bending stress

 P_e = expansion stressC

 P_L = local primary membrane stress

 P_M = primary membrane stress

 S_v = yield strength

If G_b is unknown, then (G_b/F_b) may be taken as 1.

The determination of the maximum stress intensity shall be based on the highest combination of concurrent loads considering all concurrent loads defined in the Qualification Specification. The value of S_y shall be taken at the highest metal temperature of the attached piping for the concurrent load combination under consideration.

QV-7442 End-Loading Qualification for QV Category B Valve Assemblies. End-loading qualification is not required for QV Category B valve assemblies.

QV-7450 Seismic Qualification

- (a) Seismic qualification is intended to demonstrate the ability of a valve assembly to withstand a loading that is representative of the specified seismic load qualification level.
- (b) Qualification of valve assemblies shall be in accordance with IEEE Std 344 or Nonmandatory Appendix OR-A.
- (1) For valve assemblies with extended structures and IEEE Std 382-qualified actuators, static side load testing may be used as one acceptable method of seismic validation of the valve/actuator interface.
- (2) Nonmandatory Appendix QV-B provides a methodology to perform this evaluation.
- (c) All essential-to-function accessories shall be attached to the valve assembly. The essential-to-function accessories that have not been previously qualified in accordance with IEEE Std 344 as part of the actuator assembly shall be seismically qualified in accordance with IEEE Std 344 or Nonmandatory Appendix QR-A.

- **QV-7460 Functional Qualification.** The functional qualification of a valve assembly is made up of several different activities.
- (a) Establish a qualified valve assembly by qualifying a valve assembly to function under a specified set of conditions. This is discussed below in QV-7461.
- (b) Develop a methodology to extrapolate the qualification to another valve assembly. (It is desirable to not have to individually qualify each specific valve for its individual operating conditions.) This effort involves the analysis of the critical characteristics of how the valve assembly under consideration compares with the qualified valve assembly. This is described below in QV-7462.
- (c) Ensure the production valve assembly performs in the manner predicted by the qualified valve assembly. This is described below in QV-7463.

QV-7461 Qualified Valve Assembly. The qualification of the functional capability of a valve assembly shall be justified using a combination of analysis and diagnostic test data. Test-based methodologies that have been demonstrated to reliably predict valve assembly performance may be used to supplement the testing in order to minimize the amount of testing needed to qualify the valve assembly. The following activities shall be performed to justify the qualification of the functional capability of the qualified valve assembly.

QV-7461.1 Qualified Valve

- (a) Identify the manufacturer, type, size, materials (including internal parts), and rating; stem packing; and corrosion inhibitor (as applicable) for the valve to be qualified.
- (b) Perform an internal inspection of the valve for material, surface condition, and critical internal dimensions (including valve internal clearances and edge radii). Evaluate design-limiting tolerance combinations in the manufacturing process, and verify that the valve will behave predictably.
- (c) Establish any orientation requirements and any system piping constraints that are applicable to the qualification of the valve.
- (d) Establish fluid conditions (including blowdown) and stroke-time requirements for which the valve is being qualified.
- (e) Determine the seat leakage limitations (including directional sealing) of the valve.
 - (f) Determine the stem leakage limitations of the valve.
- (g) While collecting diagnostic test data (including valve stem thrust and/or torque, fluid pressure and temperature, and stroke time), cycle the valve under static fluid conditions throughout the valve stroke in both the opening (including unseating) and closing (including seating) directions, and verify proper valve assembly.

- (h) While collecting diagnostic test data (including valve stem thrust and/or torque, fluid pressure and temperature, and stroke time), cycle the valve in both the opening and closing directions until the coefficient of friction has stabilized and baseline performance parameters have been established.
- (i) While collecting diagnostic test data (including stem thrust and/or torque, fluid pressure and temperature, and stroke time), cycle the valve under applicable fluid temperature, pressure, and flow conditions (from ambient to hot water and steam conditions); environmental conditions; and stroke-time requirements throughout the valve stroke (including seating and unseating), and verify the functional capability of the valve under design-basis conditions.
- (j) Determine whether the valve is susceptible to pressure locking and/or thermal binding. If it is, establish design limitations to prevent pressure locking and/or thermal binding.

QV-7461.2 Qualified Actuator

- (a) Identify actuator manufacturer, type, size, and rating; lubricants used for gearboxes and sliding friction points; and corrosion inhibitor (as applicable) for the power actuator to be qualified.
- (b) Perform an internal inspection of the actuator for material, surface condition, and critical internal dimensions. Evaluate design-limiting tolerance combinations in the manufacturing process, and verify that the actuator will behave predictably.
- *(c)* Establish any orientation requirements that are applicable to the qualification of the actuator.
- (d) Establish the output thrust and/or torque versus stem position, environmental conditions, and motive power sources for which the actuator is being qualified.
- (e) While collecting diagnostic test data (including actuator output thrust and/or torque; environmental conditions; stroke time; gearbox efficiency; motor torque, voltage, and current for motor-powered actuators; and operating air pressures and current signals for air-powered actuators, as applicable), cycle the actuator under nominal motive power source conditions throughout the actuator stroke in both the opening and closing directions, verify proper assembly, and establish baseline performance parameters.
- (f) While collecting diagnostic test data (including actuator output thrust and/or torque; environmental conditions; stroke time; gearbox efficiency and motor torque, voltage, and current for motor-powered actuators; and operating air pressures and current signals for air-powered actuators, as applicable), cycle the actuator under applicable thrust and/or torque loads, environmental conditions, stroke-time requirements, and motive-power conditions throughout the actuator stroke in both the opening and closing directions, and

verify the functional capability of the actuator under design-basis conditions.

QV-7461.3 Valve and Actuator Interface

- (a) Identify the interface between the valve and actuator for the valve assembly to be qualified.
- (b) Verify that the qualified thrust and/or torque output of the actuator equals or exceeds the required thrust and/or torque demands of the valve throughout the valve assembly stroke.
- (c) For a motor-powered actuator with a rising-stem valve, do the following:
 - (1) Identify any lubricants used on the valve stem.
- (2) While collecting diagnostic test data (including valve stem thrust and/or torque), cycle the valve assembly throughout the valve assembly stroke until the friction between the stem and the stem-nut has stabilized.
- (3) While collecting diagnostic test data (including valve stem thrust and/or torque), cycle the valve assembly throughout the valve assembly stroke under representative fluid and environmental conditions and determine the stem-to-stem-nut coefficient of friction and load-sensitive behavior. Refer to Section QVG.

QV-7462 Extrapolation of Qualification to Another Valve Assembly. The extrapolation of the qualification of the functional capability of a qualified valve assembly to another valve assembly shall be justified using a combination of analytical comparison of physical attributes and diagnostic test data. Test-based methodologies that have been demonstrated to reliably predict valve assembly performance may be used in lieu of the testing needed to extrapolate the qualification to another valve assembly. The following activities shall be performed to justify the extrapolation of the qualification to another valve assembly.

QV-7462.1 Valve

- (a) Establish applicability of valve type, size, material (including internal parts), and rating; orientation; system piping constraints; stem packing; and any corrosion inhibitor of the valve being qualified to the qualified valve.
- (b) Perform an internal inspection of the valve for material, surface condition, and critical internal dimensions (including valve internal clearances and edge radii) in order to establish applicability of construction to the qualified valve (see QV-7461.1) and to evaluate design-limiting tolerance combinations in the manufacturing process, and verify that the valve will behave predictably.
- (c) Establish applicability of fluid conditions and stroke-time requirements for the valve to be qualified to the qualified valve.
- (d) Determine the seat leakage limitations (including directional sealing) of the valve.
 - (e) Determine the stem leakage limitations of the valve.

- (f) While collecting diagnostic test data (including valve stem thrust and/or torque, fluid pressure and temperature, and stroke time), cycle the valve under static fluid conditions throughout the valve stroke in both the opening (including unseating) and closing (including seating) directions, and verify proper valve assembly.
- (g) Applying the qualification and test information obtained under QV-7461.1 with supplemental testing as necessary, collect diagnostic data (including stem thrust and/or torque, fluid pressure and temperature, and stroke time) for applicable fluid temperature, pressure, and flow conditions (from ambient to hot water and steam conditions) and stroke time throughout the valve stroke (including seating and unseating), and verify the functional capability of the valve under design-basis conditions.
- (h) Determine whether the valve is susceptible to pressure locking and/or thermal binding. If it is, establish design limitations to prevent pressure locking and/or thermal binding.

QV-7462.2 Actuator

- (a) Establish applicability of actuator type, size, and rating (including internal parts and material); orientation; lubricants; and any corrosion inhibitor of the actuator being qualified to the qualified actuator.
- (h) Perform an internal inspection of the actuator for material, surface condition, and critical internal dimensions. Evaluate design-limiting tolerance combinations in the manufacturing process, and verify that the actuator will behave predictably.
- (c) Establish the output thrust and/or torque-versusstem position for which the actuator is being qualified.
- (d) Establish applicability of environmental conditions, stroke-time requirements, and motive power source conditions (such as air pressures for air-powered actuators and motor current and voltage for motor-powered actuators, as applicable) for the actuator to be qualified to conditions applicable to the qualified actuator.
- (e) While collecting diagnostic test data (including actuator output thrust and/or torque; environmental conditions; stroke time; gearbox efficiency; motor torque, voltage, and current for motor-powered actuators; and operating air pressures and current signals for airpowered actuators, as applicable), cycle the actuator under nominal motive power source conditions throughout the actuator stroke in both the opening and closing directions, verify proper assembly, and establish baseline performance parameters.
- (f) Applying the qualification and test information obtained under QV-7461.2 with supplemental testing as necessary, establish diagnostic data (including actuator output thrust and/or torque; environmental conditions; stroke time; gearbox efficiency and motor torque, voltage, and current for motor-powered actuators; and operating

air pressures and current signals for air-powered actuators, as applicable) for applicable thrust and/or torque loads, stroke time, and motive power conditions throughout the actuator stroke in both the opening and closing directions, and verify the functional capability of the actuator under design-basis conditions.

QV-7462.3 Valve and Actuator Interface

- (a) Identify the interface between the valve and actuator for the valve assembly to be qualified.
- (b) Verify that the qualified thrust and/or torque output of the actuator equals or exceeds the required thrust and/or torque demands of the valve throughout the valve assembly stroke.
- (c) For a motor-powered actuator with a rising-stem valve, do the following:
- (1) Identify any lubricants, and establish the applicability under environmental conditions of the lubricants, used on the valve stem.
- (2) Applying the qualification and test information obtained under QV-7461.3 with supplemental testing as necessary, collect diagnostic data (including valve stem thrust and/or torque) for the valve assembly throughout the valve assembly stroke at representative fluid conditions, and determine the stem-to-stem-nut coefficient of friction and load-sensitive behavior. Refer to Section QVG for guidance.

QV-7463 Demonstration of Functional Capability of Production Valve Assemblies. The functional capability of the production valve assembly shall be demonstrated by verification of the physical attributes, application, and diagnostic test data of the production valve assembly to its qualified valve assembly. At the discretion of the Owner, the production valve assembly testing may be performed following final installation of the valve assembly. The following activities shall be performed to demonstrate the functional capability of production valve assemblies.

QV-7463.1 Production Valve

- (a) Verify applicability of the production valve type, size, material (including internal parts), and rating; orientation; piping system constraints; stem packing; and any corrosion inhibitor to the qualified valve.
- (b) Perform an internal inspection of the production valve for material, surface condition, and critical internal dimensions (including verifying that valve internal dimensions, clearances, and edge radii are within manufacturing tolerances) to establish applicability to the qualified valve.
- (c) Verify applicability of fluid conditions and stroketime requirements for the production valve to the qualified valve.
- (d) Verify that the seat leakage limitations (including directional sealing) of the qualified valve are applicable to the production valve.

- (e) Verify that the stem leakage limitations of the qualified valve are applicable to the production valve.
- (f) While collecting diagnostic test data (including valve stem thrust and/or torque, fluid pressure and temperature, and stroke time), cycle the production valve under static fluid conditions throughout the valve stroke in both the opening (including unseating) and closing (including seating) directions in order to verify proper assembly.
- (g) Verify applicability of the functional capability (including stroke time) of the production valve for opening and closing under fluid conditions to the qualified valve through the use of specific test data or a test-based qualification methodology.
- (h) Verify that the production valve addresses any pressure locking and/or thermal binding limitations of the qualified valve.

QV-7463.2 Production Actuator

- (a) Verify applicability of the production actuator type, size, and rating (including internal parts and materials); orientation; lubricants; and any corrosion inhibitor to the qualified actuator.
- (b) Perform an internal inspection of the production actuator for material, surface condition, and critical internal dimensions (including verifying that internal dimensions, clearances, and edge radii are within manufacturing tolerances) to establish applicability to the qualified actuator.
- (c) Verify applicability of environmental conditions, stroke-time requirements, and motive power source conditions (such as air pressures for air-powered actuators and motor current and voltage for motor-powered actuators) of the production actuator to the qualified actuator.
- (d) While collecting diagnostic test data (including stem thrust and/or torque; environmental conditions; stroke time; motor torque, voltage, and current for motor-powered actuators; and operating air pressures and current signals for air-powered actuators, as applicable), cycle the production actuator under nominal motive power source conditions throughout the actuator stroke to verify proper assembly.
- (e) Verify applicability of the functional capability (including stroke time) of the production actuator for opening and closing under environmental and power conditions to the qualified actuator through the use of specific test data or a test-based qualification methodology.

QV-7463.3 Production Valve and Actuator Interface

(a) Verify applicability of the production valve and production actuator interface to the qualified valve assembly.

- (b) Verify that the thrust and/or torque output of the production actuator equals or exceeds the required thrust and/or torque demands of the production valve throughout the valve assembly stroke.
- (c) For a motor-powered actuator with a rising-stem valve, do the following:
- (1) Verify that the lubricants used are applicable to the qualified valve assembly.
- (2) Verify applicability of the stem-to-stem-nut coefficient of friction and the load-sensitive behavior of the production valve assembly to the qualified valve assembly through the use of specific test data or a test-based qualification methodology.
- (3) Cycle the production valve assembly under static conditions throughout the valve stroke to verify proper assembly.

QV-7470 Postinstallation Verification and IST Baseline. After the production valve assembly has been installed in the facility, it shall be cycled under representative fluid conditions as necessary to collect diagnostic data (including valve stem thrust and torque; fluid pressure and temperature; stroke time; motor-operated valve (MOV) motor torque, voltage, and current; and air-operated valve (AOV) operating air pressures and current signals, as applicable) throughout the valve stroke to verify the production valve assembly meets the functional requirements of the Qualification Specification. The requirements of QV-7470 are the responsibility of the Owner.

QV-7500 Qualification Requirements for Self-Actuated Check Valve Assemblies

QV-7510 Initial Considerations. The ranges of the test pressure, temperature, and flow for the valve and the maximum test seat-sealing differential pressure shall be defined in the Qualification Plan and documented in the Qualification Report. The valve-body and seat-sealing test pressures used in this test may be equal to or less than the rated pressure of the valve, but in any event, these test pressures determine the qualification pressure rating for the valve assembly. Where production valve assemblies may have different operating pressure requirements, the qualification of the qualified valve assembly must include a range of test pressures encompassing the requirements for the production valve assemblies.

Those check valves with actuating means involving external weights, springs, or a power actuator whose purpose is to provide positive closure or to assist in closure may be qualified by analysis that verifies that the actuating device cannot degrade the function or operability during and after a seismic event. Additionally, those check valves with an external actuating device whose sole purpose is to provide a means for inservice testing of operability may be qualified by analysis that verifies the

actuating device cannot degrade the function or operability during and after a seismic event.

QV-7520 Environmental and Aging Considerations. The qualification of nonmetallic parts that are critical to valve assembly performance may be performed in accordance with Nonmandatory Appendix QR-B.

QV-7530 Sealing Capability

QV-7531 Main-Seat Leakage. The valve shall be pressurized in the flow direction tending to seat the disk. Leakage shall be collected from the opposite side of the closure or otherwise measured by appropriate means. The test shall be a minimum of 5 min or a longer period deemed adequate to measure the leakage rate.

QV-7532 Shaft-Seal Leakage. For check valves having sealed shafts, shaft-seal leakage shall be observed at cold working pressure applied to the seal. For valves with leak-off connections, leakage at the leak-off connection shall be measured and recorded. For valves without leak-off connections, shaft-seal leakage shall be observed and the leak rate estimated. If the sealed shaft is a moving part, the initial shaft-seal leakage test shall be performed after fully cycling the valve assembly ten times. The leakage rate test duration shall be adequate to measure the leakage rate but not fewer than 5 min.

QV-7540 End Loading. The pressure-containing portions of valves that are to be qualified to this Standard shall be designed to the applicable Code selected by the facility Owner.

The end-loading test is not required if

- (a) the intended application for the valve does not impose significant end-load reactions (e.g., a drain valve with piping attached to one end of the valve does not impose significant loading) or
- (b) the valve is designed to be installed in piping by bolting the valve between pipe flanges, and the valve body has a generally cylindrical cross section (except for through bolting holes and a provision for actuator mounting and entrance of the valve stem/shaft) of such proportions that the length of the valve body parallel to the pipe run is equal to or less than the inside diameter of the valve (e.g., a wafer-style butterfly valve)

QV-7541 End Loading for QV Category A Valve Assemblies. For QV Category A valve assemblies, one of the following is required:

- (a) Qualify analytically the maximum load (forces and moments) that can be placed on the valve body such that operation is not adversely affected. In turn, this load is to be supplied to the piping system designer, who must design the system such that the load cannot be exceeded.
- (b) Qualify by test for the maximum load (forces and moments) that can be placed on the valve body such that operation is not adversely affected. In turn, this load is to